
CHAPTER 6

GAZETTEER OF COUNTRY HOUSES IN GREATER
MANCHESTER
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INTRODUCTION TO THE GAZETTEER

This survey represents an initial assessment of
the number of Country Houses in Greater
Manchester, and it is expected that further
research will add some houses and may remove
others.

The original basis for the survey was the Sites
and Monuments Register of the Greater
Manchester Archaeological Unit, which by and
large has been compiled from secondary sources
such as the Victoria County Histories and the
early Ordnance Survey maps. Although this
register covers all ten districts of the
county, two districts, Rochdale and Wigan, had
been the subject of more intensive research by
Survey Teams set by the Archaeological Unit and
so the sections on Rochdale and Wigan contain a
significantly greater number of entries than do
the other district sections.

When the survey was first assembled it was
agreed that certain houses, the 'country
houses' of the title, were recognisably
separate from the general stock of large old
houses which survives in the county. It was
decided that the criterion for an entry in the
survey would be that the house was originally
owned by persons of some political importance,
members of the rural ruling elite. The nature
of this political -importance would of course
vary through time, from feudal lordship in the
middle ages to membership of the judiciary or
the capitalist class in the nineteenth century,
although it was expected that the status of the
occupants would in some way be reflected in the
structure of the buildings. Because of the
number of houses in the survey, in excess of
400, it was not possible to fully check the
status of the original occupants and for many
houses insufficient documents survive to make
such a check possible. In general, houses have
been included where it was assumed that they
would fall into the category of country houses.

In addition, although every effort was made to
ascertain whether any of the original
structures survived, it was only possible to
visit a proportion of the houses, and so in
some cases where the condition of the original
structure was in doubt, no statement as to
current condition has been made. In any case,
development during the preparation of this
volume, and subsequent to its publication, will
have rendered some of these statements
inaccurate.

in conclusion, this survey is not intended to
be a definitive statement, rather it is a
research tool which should enable those
interested in the area to further pursue the
study of the Country Houses of Greater
Manchester and their occupants.

The inclusion of a house, or the site of a
house, in this gazetteer, does not necessarily
mean that they are open to the public.
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BOLTON: KEY TO HOUSE DISTRIBUTION MAP

1. Arley Hall Moat
2. Bradshaw Hall
3. Breightmet Hill West
4. Bryan Hey Farm
5. Darcy Lever Old Hall
6. Eagley Bank
7. Farnworth Hall
8. Great Lever Hall
9. Hacken Hall

10. Hall I1 Th1 Wood
11. Haulgh Hall
12. Homestead Moat
13. Little Bolton Hall
14. Lostock Hall
15. Seddon's Fold
16. Sharpies Old Hall
17. Smithills Hall
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BOLTON METROPOLITAN BOROUGH

Bolton covers 34,000 acres lying to the south
of a spur of moorland which runs west from the
Pennines. The borough, centred on the town of
Bolton, covers a wide variety of districts. The
highest point is 450m above sea level at Winter
Hill; the lowest, where the River Irwell leaves
the borough at Kearsley, about 45m above sea
level. Most of the settled area is below 200m.

The 260,000 population of the borough is mainly
concentrated in Bolton itself and the other
industrial areas of Kearsley and Farnworth. The
western part of the borough is more rural,
around Westhoughton, Over Hulton, and the small
country town of Blackrod. Harwich is an
industrial town in the north west of the
borough, on the edge of the moors.

The textile industry played an important part
in "the growth of Bolton - and Bolton played an
important role in the growth of the modern
textile industry. Samuel Crompton, the inventor
of the 'Spinning Mule', which greatly
simplified and speeded up the production of
cotton thread, was born in 1753 at Firwood
Fold, now one of the many conservation areas in
the borough. Crompton later lived at Hall I'
Th' Wood, an old manor house where he invented
his 'Mule' and, it is said, had to hide it from
his neighbours. The Hall is said to have had
two 'priest-holes' for Roman Catholic priests,
fleeing persecution in the time of Elizabeth
and James I. Lawrence Brownlow, who built the
extension of 1591, the grandson of the original
builder of the Hall, was a Roman Catholic.

Hall I' Th' Wood is one of two fine halls in
Bolton owned and maintained by the local
council. Smithills Hall is one of the oldest
halls in the region, and the oldest part dates
back to the early 15th century. A strange mark
on a flagstone in the hall is the basis of a
legend concerning George Marsh, who was
arrested at Smithills in 1554 for preaching the
Protestant religion, and was eventually burned
to death at Chester in April 1555. It is said
that during his examination by the magistrate
he emphasised his refusal to deny his beliefs
by stamping on the ground, his foot sinking
into the floor and leaving an imprint. In other
versions the footprint is said to be a blood
stain. When the stone was removed once, the
inhabitants of the house were disturbed by
strange and terrifying noises, which ceased
when the stone was replaced.

These two halls, which are open to the public,
are not the only ones to have stories attached
to them. Bradshaw Hall was said to be haunted
by a priest and by a young girl. The story of
the latter is that the daughter of the house
was seduced by a travelling cavalier and gave
birth to a child. The cavalier later visited
the Hall again and was challenged by the girl's
brother, and in the course of the duel the
cavalier was struck to the ground. The young

woman, who was rocking the infant in its
cradle, saw this and fainted away, fatally
injuring her head. As long as Bradshaw Hall
existed, the rocking of a cradle would
occasionally be heard at midnight from an empty
room, and sometimes the unhappy girl would be
seen at the windows on moonlit nights.

Other places of interest are Darcy and Great
Lever Halls, the latter originating in the 13th
century, homes of the prominent Lever family,
Arley Hall, where there is a particularly well
preserved moat, and Seddon's Fold.

Although this list of halls in Bolton
Metropolitan Borough is not as long as that for
some other districts, it has enough of interest
in it to encourage hopes for further fruitful
research.

Fishwick and Ditchfield (1909, vol i, 106);
Hal lam (1976, 73-75); Howard (1964, 26-29);
Whitaker (1773, 81)

Arley Hall Moat
Blackrod

SD 58891070

This homestead moat at Arley Hall is completely
water-filled and in a good state of
preservation. An iron bridge spans the west
side, giving access to the closed area. Arley
Hall is now the clubhouse for the nearby Wigan
Golf Course.

Pevsner (1969, 'North' 35); VCH (1908, vol 2,
548-9)

Bradshaw Hall
Bradshaw

SD 73491283

Bradshaw's importance as a Hall in the township
is shown in that in 1666, thirteen of the
thirty-eight taxable hearths in the township
belonged to the Hall. The Hall was built a
quarter of a mile north of the town of Bradshaw
early in the 17th century by the Bradshaw
family, who are first recorded in the 13th
century.

Originally, Bradshaw Hall was a symmetrical
building, but by 1700 it had already been
greatly reduced in size. A new plain south
front was built in 1813, and later a north-west
wing was added. The north wing remained
relatively unchanged, but the removal of the
upper storey of the east wing severely damaged
the Hall's appearance, as did the destruction
of the south end.

The front, which remained picturesque, was
however relieved of all its original
proportions, and poor roof repairs resulted in
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considerable damage to the skyline. Bradshaw
Hall was demolished around 1950, and only the
porch survives. It has pinnacles with conical
tops, exactly like Hall1 I1 Th1 Wood.

Fleetwood-Hesketh ( 1 955, 1 75); Howard
30, 31); Pevsner (1969, 95); VCH (1911, vol 5,
271-2)

that this porch is a later addi tion, as the
plinth line of the main course can be seen
continuing inside the course. The unusual
character of the architectural features makes
dating difficult. Mul Honed windows and
round-headed lights are indicative of the 17th
century, but Venetian type windows and the
carved lintel of the porch doorway probably
belong to the early part of the 18th century.

Breightmet Hill West
Bolton

SO 7 W1055

A post-medieval hall, perhaps dating from 1615,
the earliest date on marked stones, it is a
smal I stone manor house with two porches, one
of which is highly embellished and was
therefore probably added at a later date.

Trans Lanes Ches Antiq Soc (1912, vol 30, 223)

Brinsop Hall
Westhoughton

SD 633086
Listed

The present building is on 18th century brick
farmhouse. The former hall was a local estates
centre belonging to Cockersand Abbey; later the
hal I was the residence of the Browne and
Rylands families.

Fleetwood-Hesketh (1955)

Bryan Hey Farm
Bolton

SD 691 I 1271

The farmhouse is of two storeys of coursed
masonry with ashlar quoins and including a
pi inth course. There is a two-storeyed porch on
the south side and modern additions to the east
and north. The original architectural features
are confined to the south front. The ground
floor has two mullioned windows, whilst at
first floor level there are two, three-light
mullioned windows, the centre light of each
being square, and the outer I ights
round-headed. The porch on the south front has
a carved lintel, above which is a mullioned
window of three round-headed lights with a drip
course above. The central light of this window
projects above the other two, in similar
fashion to a Venetian window. It is possible

Dorcy Lever Old Hall
Oarcy Lever

SD 74420772

Darcy Lever Old Hall was one of the original
seats of the Lever family of Bolton. Robert
Lever had purchased his lands in Darcy Lever in
1601 from Mr. Chjsnall. His younger son, also
Robert Lever who resi ded at the Hal I, was
founder of Bolton Grammar School.

The Hall was an attractive timber-framed manor
house, standing on a naturally defensive
position on high ground above the blackshaw
Brook near its junction with the river CroaL
The inscription RLE 1641 appeared above the
front porch and on the inner doorway, the
initials standing for Robert and Elizabeth
Lever. When Baines wrote his History of
Lancashire in 1835, supplied with information
from Butter worth, he claimed that the Hall had
been built at this date. However, when James
Croston edited the third edition of Baines1

book he stated that Oarcy Lever Old Hall was
the residence of John Bradshaw during the
latter part of Elizabeth's reign. This
indicates that the 1641 inscription is most
likely to refer to a thorough rebuilding, as
nothing in the existing structure appeared to
have been built before 1641.

Although the building had been considerably
altered in the 17th and 18th centuries, its
original features and its rather unusual plan
could be observed. The plan of the Hall
followed no recognised type, apart from being a
development to the 'H1 plan. The principal
front faced north-west instead of south, as was
usual at the time, and the great hall appears
never to have occupied the usual central
position. The principal room on the ground
floor was the parlour. It was a two-storey
timber-framed building, built on a sandstone
base. The principal front had four wood and
plaster gables, one of them projecting beyond
the others to form the north wing, the end of
which had been faced with brick in the 19th
century. This wing was of a single storey and
housed the kitchen and the wash house, and
appeared to be of the same date as the rest of
the building. The middle gable of the other
three had more elaborate quatrefoil fillings
and formed the entrance to the Hall. The whole
of the south side had been rebuilt during the
18th century.

By 1833 the Hal I was in use as a farmhouse.
About 1835 a small house was erected adjoining
the west side of the building, incorporating
one of the ground f loor rooms of the Hal I. The
east wing was cut off from the rest and made
into a separate dwelling, and the recessed
portion in the principal front had been covered
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by a make-shift lean-to construction. By 1910
the property had fallen into a dilapidated
state, with only the west side occupied as a
dwelling. In the separated east wing the two
ground floor rooms were used as workshops, with
one upstairs room for storing lumber. The
timber framing remained virtually intact on the
north front and partially on the east side, but
the rest had been rebuilt in brick and was
without interest. Sadly, during the 20th
century Darcy Lever Old Hall was demolished.

Baines (1890, vol 3, 210-11); Southern {1975,
37); Cheetham (1910, 115-126); VCH (1905, vol
5, 263-5)

Dimple Hall
Turton

SO 709157
Listed

A stone hall dating from 1835, built in the
Gothic style, its central gabled portion has a
Tudor arched entrance covered by a lean-to
glass porch. All the windows are small paned
with chamfered stone rnullions.

Eogley Bonk
tagley

SD 715130
Listed

This early 19th century mansion consists of two
storeys and is built in ashlar. The entrance
front has a two-storey bay of stone to the
right with a convex right hand return wall, and
long wings to the rear. £agley Bank Farm
Cottage, which faces the rear of Eagley Bank,
is a 17th century, low, two-storey, white
washed, stone rubble building.

Farnworth Hall
Moses Gate, Farnworth

SO 73720671

Farnworth Hall was a post-medieval hall, the
property of the Duke of Bridgewater. It was
standing in 1787, but has now entirely
disappeared.

V C H ( I 9 I I , vol 5, 34)

The Hall has been divided into three parts, and
of these only the main gable has escaped
modernization. It is a half-timbered
construction, the front of which has a stone
inscribed with the initials of Bishop Bridgeman
and the date I&3I. The rest of this portion of
Great Lever Hall has been faced with stucco and
brick, and is used as the rectory of the Parish
of Great Lever.

The eas t er n wing of the Ha 11 has been
thoroughly modernised, and has been used since
the beginning of this century as a Conservative
Club. At right angles to the oldest, rectory
part of the house, is the north-west wing,
which has been converted into cottages.

Taylor (1884, 73, 74); VCH (191 I, vol 5, 182)

HackenHall
Darcy Lever

SD 73380767

Hacken Hall on Hacken Lane was a post-medieval
stone and timber 'L' shaped building dating
from before 1602. It was demol ished in 1927 for
sewage works extension.

Bolton Museum (photos of interior/
exterior, documents etc.)

Hall P Th1 Wood
Bolton

SO 72371 I 62
Listed Grade I

Great Lever Hall
Bolton

SO 73280714

Originally dating from the 13th century, Great
Lever was the Manor nquse of the Lever family
and stood in a defensive position, high on a
hill and protected by a river. Ownership of the
Hall passed to Sir Ralph Assheton before it was
sold in 1629 to Bishop Bridgeman.

The Bishop was responsible for the rebuilding
of trie Hal I in 1630 and there is now none of
the original Hall to be found. Great Lever Hall
has suffered considerably as a result of poor
maintenance and haphazard alterations, to the
extent that the original plan has been lost,
and replaced with one of great irregularity.
The later alterations have been in Drick and
stucco.

Hall I1 Th1 Wood stands on a defensive position
on a steep river cliff, one and a half miles
north of Bol ton. It was built in 1483 by
Lawrence Brownlow, one of the new type of
rising clothiers becoming noticeable in the
area, and the house stayed in the Brownlow
family until 1635.

The oldest part of the building is built of
timber and plaster on a stone foundation. It
contains the great hall, running north to
south, which, although much altered, can still
be easily traced with the usual arrangements of
butteries and kitchen. There are two separate
stone additions to the house, the first of
which was a stone wing built in 1591, which
contained a parlour and bedroom. The estate was
sold to another clothier, Christopher Norris,
in 1635. He was a Puritan and his son Alexander
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made a fortune dealing in the confiscated
estates of Royalists. In 1648 Alexander decided
to extend the Hall in stone. He demolished the
west side of the building and added the
south-west wing in dressed stone with deep
mullioned windows, as well as building the
stone front to the house, and an entrance with
a fine balustraded staircase.

There were no additions to Hall I' Th' Wood
after 1748, and was unoccupied for a period of
time in the 18th century until it was let as
tenements. Samuel Crompton was the most famous
occupant of the house, living there from 1764
until 1782, and the house was later occupied by
successive tenant farmers.

Hall I' Th1 Wood had fallen into a bad state of
repair when Lord Leverhulme bought it in 1898,
but he restored it and presented it to the
Corporation of Bolton in 1900. It is now used
as a museum and is carefully maintained in good
condition.

Chapman (1971, 32); Howard (1964, 26-28);
Pevsner (1969, 91-2); Taylor (1881, 71, 72);
Porteus(l940)

Lostock Hall
Harwich

SD 65640908

Haulgh Hall
Haulgh

SD 72360886
Listed

An ancient hall, perhaps dating from 1602 and
situated at the junction of Stilden Street and
Bradford Street, it is a plain building of
brick and timber, with stone foundations.
Baines (1890, vol 3, 211); Pevsner (1969, 83).

Lostock Hall was the home of the Anderton
family. Above the main entrance was the date
1563, along with the initials of its owners.
A description of Lostock Hall in 1807 referred
to it as being 'formed of wooden beams and
plaster".

Some time between 1816 and 1824 the Hall was
pulled down, leaving only the stone, three
storey gate house, upon which was the date
1591, and the royal arms. The proportions and
elaborate detail of the gate house indicate
that the Hall was of considerable significance
in the area. The gate house has columns and
cornices which are among the earliest examples
of classic orders used externally in the
county, and this, together with the parapet,
gives a somewhat Spanish impression.

The gateway has been blocked up and a modern
doorway inserted. The gatehouse is now a
private residence.

The Anderton family also owned Anderton Old
Hall at Anderton, in Lancashire. There is a
legend that they acquired land from the Heaton
family by sharp practice, evading the Heatons'
attempts to repay a mortgage in order to
foreclose and seize the property. The ghost of
the wrongdoer is said to be condemned never to
rest until the property is returned to the
rightful owners.

Pevsner (1969 'North1, 148); Phillips (1821-4,
29-30); Rowbotham (1916, 176); VCH (1911, vol
5, 296-9)

High Field Hall
Farnworth

SD 726052
Listed

An early or mid 17th century brick farmhouse,
the front wall incorporates a band and some
decorative brickwork in lattice patterns in its
design. The windows all have plain reveals and
most are 17th century in style.

Rock Hall
Farnworth

SD 744068
Listed

This early 19th century brick hall ha^ recessed
,sash windows and an arched entrance with a
large, radial bar fan. It was built by the
Crompton family who established some of the
first paper mills in Lancashire.

Homestead Moat
Westhoughton

SD 66400556

The moat was filled in prior to I92i. There are
now no visible surface traces of the moat to be
seen, and there is no indication of a building.

VCH(I908, vol 2, 550)

Little Bolton Hall
Bolton

SD 72420985

Little Bolton Hall was built in the 13th
century and restored in 1861 with original
materials. It was given to the Parish of St.
John, under its original name.

V C H ( I 9 I 1 , vol 5, 253-4)

Seddon's Fold
Prestolee

SD 75150610

Seddon's Fold is a two-storey sandstone
building of the 16th and 17th centuries, with
an early Georgian brick wing and forming an 'L'
shaped plan. There have been alterations and
additions such as the brick chimney on the
north-east corner and the insertion of 19th
century sash windows on the south front. The
east front has four original stone mullioned
windows.

The older stone wing is now the farmhouse, and
the brick Georgian wing is derelict. This wing
had inside decorative plaster work, some of
which survives, and there are traces of a wall
painting and a fragment of Georgian script
recording the rights of the Seddon family.
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Seddon is a particularly common name in this
part of the country and a branch of the family
had been settled in Kearsley since at least the
mid fifteenth century. Peter Seddon is the
first member of the family to be identified as
'of Prestolee1 , and the family continued at
Seddon's Fold until the death of James Seddon
(17*2-1B46), who had no chi Idren.

Raphe Seddon, who died in 1612, was engaged in
the textile trade, both cotton and wool, as
well as cattle raising, and went to law in 1599
over 'digging coals'. At the time of the Civil
War, most of the family were strongly Puritan
and Parliamentarian, with the exception of
William Seddon (d.lb7IJ, who was a Royalist and
a clergyman of the established Church, and John
Seddon, who was a captain in the Royal Army in
1642.

Surviving letters of Lord Derby's steward
complain that the Seddons 'have been alwayes
obstinat and stuborne agenst....the house of
Derby in anie occation'. They refused to make
customary payments and claimed some of the
Lord's land as their own.

Robert Seddon, brother of Captain John Seddon,
was ejected from the living of Langley in 1662
and became a non-conformist preacher in Bolton,
where he donated the land for the first
dissenting chapel.

The timber framed barn which is a few yards
from the house is in poor condition, but still
has three pairs of fine full crucks.

Fletcher (1880);
( 1 9 1 1 , vol 4,209)

Sharpies Old Hall
bolton

Pevsner (1969, 367); VCH

SO 71661234
Listed

Probably dating from the 17th century, it was a
plain edifice with a centre and two gables
extant in 1749. It is now demolished.
Baines (1890, vol 3, 303); VCH (1911 , vol i,
260}

The manor of Smi thi I Is first belonged to the
Hospitallers, and was held by the Hulton family
before becoming the chief manor of the
Radcliffes in 1335. Although the date of 1680
is found upon a stone above the entrance door
to the Hall, and tradition records a history of
a house on the site from that date, the oldest
part of the present building dates back
probably to the earliest part of the 15th
century. The Hall is situated on a naturally
defensive position. The north and west sides
were protected by a moat and the south and east
sides by Astley Brook and Raveden Brook
respectively. The house has been much altered
and added to.

The Hall was originally a timber construction.
The 'quatrefoil1 decorated open timber roof and
supporting east and west walls are pre-1350;
the wide walls were also possibly
timber-framed. Later sections including the
16th or 17th century east wing can also be
seen. During one of the numerous alterations
made at a later date the pitch of the roof was
raised, and the 19th century saw considerable
addition and repair work. Owing to later
alterations, especially those of the Victorian
period, the Hall displays a rather misleading
aspect; it is, in fact, one of the oldest
surviving houses in the area.

Nearly al I the windows of Smi thi I Is Hal I are
modern insertions and are more elaborate than
the former square headed ones. The eastern wing
of the house is the least altered, but the west
wing is Victorian and is now in use as an old
people's home and is not open to the public.
The last person to own the Hal I was Captain
Nigel Ainsworth, who sold it in 1938 to the
County Borough of Bolton. SmithMIs Hall was in
need of extensive repairs after the Second
World War, and Government aid was granted for
its restoration. The Hall is now open to the
public.

Burton (1981, 315); Chapman (1971, 64-66):
Howard (1964, 28, 29); Pevsner (1969, 89-90);
VCH (1911, vol 5, 14-19)

Smi thill's I (all
Bolton

SD 69961190
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BURY: KEY TO HOUSE DISTRIBUTION MAP

1. Ashen Bottom
2. Baldingstone House
3. Bentley Hall
4. Booth Hall
5. Brandlesholme Hall
6. Bridge Hal I
7. Broughton New Hall
8. Castle Croft
9. Chamber Hall

10. Chesham Old Hall
11. Dearden Fold
12. Elton House
13. Haslam Bank House
14. Hey House
15. Manor House
16. Old Hall
17. Peel Hall
18. Philips Park Hall
19. Radc 1 if fe Tower
20. Smethurst Hall
21. Stand Old Hall
22. Stormer Hill House
23. Summerseat House
24. Tottington Hall
25. UnsworthHall
26. Woodhill
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BURY METROPOLITAN BOROUGH

Bury Metropolitan Borough is made up of the
towns of Bury, Ramsbottom, Tottington,
Whitefield, Radcliffe and Prestwich, and the
southern reaches of the valley of the River
Irwell as it emerges from the uplands of the
Forest of Rossendale. The highest point in the
borough is Scholes Height, which is over 410m
above sea level, but apart from the edge of
Holcombe Moor there is little land above 200m.
The lowest point is the valley of the River
Irwell, which forms the south west border of
the borough and lies around 45m above sea
level.

One of the most important families in this area
was the Pilkington family and they held Stand
Old Hall and Bury 'Castle'. Though the latter
was not a country house, it was in fact at the
centre of a settlement which grew into the
modern town of Bury, and is a particularly
interesting example of a fortified manor house.
The house has been excavated by Bury
Archaeology Group nearly 500 years after it was
destroyed. It is now a Scheduled Ancient
Monument and it is hoped that the surviving
wall and buttresses will be preserved as the
centre of a small park.

Another hall with notable associations was
Chamber Hall, birthplace of Sir Robert Peel,
who founded the police force and was
responsible for the repeal of tne Corn Laws.
However, the most interesting other site is
strangely enough the ruins of another fortified
manor house - Radcliffe Tower. This is said to
be haunted by a black dog, which may or may not
be connected with the particularly gruesome
legend related in the ancient ballad of 'Fair
Ellen of Radcliffe'. The stepmother of the fair
daughter of the Lord of Radcliffe conspired
with the cook to have her killed and cooked in
a pie which was served up to her father upon
his return from a hunt. The lord asked for his
daughter and swore he would not eat unless he
saw her, and the truth was revealed by the
skull ion boy. The stepmother was burned at the
stake, and the cook steeped in boiling lead.

Amongst the halls which have survived,
Brandlesholme and Smethurst have been rebuilt
in part and are divided into separate homes.
Hey House is perhaps the best earlier hall, a
fine looking stone structure from the reign of
James I.

Fishwick and Ditchfield (1909, 104, 105);
Harland and Wilkinson (1873)

Baldingstone House
Limefield

SD 808115
Listed

Ashen Bottom
Pimhole

SD8 I IO

Ashen Bottom mansion is mentioned in 1650 as
being situated on the north boundary of Bury
parish.

Baines(l835, vol 4,677)

Baldingstone House is a two storeyed building
dating back to the early 17th century, possibly
1615. It is built of stone rubble and has
mullioned windows and leaded lights, with a
stone cornice and a roof of stone slabs.

Bentley Hall
Great Horwood

SD 76701170

Bentley Hall is shown on OS map 1848 6":l mile,
sheet 87.

Booth Hall
Tottington

SD 77791233

In the time of Henry VII, Booth Hall was a fine
wood and plaster building, the property and
residence of a family named Booth who remained
in possession until shortly after 1664. The
estate then passed, probably by purchase, to
James Lomax of Unsworth. In 1693 it passed by
marriage to John Hal I i well of Pike House, whose
descendant John Beswicke, a scholar of St.
John's College, Cambridge, in 1772 devised it
to the uses of his will. It was sold in 1796 to
Robert Nuttall of Bury, and the Hall remained
in the Nuttall family for some time.
The original Booth Hall has now unfortunately
disappeared, and has been replaced by a
Victorian building still known by that name.

Baines (1890, vol 3, 120); VCH (1911, vol 5,
147)

Brandlesholme Hall
Tottington

SD 78761317

The Manor of Brandlesholme was held by the
Greenhalgh family until the beginning of the
18th century. This half timbered house was
built during the 16th century on a low stone
base, but by the mid I800's most of the
external timber wood had been destroyed or had
perished, and the Hall was in poor repair.

In 1852, the south end was pulled down and
rebuilt in brick and stucco, with apparently no
attempt being made at a reproduction of the
original style. Further repairs in 1908 were
similar to those of 1852, and thus the original
external appearance of the Hall has been lost.
However the interior retains a good deal of the
timber framing.

Brandlesholme Hall has been divided into two,
and its general appearance modernised, with new
rooms added. A summer house, built in 1709,
serves as a reminder of the Hall's age.

Fleetwood-Hesketh (1955, 137); VCH (1911, vol
5, 135)
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Bridge Hall
Heap

SD 82441075

Bridge Hall stands in the Parish of Heap on the
north bank of the River Roch, close to the
point where the road to Bury crossed the
medieval bridge. The manorial history of Heap
is involved with that of Bury, but there are
some estates or townships which appear to have
been considered as manors, Bridge Hall being
one of these. Baines (1868, 526) says that the
hall 'was, in 22 Edward IV, (1482), the
residence of Rodger 'Holt, gent.... ...and
continued in the same family in 1664, when
Rodger Holt, Gentl, who married Jane, daughter
of Thomas Greenhalgh, of Brandlesome, recorded
a short pedigree'. In the 18th century the
estate passed by marriage to Nathaniel Gaskell
of Manchester. One of his daughters, Rebecca,
married Richard Clive of Styche, County Salop,
Esquire. His other daughter, Sarah, married
Hugh, the Eleventh Lord Semphill. He had no
male children so the two daughters were made
co-heiresses. In 1736 the estate was purchased
from Lord Semphill and the Clives by Robert
Nuttall a merchant of Bury. A descendent of
his, Robert Nuttall, Esquire, sold it to Edmund
Grundy and it remained with his descendents for
some time.

When Baines wrote in the 1830's the hall had
been modernised but some of the Elizabethan
parts remained. Considerable confusion has
arisen over the fate of Bridge Hall. The reason
for this stems from the removal of the Hall's
site to an area further from the river and
somewhat to the east of the original site. The
new hall erected upon this site in the 19th
century by the Wrigleys was known as Bridge
Hall. Unfortunately, •• this building has since
been demolished. However, the old hall still
stands, although it has suffered radical
alterations in the 19th century. It no longer
retains the name of Bridge Hall, which is what
causes much of the confusion. It is now known
as Bridge Hall Farm, which is evidently the
function it was used for after the removal to
the new hall. Today the building is divided
into two dwellings and appears to be
structurally sound although the grounds are
somewhat run down.

Baines (1868, Vol 3, 526); VCH (1911, vol 5,
80)

Broughton New Hall
Broughton

SD 830028

Broughton New Hall is shown on OS map 1848 6":I
mile, sheet 96.

Castle Croft
Bury

SD 80201080

The Manor House at Bury (on the site now called
Castle Croft) became part of the Pilkington
family possessions during the 14th century, but
it was not until well into the 15th century
that it became a fortified site.

In 1469 Edward IV granted Sir Thomas Pilkington
a licence to fortify, crenelate and machitolate
his manor house at Bury. The subsequent
reconstruction and addition of fortifications
led to its becoming known as Bury Castle, and
it held a commanding position on high ground.

The new building had a fairly short life. Henry
Tudor's accession in 1485 saw Sir Thomas' land
forfeit to the crown, and Bury Castle was razed
to the ground by order of the King.

The site was gradually obliterated, but in
September 1865. labourers excavating for a sewer
on the wasteground named 'Castle Croft' came
upon the foundation walls of the old
fortifications, three feet below the surface.
They consisted of a quadrangular wall about 120
feet by 113 feet, of varying thickness,
strongly buttressed every few feet, and showed
that there had been a massive keep. Within this
enclosure stood a fortified manor house
measuring about 83 feet by 63 feet, in the form
of a parallelogram. There had also been a large
outer courtyard of about 600 feet by 450 feet.

Coins from the reign of Edward, and other
objects of interest have been found in
neighbouring gardens --from time to time,
although there are no visible remains of the
castle; The site is now covered by modern
development. In 1973 further excavations were
undertaken by the Bury Archaeological Group who
uncovered part of the moat and associated stone
structures.

Pilkington (1912, 64)

Chamber Hall
Bury

SD8032IIJ2

Chamber Hall,'on the border of Bury, was once
the home of the Greenhalgh' family. It was
leased to Robert Peel, who established his
great cotton printing works there, and the Hall
was probably the birthplace of his son,
politician and Prime Minister, Sir Robert Peel.
The original building was of three storeys in
thin rough coursed stone, with a stone dated
1 6 1 1 in the north wall. In the 18th century a
front was added on to the north side. This was
of equal height, but of only two storeys in
very plain brickwork, and became the principal
part of the house.

In 1825 Corry had described Chamber Hall as
'standing among fertile fields', but by the
beginning of the 20th century its surroundings
were described as 'squalid'. During this period
the Hall also changed, being used as a Baptist
College between 1866-74.

Chamber Hall was pulled down in February 1909
to make way for the power station, and the
dated stone of 1 6 1 1 was removed to the Bury
Museum, along with Peel's cradle.

Barrett (1976, 21); Corry (1825, vol 2, 658);
VCH(I9I I , vol 5, 135)
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Cheshom Old Hall
Chesham

SD 81451120

The hall is dated 1719 but is 17th century in
style, with mullioned windows. Only half of the
original house remains standing.

Pevsner (1969,99)

Deorden Fold
Radcliffe

SO 758101

Dearden Fold Farmhouse was a timber-framed old
hall with stone walls, partly rebuilt in brown
brick. It was probably medieval with 17th
century and later additions. The building was
demolished before 1974.

Elton House
Elton

SD 78691083
Listed

This two storeyed house was built some time
during the early 18th century. It is
constructed of coursed stone with a roof of
stone slates. Elton House has two ridge stacks,
a central bay, and five windows, which are
recessed and date to the 19th century. On the
ground floor the panelled door is flanked by
two wide square bays, also of 19th century
date.

Haslarn Bank House SD 80031007
Bury
This 17th century house includes portions of an
older, timber-framed structure. It is an
irregular building of two storeys with unevenly
coursed square stone. The east gable has larger
quoins and blocks, and its roof is of flagged
stone.

Hey House
Ho I com be

SD 77751595
Listed

i

Hey House is a large, two storeyed building
dating back to the 17th century. It is
rectangular in plan, having two gabled porches,
and it is entirely battlemented, including the
chimneys. The windows have stone mul I ions and

transoms with small, diamond shaped panes.
The roof of the building is stone flagged, and
the walls are of stone.

Manor House
Tottington

SD77I2

This building was mentioned as early as 1296
and 1305.

VCH (1911, vol 5, I45)j Whitaker (1872, vol 1,
232)

Old Hall
Little Heaton

SD 84010511

The Heaton family appear throughout the 13th
century. Their original house, known as the Old
Hall, was in Little Heaton, but about the /ear

1750 the present Heaton Hall in Great Heaton
was bui 11. The site of Old Hal I is now covered
by the M66 motorway.

VCH (1911 , vol 5, 80)

Peel Hall
Summerseat

SD79I4
Listed

This is a stone built, two storey hall dating
from 1706 with a wing added in 1759. A stone
inscribed 1706 £HM is situated above one old
studded door. The other wing has chamfered
stone mullion windows and a stone inscribed
'SamI. and Martha Hamer 1759'.

Philips Park Hall
Prestwich

SD 800U40
Listed

The Philips family had a hall built here during
the 19th century in the Italian villa style. It
was pulled down in 1950. The grounds are now a
public park. The early Victorian conservatory
and the temple have survived.

The Philipses were Manchester merchants and
Mark Philips was one of the first MPs for
Manchester after the 1832 Reform Bill.

Pevsner (1969, 368)

Rodcliffe Tower
Radcliffe

SD 79580751

Radcliffe Tower was originally a strongly
fortified manor house, and the earliest record
of it is in I35d, when Richard Radcliffe, the
high sheriff of Lancashire, was described as
being of 'Radcliffe Tower'. The Tower was built
in 1403, when Henry IV granted James de
Radcliffe a licence to erect on his manor a
stone hall with two towers, and to crenel late
and embattle the walls. The position of
Radcliffe Tower is one, naturally, of defence,
being in the centre of a bend in the River
Irwell.
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Radcliffe was purchased by Richard Assheton of
the adjoining manor of Middleton, in 1561, and
descended with the latter until 1765. It has
since descended with the Wilton estates.
Towards the end of the 18th century, portions
of the building were allowed to fall into
decay, but in 1818 the old hall adjoining the
Tower is described by Whitaker as being intact
and a fine specimen of its kind. The house
appears to have been quadrangular, and of
timber construction with only one tower,
despite the terms of the licence of 1403.

All that is left now is part of the Tower,
which had been used as a pigsty. The remains
are 9.1 metres wide and 15.4 metres long, and
stand to a substantial height. They have been
renovated and are protected by iron railings.

Fishwick and Ditchfield (1209, vol 2, 20);
Pevsner (1969, 369); VCH (1911, vol 5, 58-61);
Whitaker (1876, 291)

Smethurst Hall
Jericho

SD 839118

Smethurst Hall, in the parish of Birtle, dates
back to at least the 16th century. At this time
it was inhabited by the Meadowcrofts, who were
ranked as 'Gentlemen' but in reality would be
more accurately described as yeoman farmers.
The Meadowcroft family had great influence in
the locality but the Hall always retained the
name Smethurst, presumably the surname of the
gentleman who built it, the Smethursts being a
very old south-east Lancashire family. The
Meadowcroft family continued to occupy the
building until the 1650 survey.

After the Meadowcrofts, Smethurst Hall was
occupied for many years by a family named
Taylor. There was a John Taylor of Smethurst
Hall, who died in 1758, two years after
carrying out structural alteration or
restoration which he signalised with the
incription on a doorhead stone; ITM 1756.

At the end of the 19th century the Hall still
retained considerable portions of the original
Tudor structure. It was composed of two stone
wings linked by the central half timbered
section which appears to predate the stone
wings. At this time the Hall was roofed with
stone slates. It stood some distance to the

south of the road between Bury and Rochdale,
with open land to the north and west and
woodland sloping down to the River Roch on the
east and south.

Today the appearance of the Hall gives little
indication of Its antiquity. The western stone
wing and half of the timbered central section
were demolished at the beginning of this
century and replaced with an all stone
building. The eastern part of the half timbered
section has been plastered over, but may retain
some of the original timbers internally, or
even below the plaster which now faces the
exterior walls. The eastern stone wing still
stands but has been much altered. On its
northern side the windows have all recently
been replaced and an extra one constructed.
The position of the door has been altered and a
porch built. A large garage has been linked to
this side of the Hall.

It is only on its southern side that some
indication of its former appearance can be
gained. On this side the old stone wing still
possesses several old mullioned windows and is
clad in a thick coat of ivy.

The situation of the Hall has also undergone
much change; on three sides it is surrounded by
a modern housing development, whilst to the
south the River Roch, once famous for its
sal mon, is now one of the most heavi ly pol I uted
rivers in the area.

Dobb(l967, 10, II)

Stand Old Hall
Whitefield

SD 79700555

Stand Old Hall was an early 15th century timber
framed bui Iding formerly surrounded by
Pilkington Park, and was the Manor House of the
Pilkingtons.

The Hall was located on high ground, and in the
late 1800's the great, or banqueting hall,
still remained. This ancient timbered hall,
with wattle and daub panelling and timber
framing, measured 76 feet by 28 feet. The side
windows were lofty, oak mullioned, with richly
traceried heads.

The interior had an open timbered roof typical
of the period, consisting of three, massive
framed principals, the one at the southern end
having been carried on clustered pillars of oak
to form the screen.

Formerly there had been wings at each end of
the great hall; the kitchens at the south, and
the Lord's rooms and chambers at the north.
These wings were taken down and the ends built
up with brick and stone quoins, slightly
lengthening the apartment. In the early part of
the 16th century, the Hall was converted into a
barn to serve the new hall, then built close by
for the new lord, the tarl of Derby.

The second hall was a massive timber framed
house of two storeys, with a great gallery
above. This house was destroyed in about 1840
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and a new house built on the same site.

The remains of the original Pilkington Manor
House continued to be used as a barn and a
cattle shed. The building was eventually blown
down in a gale on the night of the 29th/30th
October 1956.

Ball (1956, 2); Harrison (1901, 35); Pilkington
(1912, 60, 61); VCH (191 I, vol 5, 83)

Stormer Hill House
Tottington

SD 77451355
Listed

Stormer Hill House in Tottington bears the date
1752 on a rainwater head. It is a brick house
of three storeys, with a flag roof. The front
of the house faces south and it has bay windows
and a moulded stone doorcase. The gable end
faces the road and has two bay windows and
three smal I square ones, and the panel led door
on the north front has reeded pi lasters and
cornice.

UnMrarthHoll
Unsworth

SD 81000770
Listed

This late 16th century hall is brick built and
of two storeys. It has three bays, one of which
is pedimented. The porch of Unsworth Hall has a
stuccoed and curved cornice head with two free
pedestal columns having moulded capitals. It
has five unbarred windows. Unsworth Hall is now
the club house of the Unsworth Golf Club.

Summerseal House

Tottington

SD 78761477

Summerseat House is a late 18th century house
which is now a residential school for special
children.

Rimmer (itf9l, 173, 174); VCH (191 1, vol 5, 13)

Woodhill
Bury

SD 79651170

Woodhill was a 16th century mansion owned by
the Kay family; there is a will of Roger Kay of
'Wyddall', dated 1563.

Woodhill is now destroyed.

VCH(l9l l ,vol5, 136)

Tottington Hall
Tottington

SD 77581297
Listed

The Hall was built by a branch of the Nut tall
family, the last heirs of which had left by
1827.

In June I9lo the Hail was sold by Dr. Poole to
the Urban District Council of Tottington.

Coupe (1977, 96,97,100,102,106-108,113); VCH
(1911, vol 5, 146)

104



MANCHESTER

105



MANCHESTER

5km

95,

9Q,

85,

JSP J85 _120

106



MANCHESTER: KEY TO HOUSE DISTRIBUTION

MAP

1. Ancoats Hall
2. Ardwick Manor House
3. Baguley Hall
4. Barlow Hall
5. Birch Hall
6. Booth Hall
7. Cheetwood Hall
8: Clayton Hall
9. Collyhurst Hall

10. Crofter's House
I I. Crumpsall Hall
12. Crumpsall House
13. CulchethHall
14. Garret Hall
15. Great Nuthurst Hall
16. Harpurhey Hall
17. Heaton Hall
18. Hedham Hall
19. Holt Hall
20. Hough Hall
21. HoughendHall
22. HulmeHall
23. Kenworthy Hall
24. Lightbourne Hall
25. Litchford Hall
26. Little Nuthurst Hall
27. Longsight Hall
28. Medlock Hall
29. Mosley Hall
30. Moss House
31. Moston Hall
32. Newall Hall
33. Peel Hall
34. Pepper Hill Farm
35. Platt Hall
36. Sharston Hall
37. Slade Hall
38. Smedley Old Hall
39. Strangeways Hall
40. The Towers
41. Withington Old Hall

and Moat
42. Woodlands
43. Wythenshawe Hall
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THE CITY OF MANCHESTER

Manchester has been a city since 1853 and its
present boundaries are the result of its
expansion over the last 150 years, from the old
medieval centre by the confluence of the Irk
and the Irwell. Manchester is the heart of
Greater Manchester county and covers nearly
29,000 acres from the Cheshire plain south of
the Mersey to the high ground on either side of
the Irk valley at Heaton and Blackley. The city
is generally low lying, the highest point being
in Heaton Park at about 100 m above sea level.

Manchester has several halls of particular
interest, often owned by the council and open
to the public. Heaton Hall is one of the finest
in the whole area and its park is very popular
with visitors. Baguley, after years of neglect,
is being carefully restored, and Wythenshawe
Hall, another popular place for visitors, has
just reopened after a period of repairs and
redecoration.

Clayton Hall was the birthplace of Humphrey
Chetham, renowned as the founder of Chetham's
Hospital, but was also famous for its boggart.
This constantly disturbed the inhabitants with
noises during the night, until laid to rest by
a clergyman who pronounced;

'Whilst ivy climbs and holly is green,
Clayton Hall Boggart shall no more be seen!'.

Hulme Hall was said to have had a buried
treasure but the story, of hidden hoards
guarded by demons so that it is never found, a
timeless and placeless folk-lore motif, has
here been attached by some strange process of
the popular imagination to Sir Thomas
Prestwich, who, reduced to poverty by fines and
sequestrations under the commonwealth, was
forced to sell the Hall to Sir Oswald Mosley.

Eyre (1972, 29, 37)

Ancoats Hall SJ 85659792

Ancoats Hall was built at the beginning of the
17th century by Oswald Mosley. He purchased the
land in 1609 from the Byrons of Clayton Hall.
The Hall was probably built soon after this,
although no mention of this is made in his
'Family Memoirs'. It was the seat of the
Mosleys for several generations.

The original building was of two storeys with
attics, and built of timber and plaster. The
front consisted of three gables with a square
tower in the centre. In the late 18th century
Aitken noted that the back part of the Hall had
been rebuilt in brick, and that prior to this
some of the west wing had also been rebuilt.

In 1827 Ancoats Hall was completely demolished
and a brick building, in the popular Gothic
revival style, erected in its place. Since 1877

the new building has been used as the
Manchester Art Museum. The gardens of the old
Hall, which extended to the banks of the River
Medlock, have been built upon.

Brothers (1875, plate no. 31); VCH (1911, vol
4, 239)

Ardwick Manor House
Higher Ardwick

SJ 8697

The manorial history of the house is mentioned
in 1357. The Manor House is mentioned in 1728,
when it was rebuilt. Ardwick Manor House is now
destroyed.

VCH ( 1 9 1 1 , vol 4, 280)

Baguley Hall
Wythenshawe

SJ 81618874
Listed

Baguley Hall was the residence of the Leghs of
Baguley (or Baggiley) and the Baguleys, who
lived in this district as early as 1319. The
male line of the Leghs terminated in Edward
Legh, in the latter half of the 17th century.
Afterwards Baguley became the property of the
Viscounts Allen and in the middle of the 18th
century passed by purchase to Joseph Jackson,
Esq., of Rostherne. The Manor, Hall, Mill and
various farms passed by marriage settlement to
the father of Thomas William Tatton, who was
the Lord of the Manor in the late 19th century.
The Hall itself is probably the best example of
medieval secular building in the City of
Manchester, as well as one of the oldest in
Lancashire, and is of considerable national
interest.

The building consists of a 14th century
timber-framed hall and two brick wings, the
north wing medieval and refaced in brick, the
south apparently late 17th century. The doorway
inside the gabled late 16th century porch is
original, and so are the three doorways from
the screens passage formerly to the kitchen,
two of which are blocked. The timbering of the
Hall is very heavy and consists of broad
uprights and horizontals, and bracing in the
form of deeply cusped St. Andrew's crosses. The
north wall of the Hall, i.e. the wall inside
the screens passage above the doorways, is
especially impressive. The screen has a spare
truss, the roof is essentially single-framed.

The Hall was formerly derelict, but it is now
protected and is being restored by the local
authority.

Pevsner (1969, 344-345); Ormerod (1882, vol 3,
551-553); Smith (1970, 156); Smith and Stell
(I960, 131-151)
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Barlow Hall
Chorlton-cum-Hardy

SJ 82239205
Listed

The manor of Barlow was granted to Thomas de
Barlow about 1200, and a house appears to have
existed on the site as far back as the reign of
Henry VI. The earliest parts of the present
building date back to the 16th or 17th
centuries, and little of this original work has
survived.

The present plan of buildings around a
quadrangle bears little resemblance to the
original, which probably consisted of only the
north and west wings. A sundial, dated 1574, on
the north wall of the quadrangle, marks the
renovations made by Alexander Barlow. In March
1879 a fire almost totally destroyed the west
wing, which housed the great hall, and much
damage was done to other parts of the house
too.
However, a good deal of modernization had taken
place on the older parts of the house before
the fire. As a result of the fire, some of the
ancient timber construction was exposed, but
after rebuilding it was no longer to be seen.

The external appearance of the Hall is now
quite ordinary, being that of a brick-built
19th century house. Barlow Hall now belongs to
Manchester Council, and is in use as a Golf
Club House.

Fleetwood-Hesketh (1955, 161); Pevsner (1969,
305); VCH (1911 , vol 4, 298)

Birch Hall
Birch-i n-Rushol me

SJ 86089466

The Birch estate was granted to Matthew de
Birches about the year 1260. Birch Hall was
built sometime before, as an inventory of rooms
taken in that year gives the first mention of
the Hall, and also makes it clear that the
building was of quite some size.

Originally the building was a construction of
timber and plaster, but modernization resulted
in the Hall retaining little of its former
character, consisting only of a north wing and
a west wing at right. angles to each other. The
west wing was probably part of the 17th century
building.

The site is now occupied by Manchester Grammar
School, and there are no visible remains of the
Hall, or of the moat that is alleged to have
surrounded it.

VCH(I9M, vo!4, 305)

Booth Hall
Blackley

SJ 86540295

Booth Hall was situated four miles north of
Manchester, in Blackley, and is said to have
been built in 1639-40 by Humphrey Booth for his
son. It was a two-storeyed, many gabled brick
building, which was later stuccoed and painted
over. Additions were made early in the 18th

century, and again in the first half of the
19th century. By 1855 the Hall had been
occupied by various tenants for some years,
during which time the original mullioned
windows on the ground and first floors had
either been replaced by new casements, or
bricked up altogether.

Booth Hall was demolished about 1906-7, in
order to make way for Blackley Hospital, now
Booth Hall Children's Hospital, although part
of the brick farm buildings were left standing.

V C H ( l 9 l l , v o l 4 , 246)

Bradford Hall SJ 8799

The grounds of Bradford Hall were turned into
the present Philips Park.

Pevsner(1969, 304)

Cheetwood Hall
Cheetwood

SJ 837997

The front of the Hall was built in the 18th
century, but this was a screen for a much older
building, possibly Tudor, as a Manor House was
recorded in the time of Henry VIII. The estate
seems to have been held by the Earl of Derby,
but by the 19th century much of it had been
re-let to sub-tenants. Cheetwood Hall is now
demolished.

Clayton Hall
Clayton

SJ88249840
Listed

The manor of Clayton was granted to Robert de
Byron between 1194 and 1212. It remained in
that family until the 16th century. It was the
birthplace of Humphrey Chetham, the founder of
Chetham's School. The present building stands
on the site of an earlier hall, surrounded by a
moat enclosing about two acres. The moat is
crossed by a stone bridge of two arches.

The present building dates from the early 17th
century, but has been much added to and
rebuilt, and is only a part of the original.
The north wing is 18th century.

Fleetwood-Hesketh (1955, 161); Pevsner (1969,
337); VCH( l9 l l , vo l4 , 282)

Collyhurst Hall
Collyhurst

SJ 853002

Collyhurst Hall stood on the banks of the River
Irk, on the site now occupied by St. James1

Church. It was surrounded by lawns and
shrubberies, which are now heavily built over,
and was for several centuries home to a branch
of the Mosley family.

Barlow (1979, 12, 13, 21, 26, 37, 99)
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Crofter's House
Moston

SD 863014
Listed

This former small country house, dating from
1810, is said to occupy the site of an earlier
mansion. It is painted roughcast, and of two
storeys, with two sash windows. The ground
floor has three-light convex bay windows. The
interior is generally much altered, but retains
a plain but good original staircase. The
Crofter's House is now a Dogs' Home.

Crumpsoll Hall
Crumpsall

SD84610199

'For a long time a branch pf the Chetham family
held lands in the township (Crumpsall) ther
residence, at least in later times, being known
as Crumpsall Hall, famous as the birthplace of
Humphrey Chetham. The fifth son of Henry
Chetham was born in 1580...'. Crumpsall Hall is
now demolished.

VCHCI9II , vo!4, 264)

Crumpsall House
Crumpsall

SD 8340^8

Shown on 1848 O.S. map, 6":I mile, sheet 96.

Cutcheth Hall
Newton Heath

Culcheth Hall was a large, three storeyed brick
building, now no longer standing.

Crofton (1904, 210); VCH (191 I, vol 4, 271)

until 1910. Nonetheless, long before the Hall
disappeared it was closed in by other
bui I dings, and al I traces of the park and
original surroundings had long since gone. The
Hall is now commemorated by the name of a pub,
'The Old Garret'.

Brothers (1875, pi no. 13); VCH (1911, vol 4,
240)

Great Nuthurst Hall
New Moston

SD 88560214

'barly in the 13th century...Henry de
Chetham...transferred Nuthurst to the Eccies
family..."

VCH (1911 , vol 4,265)

Horpurhey Hall
Harpurhey

SD 85630165

'Harpurhey may derive its name from the 80
acres demised for life to one William Harpour
by Sir John La Warre, Lord of Manchester, early
in the 14th century...'

Thomas Andrew's estate, as Harpurhey Hall,
descended to his son Edward, after whose death
i t was in 1847 sold to John Barratt. The Hal I
is now destroyed.

VCH (1911, vol 4, 270)

Heaton Hall
Prestwich

SD83250450
Listed Grade I

Garret Hall
Manchester

SD 845976

Garret Hall stood on the north bank of the
River Medlock close to the point at which it is
joined by Shooter's Brook. It dated from at
least the early 16th century, probably earlier.

The Hall was the residence of a branch of the
Trafford family. Ralph Trafford, the last of
the Traffords to make Garret Hall his home,
died in 1555 or 1556, and in 1596 it was sold
to Oswald Mosley of Hough End.

The mansion was built of timber and plaster on
a stone base, with deep projecting bays, gabled
roofs, and tall clustering chimneys. It was
bui It on four sides of a quadrangle. The Hal I's
position on the Medlock was originally one of
defence, though i t was later surrounded by a
park through which Shooter's Brook ran on the
north side.

Some time after 1774 Garret Hall was divided
into several tenements, and thereafter appears
to have fallen into decay, although it is said
to have been standing entire in 1824. One wing
was still in evidence 40 years later, and the
lasl fragment of the house was not demolished

The estate in which Heaton Hall stands was
owned by the Hoi land f ami ly of Heaton and
Denton up until 1683. In this year it passed
through marriage to Sir John Egerton. It was
his grandson, Thomas Grey Egerton, who built
the first brick house at Heaton around 1750.
This consisted of the main central portion,
rather plain in design, which can be seen from
the north side.

It was Egerton's son, another Thomas Egerton,
who in 1772 commissioned James Wyatt to enlarge
and transform what was then called Heaton
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House. Egerton had recently married Eleanor
Assheton, co-heiress of Middleton, and had just
become a Member of Parliament for Lancashire.
He was later to become the 1st Earl of Wilton.
At that time, James Wyatt was rapidly becoming
a fashionable architect, having studied
classical styles in Italy. The design for the
Hall which Wyatt exhibited in 1772 was his
first for a country house, and was to become
one of his three important houses in the simple

Neo-Classical style. It is Wyatt's
transformation of the house which exists today.

The original Heaton House remained basically as
it was, and formed the central portion of the
new Hall, with large wings extending the
building at both sides. At the north front,
Wyatt plastered the earlier brickwork, and set
stone pilasters against the wings. A new
pedimented facade was constructed projecting
beyond the old one, with a central portico
consisting of four columns beyond this. At the
south side the original block was extended
southwards, and finished off with a
two-storeyed and circular columned bay. The
wings at either side featured colonnades which
led to the octagonally formed pavillions at the
end. These additions were constructed in a rich
yellow sandstone.

In 1901, Heaton Hall was purchased by
Manchester Corporation from Arthur, the 5th
Earl of Wilton, and is still currently in their
possession in a preserved state. The house is
on view to the public on selected days of the
year, with some rooms housing paintings from
the Manchester City Art Gallery collection.
When the Corporation purchased the Hall, it did
not acquire its contents, so the rooms are
rather sparse, but many of Wyatt's decorations
are still in existence. The grounds have been
turned into a public park. Heaton Hall is now
the fourth most popular visited historic
building in Britain, and is one of the finest
houses of its period in the country.

Burton (1981, 312); Chapman (1971, 33); Jessop
(1978, 46); Pevsner (1969, 328-330); Tipping
(1925)

Hough Hall
Moston

SD 86750186
Listed

Hedham Hall
Queens Park

SD 853008

Hedham Hall was sold in 1844 to the committee
for the Formation of Public Parks in
Manchester, and re-named Queen's Park. The
Hall, which was probably post-medieval, was
demolished, and Queen's Park Museum and Art
Gallery was built on the site.

Barlow (1979, 19, 30, 31, 36, 40)

Hough Hall stood just off /v'loston Lane in
Moston, which in 1320 was a small hamlet. For
many years the Hall had been the residence of a
family known as Hough or Halgh, as it was
commonly spelt. It remained in the family until
1678, when Robert Halgh, the last direct
descendant, died. Subsequently the Hall passed
to James Lightbowne, the Minshulls of Chorlton,
and to Roger Aytoun, a Dragoon known to his
friends as 'Spanking Roger', who married
Margaret Minshull.

It is difficult to determine a date of
construction for the Hall, due to the lack of
any date or inscription, and because the plan
of the Hall appears to be of no recognizable
type. This gives rise to the notion that the
Hall may have been a fragment of an older and
larger building.

However, the Hall as it stood was believed to
date from the late 16th or 17th century. It was
a building of two storeys high, constructed
entirely of timber on a stone base. By the
beginning of the 20th century there was no sign
of any decorative timber work, if any had
existed. Furthermore, the front of the east
wing had been faced with brick, with the
addition of a bay window. The north side of the
building had two timber gables.

In 1774 Hough Hall was purchased by Samuel
Taylor, who already owned extensive property in
Moston. The Hall was said to be in a very
neglected condition when he bought it, so he
obviously undertook some modernisation. It
remained in his family for a century until in
1880 it was bought by Robert Ward, a self-made
textile businessman. He took great pride in his
new possession, and made further alterations to
the Hall. A third gable was added to the north
side of the building around 1885, giving it a
very picturesque finish. At some time a modern
brick front was added to the original timber
porch, and a second entrance was added on the
east side, and next to it a brick chimney
stack.

Through such modernisations some of the
original exterior features became lost, though
a proportion of its character was retained.
Robert Ward died in 1904, and although the Hall
remained in his family for a while, it soon
passed into less sympathetic hands. In the
present century the Hall has been used as a
doctor's surgery, for lipstick manufacture, and
as offices for a coal merchant. Hough Hall is
now demolished.

Pevsner (1969, 336); VCH (1911, vol 4, 268)

Holt Hall
Birchfields Park

SJ 8695

A Holt Hall is mentioned in 1557 on change of
tenure. '

VCHU9II, vol 4, 308)

Houghend Hall
Chorlton-cum-Hardy

SJ 82489326
Listed

The only major Elizabethan mansion in
Manchester, Houghend Hall is constructed of
red-brick on an E-plan, with mullioned and
transomed windows and gables.
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The Hall has been thoroughly modernised, after
being allowed to fall derelict, and it is not
outstanding.

Pevsner(1969, 305)

Hulme Hall
Hulme

SJ 82539735

This Hall overlooked the River Irwell, and was
the seat of the Prestwich family for some time.
During the Civil Wars, however, the mansion and
estate were sold to Sir Oswald Mosley. It is
referred to in 1795 as 'an old half-timbered
house1.

The two-storeyed house was built around a
quadrangle, but unfortunately the original plan
of the arrangement of rooms was not kept. The
Hall was renowned for its grounds; the river
front was most picturesque, and the Hall was
approached via an avenue of elm trees. The
gardens were famous in the 18th century for
their beauty, but by 1807 the Hall was
described as 'fast falling into decay1.

Hulme Hall came to be let out to poor families
in tenements, and several panels of carved oak
were removed to Worsley Old Hall. The Hall was
demolished about 1840 in order to make way for
new buildings associated with the Bridgewater
Canal, and by 1 9 1 1 the site of the Hall was
covered over with other buildings.

Aikin (1795, 208); Chapman (1971, 44, 46); VCH
(1911, vol 4, 335)

Kenworthy Hall
Northenden

SJ 82429095

The 1880 6":I mile O.S. map (Cheshire, sheet 9)
shows the position of Kenworthy Hall to lie
where the M63 - Princess Parkway interchange
can now be seen.

Lightbourne Hall
Newton Heath

SD 875005

Once the property of the family of that name,
the Hall was founded by James Lightbourne, who
died in 1621. The Hall is now demolished.

Litchford Hall
Higher Blackley

SD 852048

Litchford Hall is shown on 6":I mile O.S. map
1848 sheet 96.

Little Nuthurst Hall
New Moston

SD 88740222

'In 1623 Edmund Chadderton sold his estates to
John Holcroft of Lymehurst, and he a few years
later sold Little Nuthurst Hall to Nathan and
Samuel Jenkinson...'

VCH(l9 l l ,vol4, 265)

Longsight Hall
Longsight

SJ 861960

Longsight Hall, a large and gloomy brick
building, is probably late 18th or early 19th
century in date. It consisted of a hall, summer
house, and tower of two storeys, of which the
tower and the summer house were demolished
around 1870. The house had a large court and
extensive stabling, and, it is said, a ghost,
supposedly the wife of Dr. Birch, a former
owner.

Medlock Hall
Bradford

SJ 861988

The house was built by David Holt. From
1802-1822 it was occupied by John Kennedy, and
from 1834-1840 by Sir William Fairburn. The
house was pulled down around 1843. Also known
as Medlock House and Medlock Bank, it was a
fine old mansion overlooking the Medlock
Valley. The Hall was approached from Bradford
Road, then a country lane, by a bridge called
Quaker's Bridge, which carried the lane now
called Gibson Street. It was surrounded by
extensive gardens, greenhouses, and a wooded
park.

Holt (1836); Kennedy (1847)

Mosley Hall
Didsbury

SJ 848906

Mosley Hall later became Didsbury College of
Education, now part of the Polytechnic. Built
in 1842, it is a two-storeyed ashlar building
in a classical style, with a slate hipped roof.

Moss House
Woodhouse Park

SJ 81818602
Listed

Moss House is a three-storeyed red brick
building of the 18th century.

Moston Hall
Moston

SD 87860151

The tenants of the manor of Moston took the
local surname. Some time around the beginning
of the 15th century the Mostons were succeeded
by the Radcliffes of Radcliffe, who retained
the manor until 1547.

John Reddish purchased the Hall from Henry,
Earl of Sussex, and subsequently sold it to
Robert and Thomas Shacklock. The Shacklock
family retained the Hall for more than a
century, selling it in 1664 to Edward Chetham.
The Shacklock family name was, however,
commemorated by Shakerley Green.

VCH(I9II , vo!4, 267)
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Newall Hall
Baguley

SJ 80858720
Listed

Newall Hall is a 17th century farmhouse with
later alterations, half H-shaped on plan. It is
built in red brick, with three storeys on a
stone base, and has a six panelled, divided
door. It has round windows in gabled ends, and
late 18th or 19th century casement windows.
There is a rusticated doorway at the rear,
dated 1734, and a somewhat later wooden door.
The Hall has a modern slate roof, and its
interior has been modernized, but some exposed
ceiling beams remain.

Peel Hall
Wythenshawe

SJ 837868
Listed

This Hall was allowed to decay, and was finally
demolished around 1973. The GMAU excavated the
site in 1981: see separate report.

Pevsner(1969, 345)

Pepper Hill Farm
Moss Side

SJ 83949554

'Pepper Hill Farm, the scene of the opening
chapters of Mrs. GaskelPs 'Mary Barton1, stood
in the main portion of the township until 1900,
when it was taken down. The site forms part of
the Westwood Street Recreation Ground.'

V C H ( I 9 I I , vol 4, 302)

Platt Hall
Fallowfield

SJ 853394a«
Listed

The first reference to Platt is a record of the
Hall's being granted to the Hospitallers during
the reign of Henry II or Richard I. The Hall
which now stands was built in place of a large,
ancient timber and plaster house, the site of
which is now in the garden area. In 1669 an
inventory of the contents of the old building
listed nineteen chambers. The present Platt
Hall was built in 1764 for John Carrill
Worsley, at a cost of £10,000, and it remained
the family home of the Worsleys for many years.

The Hall is built in red brick and, on the
outside at least, lacks any interesting details
or ornaments. It is a modest building with a
main block, consisting of seven bays, which is
connected to lower wings. Platt Fields, in
which the Hall stands, was acquired by
Manchester Corporation. The Hall was taken over
by Manchester Art Galleries Committee, who used
it as a branch gallery in 1927.

Platt Hall was used for war purposes, but was
reopened to the .public in 1947 as a gallery of
English Costume, being the first of its kind in
the country. It is the main block of the Hall
which houses the costumes, and many of the
rooms have been divided, altered, or extended.
Platt Hall has been described as 'the best
Georgian Building in Manchester' excepting
Heaton Hall.

Chapman (1971, 58, 60); Fleetwood-Hesketh
(1955, 70, 161); Pevsner (1969, 325); VCH
(1911, vol 4, 303)

Radcliffe Hall (Pool Fold)
Manchester

SJ 84009840

A moated hall of the Radcliffe family shown on
the 1650 map of Manchester and Salford in the
fields to the south of Market Street. Aiken
records that the drawbridge was removed and the
moat backfilled about 1672. Pool Fold was
reputed to be the site of Manchester's ducking
stool.

Aiken (1795, 207)

Sharston Hall
Sharston

SJ 83358849
Listed

Sharston Hall is a three-storeyed, red brick
building, dated 1701.

Some difficulty presents itself as to the site
of the Hall; at Sharston there is still a
fairly old house called Manor House, and it is
not without probability that when the present
Sharston Hall was built, it became necessary to
alter the title of the one adjoining Manor
House.

The Hall is known to be centuries old, for
until comparatively recent times, one of the
stones in the cellar bore the date 1661, but
this hallmark of the manor's antiquity was lost
during structural repairs.

In the course of the years the Manor has
evidently undergone various structural
alterations and additions, for part of the
structure is in the style of late 17th century
architecture, part Queen Anne and part
Georgian.

Sharston Hall is now owned by the Council, and
is in a derelict state, part of it having
collapsed in 1982.

Pevsner (1969, 345)

Sharston Manor
Sharston

SJ 8388
Listed

This former farmhouse dates to the late 18th or
early 19th century, with later alterations.
It is built of red brick, and is of three
storeys, with two storeyed wings at the sides;
that on the right recessed and with two blocked
windows, that on the left with one window and a
wooden lean-to shed at ground level.

Slade Hall
Longsight

SJ 87019489
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Stade was a district known as Milkwall Slade,
probably derived from the mitche-wall-ditche
marking its boundary. In 1580 the Syddal family
bought lands in Milkwall Slade, and
subsequently built Slade Hall.
The original building was framed on a low stone
base and had two storeys. The front faced east
and had two gables. On a beam over the porch is
the date 1585 -and the initials t 5 for Edward
Syddal, who had the Hall built. Underneath are
the initials of George Syddal, his son, who
obviously made some of the many al terations to
the Hall.

The only remaining portions of the original
building are the middle section of the front
under the two gables, and the wing to the
south. An addition of about 1681 extended the
front northwards. This north end consisted of a
brick projecting wing, but it was pulled down
in the late 19th century, and the front has
been rebuilt and pointed to imitate the earlier
timber framed portion. The west and south sides
have been faced with brick, and a olock has
been added at the north-west, described as a
good specimen of the dignified brick
architecture of the early 19th century.

Slade Hall still stands today in a preserved
state, and can be visited by appointment.
Although it has been considerably altered since
its original construction, it still retains its
character. It is one of the few surviving
timber-framed buildings in Manchester.

Pevsner (1969, 333); VCH ( 1 9 1 I, vol 4, 306)

Smedley Old Hall
Harpurney

SO 85080104

'...Smedley Hall, a seat of the Chethams..1

'A minor estate was Smedley acquired on lease
by Edward Chetham in 1640 from Lord Strange...1

The Hall dated from before 1640, and is now
destroyed.

Baines (1889, vol 2, 235); VCH (1911 , vol 4,
261)

Strange ways Hall
Strangeways

SJ 83679945

Strangeways Hall was held by Thomas
Strangeways, who died in 1590. In 1 7 1 1 it was
bequeathed by Catherine Richards, widow, to
Thomas Reynolds, ancestor of the Earl of Ducie,
the owner in 1850.

The site of the Hall was later covered by the
Assize Courts, following its demolition.

V C H U 9 I I , vol 4, 261)

The Towers
Didsbury

SJ 849904
Listed

The Towers was built in 1865 to a design of
Thomas Worthington for J. E. Taylor, then the
proprietor and editor of 'The Guardian'.
Constructed of red brick and yellow terra
cotta, this large, elaborate mansion stood back
from the road in extensive grounds. It
comprises two storeys and an attic, and has a
square tower with a pyramidal roof. Believed to
have cost around £50,000 to build, The Towers
now houses the Shirley Institute.

Pevsner (1969, 320)

Withington Old Hall and Moat
Withington

SJ 84059368

Withington Old Hall, dated from the I Ith
century or possibly earlier, no longer stands,
and there are no remains. The site is now
covered by a housing estate.

Woodlands
Lower Crumpsall

SO 847017
Listed

This former country house, set back from the
road in its own grounds, was constructed in
1810 in red brick. It consists of two storeys
and an attic, having five sash windows overall
with flat brick arches and stone sills. There
is a tiered semi-circular bay on the right-hand
returned side, and modern additions can be
observed at the rear.

Pevsner (1969, 317)

Wythenshawe Hall
Wythenshawe Park

SJ 81608981
Listed
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Wythenshawe Hall was the ancient seat of the
Tatton family. It stands in Wythenshawe Park, a
short distance from Baguley Hall. Wythenshawe
is a Hall of some considerable size, built
during the first half of the 16th century, and
was originally surrounded by a moat. The moat
has now been filled in, but evidence of its
existence was uncovered during operations at
the Hall.

The oldest part of the Hall is the central
section, in which are found the great hall and
the withdrawing room. The Tudor period marks
the decline of the importance of the great
hall, with the greater use of the withdrawing
room. Wythenshawe illustrates this change with
its comparatively simple hall and larger, more
elaborate drawing room above. Although this
part of the Hall is half-timbered, it has been
plastered over in most places. Wythenshawe
Hall, like many other Cheshire Halls, is said
to have had a detached chapel to the south of
the building at one time, but there are no
visible remains of this now.

Wythenshawe Hall has been a museum since 1930
and still retains many, of its original features
today. The park in which it stands is a popular
recreation area, and in 1983 the Hall opened to
the public again after an extensive
restoration.

Pevsner (1969, 343); Taylor (1884, 139)
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OLDHAM: KEY TO HOUSE DISTRIBUTION MAP

1. Ashway Gap House
2. Bardsley House
3. Bent Old Hall
4. Birshaw Hall
5. Bishop Lake's House
6. Bridge
7. Broadbent
8. Chadderton Hall
9. Chamber Hall

10. Clarksfield
11. Cold Hurst
12. Crompton Hall
13. Dirtcar or Derker Hall
14. Failsworth Lodge
15. Foxdenton Farmhouse
16. Foxdenton Hall
17. Frog Hall
18. Grotton Hall
19. Hathershawe Hall
20. Hollin Hall
21. HorsedgeHall
22. Lees Hall
23. Lime House
24. MedlockHall
25. New Bank House
26. Oak
27. Roy ton Hall
28. Stonebreaks Manor Farmhouse
29. Swine Clough
30. Werneth Hall
31. Whetstone Hill
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\
OLDHAM METROPOLITAN BOROUGH

Oldham extends from the watershed of the
Pennines westward across high ground towards
the centre of Greater Manchester. Its highest
point is Standedge on the crest of the
Pennines, at 448m above sea level, and although
the borough contains the deep valley of the
upper reaches of the river Tame, only in the
extreme south west in Medlock Vale does the
land fall below the 100m contour.

Foxdenton Hall, now local authority owned, is
the finest Hall in Oldham Metropolitan Borough;
described as 'beautiful1 by Pevsner, it is now
open to the public. Otherwise, Oldham is mainly
notable for the large number of homes of the
lesser gentry which have been renovated and
remain in use as private dwellings and often
working farmhouses.

Chamber Hall was haunted by a Boggart in the
17th century. It was said to have been the
ghost of a cock-fighter, and was finally laid
to rest by the burying of a live game-cock. A
variant of the rhyme about Clayton Hall Boggart
is applied to this one as well.

Ball (1956)

Bent Old Hall SD 92190501

Bent Hall was liable to hearth tax for six
hearths in 1666, and was described as 'situated
in Bent or West Street, now concealed by more
modern buildings... apparently erected... early
17th century.'

Bent Old Hall was finally demolished in the
early part of this century.

Butterworth (1856, 31); VCH (1911, vol 5, 93);
Smith (1985, 16-18)

Birshaw Hall
Crompton

SD 9409
Listed

The Birshaw estate dates back to the 13th
century, and the Tetlow family were in
residence in the 14th century. It then passed
to the Langleys of Agecroft. The house is an
early 19th century ashlar building with a slate
roof. Some interior features survive.

Taylor (1975, 22)

Ashway Gap House
Saddleworth

SD 030044
Listed

Designed by George Shaw, a local architect,
Ashway Gap House was built for the Platt family
of Oldham around 1850-55, with further work in
1875.

It was a two storey house with one wing and a
two storey porch; both with gables. It had
Gothic windows and a Gothic entrance arch, and
was described as 'somewhat in the Scottish
Baronial style' with castellations and a tower.

It was demolished in 1981.

Pevsner (1969)427

Bardsley House
Bardsley

SD 93200225
Listed

This house is of two storeys with four windows
on each floor of the present frontage. A
rainwater head bears the date 1713.

The original main front is to the right of the
present entrance and now forms a rear wing.

There is a square window of moulded stone over
the old panelled door.

Bishop Lake's House
Chadderton

SD 897066

Bishop Lake's House was a 17th century
dwelling, unfortunately demolished in 1957.
Originally built as two separate residences in
the form of two parallel ranges, at some time
these ranges were joined together by building
between them.

The two ranges, although of similar
architectural style, were built at different
dates. The east range, the main block, was
dated 1631, and was originally of two storeys.
The west range, dated 1668, had one storey with
an attic. Each range was a timber framed
construction, with stone gables at the southern
end.

Mercer (1975, 179)

Bridge
Mumps

SD 934053

'Near Mumps there stood an old residence called
Bridge which in 1702 was the property of Mr
Rainshaw who was the owner of estates in
Greenacres and Royton.'

Butterworth (1856) 58
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Chadderton Hall
Chadderton

SD 89710651

The earliest record of Chadderton is a survey
of 1212, at which date it had been given to the
ancestors of Gilbert de Notton.

Little is known of the appearance of the former
Old Hall except that it was probably rebuilt in
the form which it retained until its demolition
by Sir William Morton in the middle of the 18th
century. The building which replaced it was
brick built, with the main front facing south.
The grounds of Chadderton Hall were used as
pleasure gardens during the first half of this
century, and in 1939 the Hall was demolished.

Fleetwood-Hesketh (1955) 137; VCH (1911) vol 5,
118

Crompton Hall
Crompton

SD 95880988

This Hall was demolished in 1952 but had
already fallen into decay in the 19th century,
according to Baines.

Baines(l889, vol 2, 392)

Dirtcar or Derker Hall
Oldham

SD 94070585

'Dirtcar is a venerable and substantial
dwelling...there was a James Binkley of Oldham,
Yeoman in I486...the ancient Hall is now
occupied as a farm.1

Derker Hall was demolished in 1902.

Chamber Hall
Coppice

SD 91740352

The oldest part of Chamber Hall, at the back,
was apparently built in 1640, together with the
barn to the south. The front of the house was
pulled down in 1752 when a block facing the
street was erected. The large stone barn has a
datestone inscribed 1640.

To the south east of a range of stone buildings
are a cottage and a stable, the stable doorway
being inscribed 1648.

'...The older portion of Chamber Hall seems to
have been built about the same time as the barn
(1640) replacing a much older structure...'.

The Hall was demolished in 1930.

Trans Lanes Ches Antiq Soc 'Proceedings' (1890,
vol 8, 150); VCH (191 I, vol 5, 135)

Clarksfield
Greenacres

SD 94540485

Clarksfield was the name of a large property
now divided into two estates; Lower
Clarksfield, the original mansion, and Higher
Clarksfield, a modern residence.

Butterworth (1856, 38); VCH (191 I, vol 5, 100)

Cold Hurst
Oldham

SD 92220589

'Coldhurst Hall was once a spacious, neat and
genteel mansion... a short time subsequent to
1422 was then called Copyhurst... In 1633 the
Tetlow family... were seated here. The Hall is
now occupied as cottages.'

Cold Hurst was formerly an estate of the
Hospitallers. There is now a mill on the site.

Butterworth (1856) 33; VCH (191 I) vol 5, 98

Failsworth Lodge
Failsworth

SD 887012
Listed

A simple red brick building of three storeys
and basement, built in 1770 by Captain Birch,
Failsworth Lodge has undergone subsequent
alterations. A datestone in a basement lintel
records JE B 1770. It later became a private
school owned by the Hadfield family, and is now
the British Aerospace Recreation Centre.

Taylor (1975, 9)

Firs Hall
Failsworth

SD890I
Listed

Firs Hall is a mid 19th century two storey red
brick house built by a local mill owner, Henry
Warmsley. The building has a slate roof and an
arched porch with bracket cornice. The
forecourt has a round, circular lawned garden.

The Hall was nicknamed 'Beggars Pinch Hall' and
is now in use as a school clinic.

Foxdenton Farmhouse
Chadderton

SD 89580476
Listed

Foxdenton Farm, possibly of medieval origin, is
a two storeyed, flag roofed, brick and stone
building, with two pairs of crucks inside.
There is a probable 17th century wing to the
north east, and some wattle and daub paintings
remain. It is opposite Foxdenton Hall.

Foxdenton Hall
Chadderton

SD 89440466
Listed

The first owners of the original Foxdenton Hall
were the Traffords, and the Hall passed as a
dowry into the Radclyffe family. The Hall
remained the Radclyffe family residence until
the early part of the 19th century.
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Grot ton Hall
Saddleworth

SD 972049
Listed

The first Hall was described as a 'noble and
lofty edifice of the 16th century1, and in 1620
William Radclyffe built a second Hall on the
site in the half timbered style. The present
Hall is a plain classic building erected by
Alexander Radclyffe between 1710 and 1730. The
Hall is of red brick with stone quoins, and is
a striking example of its kind. It has
projecting end wings, steep hipped roofs, and a
central entrance with rooms at each side. The
wall panelling in the entrance hall dates from
1620, and elsewhere from 1700. The original oak
beams remain on the ceiling, and William
Radclyffe's old stone house is still partly in
evidence, for it forms the basement of the
present Hal I. No alterations have been made to
the plan of the Hall since 1750.

The local council purchased the Hall in I960,
having leased it since 1922. Restoration was
carried out by 1965 and the Hall is now open to
the public on Tuesdays, Sundays, and Bank
Holidays.

Burton (1981, 310); Chapman (1971, 24, 26);
Pevsner (1969, 102); Raines (1884, 114); VCH
(1966, vol 5, 120)

Frog Hall
Lees

SO 95o048
Listed

Frog Hall stands in the vicinity of Lees Chapel
in Oldham. A deed of conveyance dated 1824
records that the builidng had been erected a
great many years earlier on a portion of
wasteland belonging to the Lord of the Manor,
by permission of the Earl of Stamford. No
record of the foundation of Frog Hall has been
found, but in 1777 it was known as the Organ
House, when it was rated to the relief of the
poor.

For some years until 1842 the house was used as
a school. However, a new building had been
erected alongside the Chapel in a close of land
known as Longlands, and formed part of the
Carrhouse Estate, and from 1842 the school was
held here. Frog Hal 1 was divided into four
separate dwellings at a later date.

Higson(l9l6, 195, 198)
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There was probably an Elizabethan house on the
site of Grotton Hall. The Hall itself was built
by John Buckley in 1678 and 1686, a datestone
on the embattled porch reading 1MB 1686, and
another recording BIM 1678. Alterations to the
Hall had been made in 1725.

The building is stonebuilt, consisting of two
storeys and an attic, and has gables with ball
finials. Ifs interior is characterised by sunk
panelling, possibly Regency in date, and a 17th
century carved mantel, refixed in Middleton
Hall.

Taylor (1975, 6)

Hathershawe Hall
Hathershawe

SD 92500319
Listed

Hathershawe Hal I or Haslesha w Hal 1 as it was
originally known, dates back to the end of the
16th century. It is a two storey, stone
building of quite some length, which underwent
rebuilding at its eastern end in 1694, and that
which now stands as Hathershawe Hall is only a
portion of the original building.

By 1826 the Hall is described as having gone to
decay, after which time repairs were made in
order to keep the Hall in habitable condition.
However, the original appearance was sacrificed
to the extent that almost every trace of the
Elizabethan characteristics disappeared. The
rebuilding of the east end in 1694 is taller
than the older part of the Hall, giving it an
irregular skyline.

The Hall was divided into five cottages, and in
1911 its only remaining original features were
two windows. It is now in poor condition but is
being repaired, and the cottages have been
knocked together to form larger dwellings.

Trans Lanes Ches Antiq Soc (1890, 'Proceedings'
vo!8, 154); VCH (1911, vol 5, 100)



Hollin I kill
Greenfield

SD 981041

The Hall was originally built in the 18th
century, before 1724, and was demolished in
1849 to make way for the Manchester to
Huddersfield railway. The present buildings are
typically Victorian.

Horsedge Hall
Higginshaw

SD 92760548

'Horsedge Hal I...now divided into cottages
which are in a state of decay and neglect...1

'Horsedge...be longed to the Knights of St John
of Jerusalem...John Taylor died in 1574 holding
land...also the capital messuage called
Horsedge...1

The Hall was demolished in 1865.

Butterworth (1856, 29); VCH (191 1, vol 5, 99)

Lees Hall
Werneth

SD 91450496

Lees Hall was long the residence of the
Chadderton family of Oldham, George Chadderton
having been alive in 1515. It was acquired by
the Lyon family in the late 17th century.

'Lees Hall, still a neat, well conditioned
mansion...according to tradition...the property
of Lieutenant Lees during the reign of
Elizabeth.'

The si te of Lees Hal I was later covered by saw
mills.

Its owner was one of 32 shareholders in the
Manor of Saddleworth.

Manor House
Glodwick

SD 9503
Listed

The bui Iding known as Manor House is mainly
18th century although it may incorporate
earlier fragments. It is constructed of ashlar
with a flag roof, a cornice and rusticated
quoins. The house is of two storeys. The main
centre block has a centre panelled door with
pediment. There are four sash windows on the
ground floor and five more above, all in
moulded stone architraves. There is a taller
block to the right with three light windows on
each floor. A re-set datestone of 1660 in the
garden wall suggests that there was an earlier
building on this site.

Pevsner (1969, 360)

Butterworth(l856, 30); VCH (1911, vol 5, 98) .

Lime House
Hollinwood

SD 90910248

'Lyme or Lime House, sometimes called
Hollinwood House,...was anciently the estate of
the Hardmans. Prior to 16fa I John Hardman,
Yeoman, sold the place to Samuel Howard...'

The site of Lime House is now built over.

Butterworth(l856, 50)

Manor House
Saddleworth

SD9906
Listed

Manor House was built in 1735, with later
alterations and additions. It is a two storey,
three windowed, former manor house, with an old
flag roof, gables, and an ashlar front. At the
first floor there is an ornamental tablet
inscribed HM B 1735, and an 18th century stone
shippon, including a barn, to the north.

Medlock Hall
Failsworth

SD9ld004
Listed

A two storey, half timbered building
constructed by the Bardsleys in 1416, Medlock
Hall stands on the site of the original
waterhouse, in 1332 occupied by Henry of
Water house. Interior features of the house
include massive beams and posts from former
Inglenook fireplaces.



The stone, limewashed barn at Medlock Hall,
(Grade II), is believed to be one of the oldest
buildings in Lancashire, said to date from
1200. Its beams are full trees, reputedly of
Norman origin.

The house was partially demolished in the
1890's but was restored in 1966 and has since
been enlarged and renovated. It is now a garden
centre.

Taylor (1975, 5)

New Bonk House
Crompton

SD 9307
Listed

This late 18th century stucco building, also
known as Shaw Edge House, has two floors and an
attic, with a slate roof and an entrance
doorway with Doric columns. It was built by the
Cocker family, who were related by marriage to
the Crornptons.

Taylor (1975, 22)

with the north being left open until the
rebuilding began. It would seem that the
rebuilding was done in two stages, and is in
plain brick work. By 1911, Royton Hall had been
divided in two. It was demolished in 1939.

Fleetwood-Hesketh (1955, 169); VCH (1911, 113)

Stonebreaks Manor Farmhouse
Lees

SD 968050
Listed

This two storey stone farmhouse, asymmetrical
on plan, is of 17th century origin with later
alterations. It has twin gables to the north,
and a roof, now, of slate. Formerly a manor
house, the building bears the inscription IR
1773 on a rainwater head, the R probably
representing Radclyffe.

Swine Clough
Glodwick

SD 93250396

'Swine Clough, an ancient farm a short distance
to the west of Glodwick, was purchased in 1670
by Adam Ogden the Elder, from Edmund Asheton.1

Oak
Hollinwood

SD 91430267 Butterworth (1856, 54-55)

'Oak, near Hoi I ins, appears to have been the
property of a Mr Whitehead, in 1681...'

Butterworth (1856, 50)

Roy ton Hall
Royton

SO 91960754

The Byron family owned Royton, a few miles
north of Oldharn, from as far back as the
beginning of the 14th century, until they sold
it in 1662. The original Hall was built during
the 17th century, and was large in size and of
an irregularly quadrangular shape, being in the
main part built of stone. It had, however, some
parts built in brick, and its chimneys were of
diagonally set brick.

Royton Hall underwent considerable rebuilding
during the 18th century, leaving only a portion
of the 17th century structure. This is at the
east end of the Hall, and consists of a wing
with a gable at each end.

This rebuilding, as well as later alterations
and additions at the north side of the house,
has resulted in it being extremely complicated
to reconstruct the original groundplan of the
Hall, although we do know that the rebuilding
of the south front was done on an earlier
basement, which appears to be of the same date
as the east wing. The buildings are gathered
loosely around a quadrangle, but those on the
north side, and part of the western side, are
of a later date, and it is therefore impossible
to assess to what extent they follow the
original plan.

It is possible that the original Hall
surrounded only three sides of the courtyard,

Werneth Hall
Werneth

SD 9156041
Listed

The original Werneth Hall is said to have been
a timber and plaster building which was burned
down without trace in 1456. There is reference
to a hall being on the site in 1523, but the
present stone built house dates in parts from
the early or mid 17th century.

It stands on sloping ground on the south west
side of Oldham, and has been greatly altered
both inside and 'out, so that its original
appearance has been almost totally transformed.
The west gable is still intact, the east wing
has been extended and mutilated in parts, and
the centre section has been replaced by a brick
cottage. An original entrance doorway exists in
the east wing, and both wings contain some
rnullioned and transomed windows. The building
is generally in poor condition.

Werneth Hall, usually considered to be the
original Manor House of Oldham, was bought by
John Platt in 1848, when Werneth Park was laid
out. Dame Sarah Lees later bought the building,
which was left by the Lees family to Oldham
Corporation.

Pevsner (1969, 360); Taylor (1975, 6); VCH
( 1 9 1 1 , vol 5, 96)

Whetstone Hill
Watersheddings

SD94020647

'Whetstone Hill is one of the most ancient
homesteads in the township. John Kershaw
was... assessed to contribute a tenth of tax in
1621.'

Butterworth (1856, 60)
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ROCHDALE: KEY TO HOUSE DISTRIBUTION MAP

1. Alkrington Hall
2. Amen Corner
3. AshworthHall
4. Balderstone Hall
5. Bamford Hall
6. Belfield Hall
7. Bent House
8. Birchinley Hall
9. Bradley Hall

10. Bradshaw Hall
I I. Broadhalge
12. Brown Hi 11
13.i Buck ley Ha 11
I4/ Butterworth Hall
15J Castleton Hall
16-,' Chadwick Hall
17. Clegg Hall
18. Clough House
19. Coptrod
20. Dearnley Old Hall
21. Deeplish
22. Ellenrod
23. Falinge Park
24. Foxholes
25. Garside or Gartside
26. Goose Lane Hall
27. Great Howarth
28. Greave Mansion
29. Green Brow, formerly

Spotland Gate
30. Gristlehurst
31. Hamer Hall
32. Handle Hall
33. Healey Hall
34. Hey wood Hall
35. Hillhouse
36. Holt
37. Hopwood Hall
38. Langley Hall
39. Light Owlers
40. Lower Place
41. Middleton Hall
42. Naden Head
43. NewboldHall
44. Oakenrod Hall
45. OldBir t le
46. Old Rectory
47. Pike House
48. Shore Hall
49. Stanycliffe Hall
50. Stubbley Hall
51. Thrum Hall
52. Tonge Hall
53. Trub Hall
54. Turnough
55. Wicken Hall House
56. Wolstenholme Hall
57. The Wood
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ROCHDALE METROPOLITAN BOROUGH

The Borough is centred on the town of Rochdale
and the valley of the Roch, but extends from
the West Yorkshire boundary, where the land
rises to 450m above sea level, to Middleton,
where the Irk leaves Middleton at 90m above sea
level. Much of the Borough is still open space,
which may account for the number of smaller
halls and farmhouses which have survived.

The main and lower lying parts of Rochdale lie
on Boulder Clay with areas of glacial sand and
gravel, and alluvium in the river valley. As
the land rises to the north and east, the rocks
of the millstone grit and lower coal measures
are exposed, except on the top of the moors
where there is a covering of peat.

Rochdale has no really outstanding halls, but a
large number of lesser ones. Stubbley Hall was
probably built on the site of its medieval
precursor, which was the setting for another of
those legends which combine the crusades and
true love. Ralph de Stubbley, a Knight in the
service of Richard the Lionheart in the Holy
Land, gained the love of a Saracen maiden,
Fatima, and before he left for England gave her
a jewelled crucifix. She later took ship to
England to seek him out, but died of plague en
route.

On Christmas Eve Ralph de Stubbley was
celebrating his betrothal to an English maid,
thus breaking his word to Fatima. However, this
night he heard the sound of Fatima's harp and
saw her in her burial robes. Realising she was
dead, he begged her forgiveness and she
accepted him again. In the morning he was found
dead, with a little jewelled crucifix clenched
in his fist. It is said that on Christmas £ve
you may still hear Fat i ma pi ay i ng her harp and
singing to her lover.

Clegg Hall is associated with the tale of a
wicked uncle who disposed of the lawful heirs
to the estate, two young orphans in his care,
so that he could seize the estate for himself.
Versions differ as to whether the children were
stabbed or thrown into the moat, and as to
whether the Hall is haunted by one ghost, that
of the uncle, or two, those of the children.

'As HI as Clegg Ho1 Boggart1 became a way of
speaking of something, or someone, difficult to
be rid of.

Hal lam (1976, 69-70); Oakley (1910, 7-17)

Alkrington Hall
Middleton

SO 86600517
Listed

A survey of 1212 gives the earliest account of
the manor at Alkrington in Middleton, when it
was held by Adam de Prestwich. The Hall, amidst
the woods overlooking Heaton Park, was built in
1735-36 by Sir Darcy Lever, on the site of an

older family house. The architect was Giacomo
Leoni, who designed it according to the English
fashion for tall brick houses. In the early
1950's it was described as 'a sharply defined
rectangular block of bright red brick1, solidly
built, and appearing 'as structurally sound now
as when new1.

The general effect of the front has been
altered by the insertion of plate glass windows
in place of the earlier barred ones, but the
Hall retains most of its former characteristics
and excellent proportions.

At one time, Sir Ashton Lever, son of Sir
Darcy, had a museum of curiosities in
Alkrington Hall. Now, however, the Hall is
divided into flats, and many rooms have been
partitioned, although the dining room and
saloon remain intact.

Colvin and Harris (1970, 133); Pevsner (1969,
350); VCH(I91I, vol 5, 83)

Amen Corner
Rochdale

SD 89701343

Amen Corner, also known as the Great House, is
said to date bock to at least 1565. It stood in
Wheelpit Court, which used to be behind
Rochdale's present (1982) Post Office building.
In the 17th century, this two-storeyed building
was surrounded by a large garden that sloped
down to the River. In 1692 the house was owned
by Mr Charles Linney, although, because of its
size, it was let in several parts.
In 1750 Mr Ralph Taylor, verger at St Chad's
church, converted the Great House into an
alehouse, at which time it was given its more
popular name of 'Amen Corner', the name itself
commemorating its owners attitudes in that,
during Church services, Mr Taylor would close
the Inn, and he ruled a maximum one pint of ale
per man per visit. In spite of all , this,
however, Amen Corner is said to have
'degenerated into an unruly publ ic house and
ended its days as an extremely dubious lodging
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house for travelers'.

By the time of its demolition the house had
been considerably reduced in size. This old
stone building was pulled down in 1910, at
which time it was probably the oldest house in
Rochdale, but in a very poor state of repair
and surrounded by modern buildings.

Kershaw (1982, 8); VCH (1911, vol 5, 191)

Ashworth Hall
Ashworth

SD 850132
Listed

In 1349 Hugh Holte married Matilda, daughter of
Robert de Asheworth and heiress to the
Asheworth estate, which then passed to the
Holtes and was retained by them until 1700. The
whole estate was then sold to Samuel Hallows
and eventually passed to Samuel Egerton, the
mortgager.

Ashworth Hall is situated within a group of
17th and 18th century stone buildings, known as
The Fold. The only clue to the origins of The
Fold was a datestone bearing an inscription
saying 1601 RH, which used to be on a stone
pedestal placed on the ridge of the roof of
Ashworth Hall Farm building.

The site of the Hall itself dates from the 13th
century. Some time after the 15th century the
house was greatly enlarged to form a
half-timbered, lath and plaster mansion, with a
wing and three gables running to the road,
which with the present two cottages and farm
buildings, formed a courtyard. At the entrance
was a square tower and wicket gate. At a later
date the wing and tower were removed, and the
half-timbered walls replaced by hand-made
bricks. At some stage the site was moated.
The Hall had been much destroyed by 1830 when
the Reverend D Rathbone wrote that 'the strong
stone-built gateway with its massive doors and
wicket gate, stands alone'. Today the oldest
remnant is a massive standing stone gable end,
possibly dating from the 15th century.

Clayton (1979, 29-31); Green (1905, vol I,
151); Pevsner (1969, 71); Trans Roch Lit Sci
Soc(l886, vol 4, 18)

Balderstone Hall
Balderstone

SD 90331133

Originally a 15th century house, Balderstone
Hall was mentioned in the 1623 Manor records.
It was rebuilt in 1790, when it became known as
'Balderstone New Hall'. A further structure was
built in 1852, which has now been destroyed.

Fishwick(l889, 169)

Bamford Hall is situated on the eastern side of
Ashworth valley. The site is mentioned in the
13th century. Baines (I86b) records that 'The
estate of Bamford was granted to Thomas De
Bamford by sir Adam De Bury, in the time of
Henry 111 for his homage and service, and two
marks and a yearly rent of I8d (8p) at the
Feast of St Oswald the King (August 5)'. The
same Sir Adam later granted all his lands in
Bamford to Alexander De Bamford for a pecuniary
consideration and a yearly rent of 40d (I7p)
payable on St Oswalds day. The estate descended
in the Bamford family until, in 1779, it passed
to William Bamford of Tarlton Bridge, who later
became Sheriff of Lancashire. He died without
male issue and the estate passed, with a
distant female relative, by marriage to Robert
Helketh of Upton, near Chester. In 1806 he
assumed the surname of Bamford. Later, Bamford
was purchased by Mr Joseph Fenton, whose son
James Fenton demolished the old hall in 1841.
The hall which he took down had been the
product of another rebuilding in the time of
Queen Anne. The house which replaced it stood
near the former site and Baines describes it as
'A large and handsome modern house'. The hall,
the park and part of the land were purchased in
1888 by Mr E Stocks Massey.

Today the site is occupied by a still more
recent building which the owners say was
constructed out of the stone from the old hall.
In a field nearby, several old roof timbers are
to be found. Apart from these the only remnants
are a datestone '1774' and the gatehouse and
stables of the old hall.

Baines (1868, vol 3, 120); Pevsner (1969, 73);
VCH(l9l l ,vol 5, 138)

Belfield Hall
Belfield

SD 91391362

This Hall has been described as 'one of the
important houses in east Rochdale". It was
built on high ground around a quadrangle, and
the earliest buildings to have stood on the
site probably date back to the late 15th or
early 16th centuries.

The south wing of Belfield Hall was rebuilt in
brick in 1752, the old south wing having
survived since the earlier date. The majority
of buildings which remained towards the end of
the 19th century were of 16th century date,
although a great many alterations had been
made, and it is possible that the south west
portion of the Hall may have been rebuilt in
the later 16th century.

An archway through the north east side of the
Hall provided the entrance to the quadrangle
which Belfield was notable for retaining to a
late date. The hall was demolished in the early
20th century.

Fishwick (1889, 169); Fleetwood-Hesketh (1955,
169); VCH (1911, vol 5, 25)

Bamford Hall
Bamford

SD 855124
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Bent House
Blatchinworth and Calderbrook

SD 947170
Listed

Broodhalge
Rochdale

SD87I3

A house is mentioned here in 1626, and the
lands themselves in 1585, when there may have
been a house. However, a three light window
bore the datestone 1681 IHH 1783. It has since
been destroyed.

Fishwick(l889, 501)

Brown Hill
Rochdale

SO 89341424

There was a hall here in 1626.

Trans Loncs Ches Antiq See (1912-13, vol 2, 76)

This is a two storey stone house on Halifax
Road, Littlebrough, and in parts dates back to
1620. A wing to the east of Bent House marks an
Ibth century alteration. The 17th century
portion of the house has small rectangular
windows with chamfered mull ions. A datestone on
the doorway is of 1691. The roof is of
flagstone.

Pevsner (1969, 138)

Birchinley Hall
Milnrow

SO 93021378
Listed

Birchinley Hall was divided into two in 1556
and rebui 11 in 1619. Remains of two houses
exist. The older one is occupied as a farmhouse
and bears a datestone of 1619.

Fishwick (1889, 367); Pevsner (1969, 351)

Bradley Hall
Newhey

SD 938118

Bradley Hall has a datestone of 1619 over the
door. 11 has a raised roof and some of the old
upper floor windows have been filled in. There
are quoinstones on the north side. The
outbuildings are of similar date, bearing
datestonesof 1617, 1619 and 1781.

Heape(l9IO)

Brodshaw Hall
Middleton

SD 88480501

Bradshaw Hall lies in the north east part of
the township of Alkrington, and is cut off from
the main area by the Wince Brook. Anciently
part of the lands of the Knights hispitallers,
it was later granted to the Earls of Derby, of
whom it was held in the early 17th century by a
branch of the Chadderton family. The site is
now built over.

Pevsner (1969, 95); VCH (1911, vol 5, 85)

Buckley Hall
Buckley

SD 90591527

There is now no trace of the Old Hall which was
built sometime before 1626. The New Hall is in
good condition and stands in front of the site
of the original building. It was built in 1863
in red brick with yellow brick arches in an
Italianate style with an Elizabethan bow. It
has four storeys.

Fishwick (1889, 169); Pevsner (1969, 379)

Butterworth Hall
Milnrow

SD 93151223

Butterworth Hall dated from around 1630, though
it was on or near the site of an earlier hall
dated around 1420. A great part of the land
around Milnrow was held by the Knights of St
John (Hospitallers). In 1851 an old half
timbered building at Butterworth Hall was
destroyed by fire, and with it an iron cross
fixed to a gable marking the spot where the
rents due to the knights were paid. The Hall
and its oratory were allowed to fall into
decay, and in 1868 the hall was partially
pulIed down and re-fronted. Over the porch was
carved 'IM 1630'. It has now been totally
destroyed.

Fishwick (1889, 337); VCH (1911, vol 5, 213)

Castleton Hall SD $8981197
Rochdale

Castleton Hall in Rochdale is said to have been
built during the reign of Elizabeth I, and was
former I y the seat of the Hoi t f am i ly. A
description of the Hall in 1626 referred to it
as a 'fair mansion house, being built with
freestone1. At this time the Hall also had
stables, an oxhouse, a dovehouse, gardens,
orchards and courts.

The south wing was pulled down in 1719, when
major alterations took place. At this time
Samuel Chetham built the rectangular structure
which was to become the main part of the house.
It is in a simple classic style with high sash
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windows, but the bock of the building has a
most irrogOlar outline, the result of a series
of later additions and rebuildings.

Castleton Hall boasted an imposing staircase of
twisted ballusters, as well as impressive
panelling, plaster work, and heraldic glass.
The interior of the Hall was acclaimed as being
an excellent example of the style of the
period. However, the Hall was pulled down in
the first half of this century.

Fieetwood-Hesketh (1955, 169); VCH (1911, vol
5, 203)

Chodwick Hall
Rochdale

SD 877129

The date of this Hall is indicated by a stone
on the north side of the building, which bears
the inscription 1620. However, the building
which stood until sometime before the middle of
this century was but a fragment of the
structure that was built by Oliver Chadwick.

A view of Chadwick Hall as it was in 1799
depicts a two storey building in stone, of
considerable length, with a projecting wing at
the east end, and its principal front facing
south. To the north east stood a large barn,
which, along with the whole west wing of the
house, had disappeared completely by 1911.

AH that remained at the beginning of this
century was the original east wing and its
adjoining hall. Of this east wing, the south
side had been modernised and new sash windows
inserted, whilst a new barn was built on a part
of the site of the destroyed wing, about 18^0.
There is now nothing left of this three gabled
house.

Corry (1825, 268); Fleetwood-Hesketh (1955,
169); Smith (1970, I56)j VCH (191 I, vol 5, 208)

CleggHall
Milnrow

SD 92231448
Listed

CI egg, near Rochda I e, gave i ts name to two
distinct ancient gentry families, and although
they probably derived from a common ancestor,
they divided into the families of the Great and

Little Clegg estates.

Little Clegg (SD 92671495) existed during the
reign of Elizabeth I, as it was known as
'Littel Clegg1 at that time, the lesser of the
two Halls. It was sold by John Clegg, the last
of his family, in 1816.

Great Clegg, now referred to as Clegg Hall, is
the larger and more important of the two. The
present Hall was erected on the site of a
possible moated timber building, built by
Bertrand de Clegg about 1135. By the end of the
15th century the estate had passed with an
heiress of Clegg to the Belfields, and from
them to William Asheton, JP, in 1571. It was
William Asheton or his son Theophilus who built
the present Clegg Hall towards the close of the
16th century.

11 was, in its day, a f i ne spec i men of
Elizabethan architecture, although Taylor
points out that there is more Gothic than
Italian spirit in its detail. It is a three
storey building of stone, constructed in a
plain rectangular plan with four equal sized
rooms on each floor. This arrangement indicates
the change in living habits which had been
occurring throughout the 16th century. Instead
of the great hall being the predominant feature
of the ground floor, the dining and drawing
rooms occupy nearly its whole, as at Clegg.
This floor was also raised above the ground a
little, so that the kitchen quarters could be
contained underneath.

The structure of the hall has been little
altered since its construction except for the
addition of the Classical portico on the north
front, which was possibly constructed at the
end of the 16th or the beginning of the 17th
centuries by Theophilus Asheton.

By the 18th century Clegg Hall was in use as a
farmhouse, and was the home of Charles Turner.
In 1818 when the ha 11 beame I icensed as a
public house, it bore the name 'Black Sloven'
after Turner's infamous hunting mare. It
remained a public house until 1869, by then
under the name of the Hare and Hounds. Until
the 1920's it served as a tea room and sweet
shop, and more recently has been used as a
discotheque. At some time during the 1960's the
hall was damaged by fire, but it still stands
today, although in a derelict condition, next
to the Rochdale Canal.

Fletcher (1984, 8); Pevsner (1969, 351); Taylor
(1884, 122); Trans Lanes Ches Antiq Soc (1886,
vol4,229);VCH(l9l l ,vol5, 218)

Clough House
Wardle

SD 908169

The present building is 17th century with
alterations, though there is a reference to one
'Fletcher of Clough House1, in the Manor Court
Roll of 1589. In 1626, according to the Manor
Survey, Clough House and lands in Wardle were
held by John Lord. The lintel above the
fireplace bears the date 1622 and the initials
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1 Lo1, probably John or his father James Lord.

The house is stone built, of two storeys, with
a stone flag roof and mullioned windows. The
western part is roofless. It was Listed
provisionally as Grade III.

Fishwick (1889, 435)

Cop trod
Rochdale

SD 886133

'...sometime in the 17th century a house was
standing at Coptrod in which lived Randall
Healy and afterwards his son and grandson.
Some portions of this building are still
visible: built into the wall is a stone
inscribed IME 1672.' The house has since been
destroyed.

Fishwick(l889, 498)

that being the facade and two linked pavilions,
each with one bay. These now form a pleasance
in the public park.

The original building was of ashlar with five
bays, the centre being slightly advanced, with
a three bay pediment. The porch had four
col umns, and the corni ce was decorated i n
floral relief.

Pevsner (1969, 379)

Foxholes
Rochdale

SO 901 I 1439

Foxholes is a large, two storeyed house built
in 1793, standing on the site of a house built
around 1650.

Fishwick (1889, 169); Pevsner (1969, 379)

Dearnley Old Hall
Littleborough

SD 939167
Listed

A 17th century hall, probably on a medieval
site, and incorporating some earlier work,
Dearnley Old Hall was the residence of the
Dearnleys, outlawed in the 14th century. A
stone house of two storeys with interior walls
of timber framing and a flagstone roof.

Fishwick (1889, 422); Pevsner (1969, 139)

Deeplish Hall
Rochdale

SD 900124

Deeplish Hall is shown on OS map 1848 6":I mile
sheet 89.

l llenrod Hall
Caldershaw

SO 87441463
Listed

t£ llenrod was referred to as 'Ailwarderod' in
several chapters in the 13th century, and was
also known as 'Aylwinrode'. In the 16th century
it was inhabited by a younger branch of the
Chad wick family of Chadwick Hall. The old
portion of the hall had been pulled down by
1889, and what remains is used as a farmhouse.
This is stone built, of the 17th century, with
a late 19th century ashlar front. The rear has
original mullioned windows and a chamfered
stone doorway.

Fishwick (1889,496)

Gorside or Gartside
Milnrow

SD 92501 118
Listed

A family of this name had settled here by the
time of Henry II (1216-1272). In 1545 James
Gartside sold the Hall to Sir John Byrom for
£28 5s 4d., later passing into the Greaves and
Townley families. It was rebuilt in 1697, and
pulled down around 1850.

The 17th century farm bui Idings remain, and
contain an inscription from the hall '1697
WMG1, standing for William and Mary Greaves.
The existing buildings are stone built, of two
storeys, have the remains of an old stone flag
roof and mullioned windows, and there is a
battlemented porch of more recent date.

Fishwick (1889, 380-382)

Fa tinge Park
Rochdale

SD 89141424
Listed

Falinge Park, built by James Royds whose
father, John, once owned Old Falinge, was a two
storey house dating back to the late 18th
century. Also known as Mount Fal inge, only a
portion of the original mansion still stands,

Goose Lane Hall
Rochdale

SD 8922 1264

There is said to have been a grange here in
1504, belonging to the Abbots of Whalley. It
was acquired by Robert Holt, and in 1626 the
estate consisted of 44 acres. In 1828 the house
was described as 'an old pile of low
buildings'. It was the home of the Walmsley
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family, successful local wool merchants. The
Hall was destroyed long before 1889.

Fishwick (1889, 321-323); VCH (1911, vol 5,
203)

Great Howorth Hall
Great Howarth

SO 910157
Listed

The Howarths held land here from at least the
13th century up to 1768, when the Hall was sold
to John Entwistle of Foxholes. The old hall
dated from before 1529, and was demolished and
replaced in 1830, judging by a datestone in the
outbuildings.

Fishwick (1889, 413-419)

Groove Mansion
Greave

SD 87741352

A house is referred to on this site in the 13th
century, built by Alexander del Greve and
continuing in the Greve family until 1483. It
was later owned by the Rawsthorne, Holt and
Leach families.

Fishwick (1889, 503-4)

Green Brow, formerly
Spotland Gate
Spotland

SD89I2

Spotland Gate is mentioned by Fishwick as the
home of a branch of the Hopwood family. Its
appearance seems to date it from the 16th or
17th centuries, and documents suggest there was
a house here before 1575. A Nicholas Hopwode is
recorded in Rochdale as early as 1335. By 1889
part of Spotland Gate had been demolished, and
it was known as Green Brow.

Fishwick (1889, 516)

Gristlehurst Hall
Ashworth

SD 847122

Gristlehurst Hall is first mentioned in 1367.
The Holt family, is said to have lived in that
area since the 13th century, and certainly held
the Hall by 1488. It was around this time that
the large, irregular hall of wood and plaster
was built, part of which still existed in 1848.
It was taxable for 13 hearths.

The Hall has now disappeared but Gristlehurst
Farm now occupies the site.

Clayton (1979); J Green-Heywood N and G I
(1905-8, vol 1-4, 122, 125, 151); VCH (1911,
vol 5, 174)

Homer Hall
Rochdale

SD 90561449

Hamer Hall probably had medieval origins as
Robert de Hamer is recorded as paying taxes in
1380-81. A new Hall was built in 1755 to
replace one recorded in 1597, and continued in
the Hamer family until 1809.

The Hall was marked on the 6": I mile OS map of
1928-39, but it has since been destroyed.

Fishwick (1889, 395-404); VCH (1911, vol 5,
225)

Handle Hall
Littleborough

SD 940179

Handle Hall was built by Richard Dearden in
1610, on land taken out of the waste. It was
orginally called 'Wanok Hill1. It underwent
alterations in 1673, 1829 and 1842, and in 1889
was a public house called the "Queen Anne1.

Fishwick (1889, 326)

Healey Hall
Ending

SD 88161580
Listed

The present Healey Hall was built in 1774 on
the site of a house of 1618. It is a regular
two storey house in ashlar. There are extensive
farm buildings dating from the 18th century up
to 1903, which are now converted into flats.

Pevsner(1964, 379)

He/wood Hall
Heywood

SD859II 135

About 1286, land was granted to Peter of
Heywood by Adam of Bury, but even in the
preceding century there was a Peter of Heywood
resident in the hamlet. The site of Heywood
Hall was originally selected with defence in
mind. It stood on ground dropping sharply away
on its northern and western sides to the River
Roch's valley floor. The river formerly
followed a course which brought it much closer
to the Hall than it is at present. The southern
approaches to the Hall were protected by a
stream, today known as Miller's Brook, whilst
to the south-east access was restricted by an
expanse of marsh known as 'The Moss1.

The Heywoods of Heywood Hall retained their
connection with the district for some six
centuries, until they sold the estate. They
intermarried with members of many old
Lancashire families, and sons of the family
were prominent in several events of historical
importance. A Peter Heywood of the Heywood Hall
family was with Sir Thomas Knyett when Guy
Fawkes was captured in the vaults of Parliament
House, and took charge of the conspirator's
lantern. This same Peter Heywood became a
magistrate, and narrowly escaped assassination
later, at the hand of a frantic Dominican
Friar, for urging 'Poor Catholics' to take the
oath of allegiance and supremacy.
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Another Peter He/wood was one of the gentlemen
of the county who compounded for the recovery
of their estates which had been sequestered in
1643-45 for supporting the Royal Cause. He
re-obtained his property for the sum of £351.

Yet another of that name was serving as a
Midshipman on the 'Bounty' in 1789, when the
famous mutiny took place.

Baines says of the Hall; 'Heywood Hall, with
its coat of Ivy, was the residence of the
Heywoods from the latter part of the 13th
century till it was sold by the Reverend Robert
Heywood, in 1717, to Mr John Starky, Rochdale,
Grandfather of James Starky, Esq., Sheriff of
Lancashire in 1791 who died in 1846, leaving no
i ssue.' By the end of the 19th century the Hal 1
had become the property of a local magistrate,
Walter Chadwick.

The structure of the Hall itself underwent many
changes throughout its history. In 1611 it was
totally rebuilt and extensive alterations were
made in the 19th century. Heywood Corporation
took possession of the Hall in 1927 but it was
allowed to fall into disrepair, and the old
building was finally demolished in 1956. Now
the only remains are to be found in the street
named 'Heywood Hall Road', which follows the
course of the Hall's driveway, and in 'Queen's
Park', which is made up of parkland once
belonging to the Hall's estate.

Baines (1889, vol I, 525); Barton (1874, 275);
Cole and Fish (1981, 15); Heywood- J Green
(1905, vol 1,97)

Mi 11 house
Rochdale

SD 87751272
Listed

Hill House had a datestone inscribed 1609 JH.

Holt
Milnrow

SD 92941271

Holt Hall was a half timbered house of the type
common to the district, and probably dating to
the 16th century. It had long been a farmhouse
and was in decay when almost entirely pulled
down in 1835. The site is now built over.

Fishwick(l889, 375-6)

Still partly medieval, the Hall in Tudor days
was a large, quadrangular brick and timber
building of 14 hearths, with a large dovecote
and a water mill. Alterations continued in
Jacobean times with the addition of an oak
fireplace and a Jacobean style staircase, and
towards the end of the 17th century John
Hopwood replaced all the timber wings in the
chapel with the present brick wings. The brick
banqueting hall, later to become a chapel, was
also built at this time.

The Gregge Hop woods took over the estate in
1773, but i t was not until 1840 that Robert
Gregge Hopwood made any major improvements. He
turned the banqueting hall into a drawing room,
and then had a large dining room built to
replace the low narrow corridor on the east
side of the court.

Hopwood Hall was acquired by the De La Salle
brothers in 1947, and i t was they who made
alterations to the Hall when the first floor of
the north front had to be pulled down and
restored.

Chapman (1971, 44); Macdonald (1963); Pevsner
(1969, 124); VCH (191 I, vol 5, 172)

Longley Hall
Middleton

SD 85610749

Langley Hall was a 19th century hall pulled
down in 1886. The site is now occupied by
Langley Hall Farm.

VCH (1911, vol 5, 168)

Hopwood Hall
Middleton

SD 87500830
Listed

Hopwood Hal I is situated in a hoi low on high
ground between Middleton and Rochdale. The
Hopewodes de Hopwode were first mentioned in
1277, and Hopwood Hall remained the family seat
until the late 18th century.

The Hall was originally built in the 13th or
14th century, and was surrounded by a fortified
moat, but i t has since had a great many
additions.

Light Owlers
Littleborough

SD 949173

Light Owlers was a 17th century house built on
the site of a probable 13th century building.
Previously a Grade III Listed Building, it is
now destroyed.

Fishwick (1889, 437)
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Lower Place
Rochdale

SD90I2

There was a mansion called "Lowerplace1 in the
early 17th century; 'Lower Place1 was mentioned
in 1626. It was still standing in 1722, by
which time it had passed through the hands of
various gentry families.

Fishwick (1889, 326); VCH (1911, vol 5, 205)

Middleton Hall
Middleton

SD 87120596

The Hall stood to the south of Middleton
Church, and was the ancient seat of the
Assheton family. The earliest part was built
before the reign of Henry VIII from timber and
plaster, and the later additions were built in
stone.

The original construction of timber is thought
to have been built around two large courts, and
was protected by a moat with a bridge. The
Hall's main entrance was described, about 1770,
as "resembling a ship, turned upside down,
'perhaps indicating a cruck construction. The
Hall contained a large chimney-piece of stone,
bearing the date 1587, at each corner of which
was carved a wild boar's head. The tradition
was that these heads commemorated the narrow
escape of a lady of the house, who was attacked
by a wild boar in the early 15th century.

At the beginning of the 19th century, the first
Lord Suffield made an addition to the Hall of a
plain, brick built south front. Middleton Hall
was demolished in 1845, after a number of the
stained glass windows were removed to Middleton
Church. A cotton factory was built on the site,
and the Deer Park was- converted into farms.
There are now no traces to be seen, either of
the Hall, or the moat.

Corser (1846); Fleetwood-Hesketh (1955, 163);
Rimmer (1891,-64); VCH (1908, vol 2, 550); VCH
(1911, vol 5, 162)

NodenHeod
Rooley Moor

SD 857173

Naden Head is mentioned in 1561. It had been
rebuilt in 1780 and pulled down in the I880's.
The Holts claimed to have held Manor courts
here in the 16th century, and called it the
Manorhouse. In the mid-17th century it became
an ordinary farmhouse, but has since been
destroyed.

Fishwick( 1889, 511-513)

Newbold Hall
Newbold

SD 91321342

Newbold Hall dated back to the 16th century, a
stone building of two storeys. It was built
around three ^ides of a quadrangle, set on high
ground with its front towards the north-east.

Parts of the Hall were altered and added to,
and for a while the north wing was used as a
public house, having been rebuilt and
completely modernised. The central and south
wings were in a poor state of repair at the
beginning of this century, and the house has
since been divided into tenements.

The south wing of Newbold Hall was almost
separate from the centre part of the building,
an indication that this part may have been
added on to the original edifice at a later
date. Half of the courtyard was built up, and
it is now difficult to reconstruct the original
plan. Also, a cottage on the north side of the
quadrangle damaged the original appearance of
this side of the house. The Hall retained some
of its old features, but most of them had been
modernised.

The Hall was considered to be a fine example of
the smaller type of hall, built in stone, and a
good contrast to the timber buildings of the
lower lying parts of the county. Newbold Hall
is now destroyed.

Raines, Chetham Society, (vol 19); VCH (1911,
vol 5, 205)

Oakenrod Hall
Rochdale

SD 88581303
Listed

Oakenrod Hall was built in the middle of the
17th century, overlooking the River Roch, and
it is thought that it was built as a
replacement for an older house on the same
site.

The east side of the house would have been more
attractive, but unfortunately its many
additions over several years have damaged its
appearance. It is broken irregularly, unlike
the principal front, which is west facing. The
projection at the north of Oakenrod Hall
appears to have been added to the original
building at a later date.

During the time when Edmund Butterworth lived
at Oakenrod Hall, at the beginning of the 18th
century, a great deal of alterations took
place. By the beginning of this century the
Hall had been divided into tenements for some
time, and was in a very poor state of repair.

VCH ( 1 9 1 1 , vol 5, 209)

Old Birtle
Heywood

SD83I2
Listed

This is a low, two storey building which stands
on Birtle Road. It was built in stone some time
during the 17th century, and has a roof of
stone. Old Birtle has a central door with a
small modern porch, and three old windows with
chamfered stone mull ions on each floor. On the
east side it has an adjoining inn, which is a
later addition to the original building.
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Old Falinge
Rochdale

SD 892141
Listed

Old Falinge in Rochdale, like Falinge Park, was
named after the original hamlet called Falinge.
Old Falinge was built by James Haslem, a
wealthy manufacturer, whose family lived there
for some years. Although the actual date of its
construction is not known, it was at some time
during the middle of the 18th century, after
1727.

It is a large house of two storeys, built in
stone, and in spite of its relatively late
date, is in the style of William and Mary; that
is to say that its windows have wooden mullions
and transoms. The wooden brackets of the eaves
were added at a later date.

In 1756 Moslem's grandson sold the house to
John Royds, who lived there for many years. Old
Falinge eventually came into the estate of the
Royds of Greenhill.

Old Rectory
Middleton

SD 86950632
Listed

The Old Rectory was originally a moated
medieval hall. Now only the west arm of the
moat survives, and this has been landscaped.
The house retains the old central hall with its
screens passage, which is lined on both sides
with oak panelling.

The hall block has flanking wings of two
storeys and a modern single storey wing and
porch. In the 19th century it was refaced with
brick, and it was further altered in 1965-6.
The interior has early 17th century carved
panels and cupboards.

separate house at the rear. In 1678 the timber
house was replaced by a stone building on a
larger plan. The rear house was also enlarged
around the same time.

Pike House was altered again in the early 18th
century, transforming it into a much grander
residence. Over the entire principal front a
high parapet was erected, obscuring the gables.
This appears to have been constructed at two
different stages. The centre and east gables
were covered first, with the west later on,
indicated by the plainer stonework and the
shorter length of the windows on this side.
Many of the original mullioned windows were
preserved, and the three upper middle windows
had thin pilasters added on either side. The
front door, treated similarly, was flunked by
columns and had a panel with a blank shield and
cornice; the staircase window contained
heraldic and pictorial glass, which illustrated
the history of the families connected with the
house. The gable on the east was replaced, and
a single storey extension was built at the west
end.

Smith (1970, 156); VCH (191 I, vol 5, 227)

Shore Hall
Littleborough

SD 923173
Listed

Shore Hall was the home of the Shore family,
who held land in the area from at least the
13th century, and seem to have lived at Shore
until the late 18th century.

It is a T shaped, two storey stone house, with
mullioned windows. The entrance has the date
1605 carved over it. It was at one time a hotel
and public house.

Fishwick (1889, 433); Pevsner (1969, 139)

The Orchard
Rochdale

SD 896131

A red brick building of no architectural
significance, the orchard is now destroyed, and
its site is now the memorial garden opposite
Rochdale Town Hall.

VCH ( 191 I, vol 5, 190)

Pike House
Littleborough

SD 948171
Listed

Pike House was in the possession of the
Halliwells from 1561, when the family acquired
it from the Earl of Derby.

The house was noteworthy in that two separate
residences shared the same yard. A small two
storey stone house dating from around 1600-1632
stood about 15 yards behind the main house.
It is now ruined, having fallen into disuse in
the 18th century.

Pike House was probably built originally in
timber, with a stone cross wing added around
1600-1632, more or less contemporary with the

Stonycliffe Hall
Middleton

SD 87850736

A timber framed, wattle and daub hall, possibly
of 15th century origin, it was demolished in
the 1930s, and had been a farm for some time
before that.

Hopwood MSS; Photo, in Middleton Library

Stubbley Hall
Littleborough

SD 92781608

This 17th century house has two cross gables
and interesting windows. The position of the
high table in the hall is marked by a six light
window of two transoms. The doorway is still in
the medieval position.

136



Pevsner (1969, 139); Trans Roch Lit Sci Soc
(1912-13, 2; 79)

Thrum Hall
Healey

SD 889153
Listed

Dating from the mid 17th century, the hall is a
two storey tange in stone, converted into three
cottages. It has a stone flag roof and a 1650
da test one.

TongeHall
Middleton

SD 877057
Listed

Tonge Hall was the residence of the Tonge
family until 1726. It was probably built in the
mid 16th century - Baines reports the date 1553
on a beam - and restored or altered in 1703,
which date appears on three lead waterspouts.

The Hall is a timber framed building of the
Elizabethan style, constructed of heavy oak
timbers like many of the period in Lancashire
and Cheshire. It was originally much larger
than now. Earlier illustrations show that parts
of the building were taken down sometime
between 1865 and 1892, including the whole of
the west end, which terminated in a gable
similar to the remaining portion, and had a
projecting entrance porch. Only the central
and eastern blocks remained. These were of two
storeys with the original timber frames
remaining on two of the sides, whilst the other
sides hod been rebuilt in brick. A peculiarity
of Tonge Hall is its continuous decoration of

quatrefoils without a break in the framing.

In the 19th century the house was tenanted as a
farmhouse, and modern windows and a brick porch
were added. By 1890 it was unoccupied, and
began to fall into decay. During the first
decade of the present century the owner offered
Tonge Hall as a gift to the citizens of
Middleton for use as a museum, but the offer
was turned down. It is now in poor condition.

Baines (1890, vol 3, 210); Fishwick (1693, 25);
Pevsner (1969, 349); Rimmer (1891, 197); VCH
(1911, vol 5,86)

ThrubHall
Castleton

SD

Thrub Hall dated from the mid or late 17th
century, and was demolished in the first half
of this century.

Turnough
Littleborough

SD 93881431

Records Indicate a notable house here in 1539.
Fishwick has a picture of a house in 1831 which
may have dated from the 16th or 17th centuries.
This disappeared long before 1889, and had been
replaced by a farmhouse.

Fishwick (1889, 355)

Wicken Hall House
Milnrow

SD 95721182

The house was built around 1650 by Amor
Ainsworth, and has been described as a 'neat
stone mansion though now much dilapidated'.

There were additions to the Hall around 1850
and Wicken Hall House and Wicken Hall Farmhouse
were later divided into two residences, but
have since been destroyed. It was previously a
Grade III Listed Building.

Fishwick (1889)

Wolstenholme Hall
Wolstenhplme

SD 847150

In the Manor Survey of 1626 Wolstenholme Hall
was described as "a Faire Mansion House1. It
was built on a site dating back to the 12th
century, and was the home of the Wolstenholme
family, who seem to have lost possession of the
hall sometime in the 17th century. A sketch of
the Hall in 1830 shows it to have been stone
built with two gabled wings flanking a central
hall block, probably dating from the 16th or
early 17th centuries. By 1889 it had
disappeared.

Fishwick (1889, 526-528)

1 3 7



The Wood SD 895132
Rochdale

This house, the property of the Vicars of
Rochdale, is first referred to in 1674 when a
Captain Ogden lived here. In 1754, behind The
Wood was 'Ryehouse Field1, and dyeing may have
been carried on here much earlier. Robert
Taylor, the tenant in 1708, was a dyer.

In 1764 the property was divided into cottages,
when it was leased to John Hamer. One of the
conditions of the lease was that the lessee was
to take down the inner walls of 'post and
patrell1, and build walls of brick or stone
instead.

John Ruskin visited Rochdale and described The
Wood in its last days of abandonment and
dereliction. It was bought by the Corporation,
and the Town Hall now stands on the site.

Fishwick(l889, 333-336)
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SALFORD: KEY TO HOUSE DISTRIBUTION MAP

1. Agecroft Hall
2. Barton Old Hall
3. Beaucliffe Hall
4. Booth's Hall
5. Broughton Old Hall
6. Buile Hill
7. Clifton Hall
8. Great Woolden Hall
9. Hope Hall

10. Irlam Hall
11. Kempnall or Kempnough Hall
12. Kenyan Peel Hall or

Peel Hall Moat
13. Kersall Cell
14. Kersall Hall
15. Little Bolton Hall
16. Little Woolden Hall
17. Monks Hal I
18. Monton Hall
19. New Hal I
20. Ordsall Hall
21. Peel Hall
22. Pendleton Old Hall
23. Summerhill
24. Wardley Hall
25. Worsley Brick Hall
26. Worsley New Hall
27. Worsley Old Hall
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THE CITY OF SALFORD

Salford now covers nearly 24,000 acres and
stretches from Salford itself in the east,
within the loop of the Irwell and across the
river from Manchester, west along the Irwell
valley to include Swinton and Pendlebury,
Eccles and Irlam, and to the north west,
Worsley. It thus includes a wide range of
terrain, mostly low lying. In Irlam, Chat Moss
is as low as IS metres above sea level, and
there is much open farmland. At Little Hulton
in the north west the land rises to just above
110 metres. The eastern part of the district is
much more densely built up.

There are three halls in Salford owned and
maintained by the council, which are now open
to the public as museums. Buile Hill is now a
museum of the coal industry, Ordsall Hall is a
building of considerable interest in its own
right, and it is a credit to Salford that this
timber hall of 14th century origins should have
survived to the present day despite its being
in Salford's dockland area. It is now the home
of the Salford Museum of Social History, and
Monks Hall is also a museum.

The spread of urbanisation has meant that many
more interesting halls no longer exist, such as
the moated site of Barton and the old manor
houses of Irlam, Clifton, and Kenyan Peel. The
strangest fate is probably that of Agecroft
Hall, now in the United States of America.

Kersal Cell now survives as a country club and
is said to be haunted by the ghost of a monk.
The spectre is identified with Sir Hugh de
Biron, Lord of Clayton Hall, who, it is said,
went on crusade and, becoming sickened by
bloodshed, returned home. He came to Clayton
just in time to see the funeral procession of
his wife and took this as divine retribution
for the suffering he had inflicted. He became a
monk and retired to Kersal Cell.

Nearby Kersal Hall also has its traditions. A
Knight who took the Hall from its last Saxon
owner, killing him and throwing the body into
the Irwell, was slain as he slept in his new
possession by fairies or demons, who left a
warning written on his forehead in his own
blood. Another legend tells pf Eustace
Dantessy, an owner of the Hall who lost the
woman he loved to a rival and sold his soul to
win her back. As the 'happy' couple stepped out
of the church after the wedding, the bride
began to melt away; Eustace saw the ground open
before his feet and he was drawn down to his
fate.

Wardley Hall has its gruesome tale too, with
the difference that it is certainly founded in
fact. In a niche in the wall of a staircase, a
skull has been kept for many years, perhaps for
more than three centuries. The precise identity
of its owner has been subject to much debate,
but it is most likely that of Ambrose Barlow,
of the Barlows of Barlow Hall, a Benedictine

monk executed as a traitor in 1641. The skull
is surrounded by tales of the disturbances
which follow ill-advised attempts to remove it,
although it was stolen in 1930 and not
recovered, there is no record of the result of
this removal. There is said to be a clause in
the lease of Wardley Hall which forbids the
removal or concealment of the skull.

Harland and Wilkinson (1873); Underwood (1978,
211-213); Whitaker (1980)

Agecroft Hall
Pendlebury

SD 80070172

Agecroft Hall, on the banks of the River
Irwell, was probably built in the 15th century
during the reign of Henry VII, although a great
deal of alterations were made, especially in
the years 1866-7. Evidence of the Hall's
importance to its township of Pendlebury is
seen that in 1666, eleven of the thirty five
hearths liable to tax belonged to the Hall.

The Hall was of timber construction, built upon
a low base mostly of stone, although some parts
were built in brick. The buildings surrounded a
central courtyard that was overlooked on all
sides by open galleries, which were later
closed in. There is said to have been a moat
surrounding three sides of Agecroft Hall, but
there is now no trace of this.

Demolition of the Hall in favour of a railway
line between Manchester and Bolton was avoided,
at great expense to the con tester, and with a
slight diversion of route. However, in 1926 the
Hall was transported to America and rebuilt in
Richmond, Virginia. It now overlooks the James
River and is open to the public as a typical
example of the black and white architecture of
Elizabethan England. The site of Agecroft Hall
is now occupied by a large power station.

Fleetwood-Hesketh (1955, 174); Pevsner (1969,
365); Taylor (1884, 54-55); VCH (1911, vol 4,
397)

Barton Old Hall
Eccles

SJ 75409794

Barton Old Hall, surrounded by a moat, was
situated on the north side of Moat Hall Avenue
half a mile south west of Patricroft, and about
ISO yards east of Salt Eye Brook. It was
successively the seat of the Bartons, the
Booths, and the Leighs.

In 1836 Baines described the Hall as a 'brick
edifice with two gables in front, a projecting
wing and mullioned windows.1 The sculptured
head of a cross was built into the wall of an
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outbuilding, and in 1886, a portion of shaft,
presumed to be from the same cross, was dug up
nearby. The cross, which is of a type found
from the 13th to the 15th centuries, may have
been erected by Thomas del Boot he, an earlier
occupant of Barton Hall. The Hall was
demolished in 1897 when an earthen vessel
containing silver groats, sixpences, shillings,
halfcrowns and crowns ranging from Elizabeth to
Charles It was found.

The cross is now in Eccles Parish Church and
the site occupied by the Hall and moat has been
covered by modern development.

Bai nes (1890, vol 3, 270); Taylor (1904, 107,
127)

Beoucliffe Hall
Eccles

SJ 777985

Also known as Bencliffe or Bentcliffe Hall,
Beaucliffe Hall was once held by Sir Thomas
Holt. It was mentioned in 1595 as being in the
possession of Thomas Valentine. The Valentine
family died out in the 18th century and the
property was sold to Mr Partington, and then to
Mr Bentley. It was demolished in around 1805,
and replaced by Higher and Lower Bentcliffe.

Baines (1890, vol 3, 270); VCH (1911, vol 4,
369)

Booth's Hall
Worsley

This ancient
century.

SD 72530045
Listed

Hall survived into the present

Pevsner (1969, 396); Twycross (1847-8, 98)

Clifton Hall
Pendlebury

SD 79450279

VCH (1911, vol 4, 383)

Clifton Hall was the home of the Hollands until
1652, when it was sold to John Gaskell, an
elder in the Presbyterian Classis. During the
Civi I War he was noted for his indecisiveness,
passing at one time for a Royalist and another
for a Roundhead. In 1634 he contributed to the
building of Trinity Church, Salford.

In the 18th century, the Hall was completely
rebuilt in typical plain red brick style, and
in the early 19th century, if not earlier, it
belonged to the Hey wood family, of whom
Benjamin was a notable banker. In the later
19th century it was a private asylum and
underwent considerable alterations.

Baines (1890, vol 3, 281); VCH (1911, vol 4,
404)

Brought on Old Hall
Broughton

3D 82960198

The Reverend J C lowes made Broughton Hal I his
chief residence until his death there in 1846.
The Hall is not shown on the latest OS 6":I
mile map.

VCH (1911, vol 4, 217)

Great Woolden Hall
Irlam

SJ 68499420
Listed

Great Woolden or Wolden Hall is a large brick
pile, having two gables and tall chimneys. In
1595 it was described the 'worshipful seat of
Thomas Holcroft Esq.1. Great Woolden Hall was
latterly in use as a farmhouse.

Baines(l890, vol 3, 271)

Buile Hall
Eccles

SJ 79929935
Listed

Buile Hill was built in 1825-7 by Sir Charles
Barry for Sir Thomas Potter, the first Mayor of
Manchester, and Chairman of the Royal
Manchester Institution.
In the 1860's a top storey was added.

In 1906 it was opened as the Salford Museum of
Natural History and more recently has developed
into an important museum of the coal mining
industry.

Hope Hall
bccles

SJ 79309953

In 1212 'The Hope1, as i t was known, in
Pendleton, appeared to be the estate held by
Ellis de Pendlebury from lorweth de Hulton.

It was afterwards held by the Radcliffes who
succeeded the Hultons of Ordsall, and the next
occupiers were a branch of the Bradshawe
family.

Hope Hal I was situated in Salford near to the
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Roman road which ran between Manchester and
Wigan. It is thought that the original
structure was a medieval building, due to its
mention in 1595 as an ancient house.
However, in 1749 the Hall was purchased by
Daniel Bayley of Manchester, and about 1750 he
had it completely rebuilt in the Georgian
style. The original features and period of the
Hall thus became obscured.

Daniel Bayley was succeeded by his son, Thomas
Butterworth Bayley, born at Hope Hall in June
1744, who took part in many of the
philanthropic and improving movements of his
time. He was particularly concerned with the
improvement of prisons and agricultural land,
was a founder member in 1796 of what became the
Royal Lancashire Agricultural Society, and
planted elms at Hope . Hall. As Chairman of
Salford Quarter Sessions he was a prime mover
in the prison which was named after him, 'The
New Bayley1, and of which he laid the first
stone in 1787. He took a leading part in
raising militia during the American and French
revolutionary wars, and was a supporter of the
Humane Society and the movement to abolish the
slave trade. He is buried at Eccles Church.
After his death in 1802 the Hall was sold out
of the Bayley family, to Edward Hobson.

In the 19th century the structure of the Hall
had further additions made before it became
derelict and was finally demolished about 1956..
The area is now redeveloped and the site is
occupied by a school.

Hampson (1930, 83); O'Brien (1982); Tomlinson
(1973, 9, 15, 21); VCH (1911, vol 4, 392, 394)

Irlom Hall
Irlam

SJ 72199419

Irlam Hall dates back to at least the 13th
century. In 1215 it was known as Irwelham,
obviously taking its name from the River
Irwell. During the 15th century it belonged
to the Irlams, and was then passed to the
Trovers or Travis family for a considerable
length of time. By the reign of Edward VI Irlam
Hall belonged to Sir George Latham. It was
occupied by a farmer at the end of the last
century, but has now been demolished.

Baines (n.d.1890, vol 3, 271); Goodier (1896,
77); Trans Lanes Ches Antiq Soc (1886, vol 4,
307-8); Twycross (1847-8, 95)

Kernpnall or Kempnough
Hall
Worsley

SD 74600150

Listed

In the 13th century Kempnall Hall was owned by
the Kempnall, Kempough, or Kempenhalgh family,
the last of whom, about the time of Edward I,
left a daughter who conveyed the estate by
marriage to the Worksleghs. In the 15th century
it passed through marriage to the Parrs of
Parr, and in the 16th century came by the same

means into the hands of the Starkies of
Huntroyde, who retained possession of the Hall
until 1876, when it was sold to the Bridgewater
Trustees.

Kempnall Hall is a small black and white
timbered building of the 17th century, on a
stone base and much renewed with brickwork.
In 1911 it was stated that it had been almost
entirely rebuilt in 'comparatively modern
times'. The house is a two storey edifice with
a slight projecting gabled wing at each end,
and the house was divided into three cottages.
It lies, surrounded by trees, about half a mile
north east of Worsley (it is only a few minutes
walk from Worsley Old Hall,) near to Roe Green.
The back of the house shows the original timber
framing.

In the early part of the 19th century the Hall
was tenanted by a Joseph Mather, who was an
innkeeper farmer. Since his death the building
has been divided and let to various tenants;
for some time during the latter half of the
19th century (about 1850-1875) a room in the
building was set apart and maintained by the
Countess of Ellesmere as a free medicine
dispensary for the Worsley tenantry.

The Hall is now two separate residences.

Baines (n.d.1890, vol 3, 291); Pevsner (1969,
434); Trans Lanes Ches Antiq Soc (1911,
'Proceedings', vol 29, 192); VCH (1911, vol 4,
388)

Kenyon Peel Hall or
Peel Hall Moat
Little Hulton

SD 71280376

The date when the original Kenyon Peel Hall was
built is not known, but it was rebuilt during
the years 1631-1634 by Alexander Rigby of
Middleton, not far from the Roman Road out of
Manchester. It came into the possession of the
Kenyon family, with whom it remained for
several generations.

Although the irregularly E shaped plan of this
Hall was traditional, with its great hall at
the centre, it was also typical of the Jacobean
symmetrical manner. A large carriage gatehouse
provided entrance to the central quadrangle,
and on its door was carved the date 1637, the
initials G R B, and the inscription 'peace be
within these walls'. A farm and stable occupy
the southern quadrangle, whilst in the north
were large gardens and orchards surrounded by
walls.

During the I880's Kenyon Peel Hall underwent a
great deal of repair work, but this did not
damage the character of the house. The interior
of the Hall retained much that was original
work, with only minor additions and decorations
at the beginning of the 18th century. As an
example of its period, Kenyon Peel Hall
retained its original character and plan to a
remarkable degree. It is now demolished, and
the land used for new housing.

Baines (n.d. 1890, vol 3, " - 137);
Fleetwood-Hesketh (1955, 151); Taylor (1884,
56-59); VCH (191 I, vol 5,31)
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Kersal Cell
Kersal

SD 81950155
Listed

Little Bolton Hall
Little Bolton

SJ 79219848

Kersal Cell was built in the last half of the
16th century upon the site of St Leonard's, a
Cluniac cell of around I 150. It had been given
to the monks of the priory of Lenton, near
Nottingham, by the Earl of Chester. On the
suppression of the monasteries in I54U, Henry
Vlll sold it to Baldwin Willoughby. The present
building dates from shortly after this time,
and was probably built for Ralph Ken/on who
bought it from Willoughby in 1548.

The house stands on low ground near a bend in
the River Irwell, and consists of a centre with
projecting wings at each end. The interior
contains a fine Jacobean staircase, with square
oak newells and open twisted balusters. There
are fragments of an Elizabethan wall painting
and a plaster frieze.

Around 1660 the house passed to the Byrom
fami ly, and was the home of John Byrom, the
Jacobite and inventor of shorthand, who won
fame as the author of a hymn; 'Christians
Awake!1.

Kersal Cell is said to be haunted by the ghost
of a grey monk; it is now a country club.

Bruton (1924, 72)j Chapman (1971, 46); Pevsner
(1969, 396)j VCH (191 I, vol 4, 29-221)

From the reign of Edward II until the 17th
century the manor of Little Bolton was
possessed by Richard de Bolton and his
descendants. The original Hall was of brick,
timber and plaster. A description of 1833
portrays it as 'standing in an isolated part on
a woody bank above the river Tonge'.

In 1862 the Hall was completely rebuilt and
most of the original structure was removed.
However in the great hall on the south side of
the house, the roof timbers and principal were
preserved. This side of the house was rebuilt
in ancient timber framing, and the outside was
faced with timber and plaster on a low base of
the stone. The timber faced rebuilding
continued round to the end of the Hall facing
east, whilst the remainder of the house was
rebuilt in stone -in the typical mid 19th
century style of domestic Gothic. The roof was
covered with tiles, and windows given square
heads.

The oldest part of Little bolton Hall was
divided up into modern rooms and the great hall
cut up and new floors built. This resulted in
the original plan being lost completely. In May
1908 it was opened as a Church House of St
John's Parish. It has since been demolished and
the area redeveloped.

Fleetwood-Hesketh (1955, 134); Taylor (1884,
72); VCH(I9I I , vol 5,253)

Little Woolden Hall
Irlam

SJ 6B45943U
Listed

This Hall was built about 1830 on the site of
an earlier house. It is a brown brick mansion
of two storeys with wings to the east and
north. The hipped roof is of slate, and inside
is a winding staircase of stone with an iron
balustrade. Little Woolden Hall is now in use
as a farmhouse, and it has retained its
original wood cases around the window and door.

Kersal Hall
Kersal

SD8I95ULS5

Kersal Hall lay north of Kersal Cell on the
opposite side of Littleton Road. It was a half
timbered, two storey building the front of
which was rebuilt in brick and painted to
represent the original half timbering.

Like the Cell, the Hall was built on the
principle of a central hall with north and
south wings. It is likely that the Hall was
erected at the same time as Kersal Cell,
towards the end of the reign of Henry VIII.

There are some ghostly traditions attached to
the Hall. The Hall is now demolished.

Hampson(l930, 138)

Monks Hall
tccles

SJ 77589892
Listed

This Hall was probably named after the local
Church of the Monks of Whalley. The original
building dates back to Elizabethan times or the
early 17th century, and in its time it has
undergone a great many changes, both in its
structure and its usage.

In 1836 the Hall was described as a Venerable
wood and plaster fabric, now a farmhouse1,
although there is only a very little of this
original structure still standing, and this at
the rear of the present building. An attractive
black and white half timbered end, which was on
the east side facing the garden, was greatly
marred when a large bay window was inserted on
the ground floor. During the 17th century a
stone bui Iding was added, and this is at the
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front of the old timber building. It has now
been thoroughly modernised.

There is a record of the Hall being sold in
1632 to tllis Hey. The Hall was used as a place
of worship for a non-conformist body after the
Restoration, and by the end of the 17th century
it was in the possession of the Willises of
Halsnead, near Prescot. In 1836 Monks Hall had
been in use for some time as a farmhouse, but
by 191 1 it was a private residence, and this
Hall is now used as a museum.

Pevsner (1969, 108); Rimmer (1891, 80); VCH
( 1 9 1 1 , voU, 368)

Monton Hall
Eccles

774993

Monton was originally a manor of the Monks of
Whalley. After the monasteries were suppressed,
Monton Hall was granted to Sir Alexander
Radclyffe of Ordsall, in 1540, and sold to
Roger Downes of Wardley in 1612.

V C H C I 9 1 I , vol 4, 369-70)

New Hall
Pendleton

81450015

New Hal I stood on the si te of the present
Priory of St Sebastian, Pendleton. It was an
irregular low range of brick buildings erected
in 1640. The Hall was built on the site of an
older hall by James Holland.

In 1699 the New Hall estate became the property
of the Cooke family who occupied it until 1781.
During this time a more imposing mansion was
built on to the old building. The Hall was
eventually demolished in I til 2.

Hampson (1930, 195); VCH ( 1 9 1 1 , vol 4, 395)

Ordsall Hoi I
Ordsall

SJ 81679699
Listed

Ordsall Hall stands in Salford on the banks of
the River Irwell, and was the family home of a
branch of the Radclyffe family. The original
surroundings and defensive part of the Hall
have long disappeared, a result of the
industrialisation and development that occurred
in the Salford area.

Ordsal 1 Hal I was a quadrangular half timbered
building. The central timber framed great hall
was probably built by Sir Alexander Radclyffe
when he first became High Sheriff of Lancashire
in 1553, whi le to the east of this the solar
wing has 14th century features. To the west of
the great hall is a brick wing built in 1639 by
another Sir Alexander Radclyffe; the building
was originally a completely separate unit and
was only connected to the Hall at a later date-
The site of the east wing is now covered by St
Cyprian's Church. The Hal I has a bay window for
the high table and its original spere truss,
and there are traces of the canopy which would
once have covered the high table. The chimney
stacks have zig zag patterns of brick.

Financial difficulties forced the Radclyffes to
sell the Ordsall estate to Colonel John Birch
in 1662, and the Hal I changed hands several
times thereafter. It seems likely that the end
wings were occupied by tenants in the early
18th century, and it is unlikely that the
actual owners occupied any part of the Hall
after it came into the possession of the
tgertons of Tatton in 1758. Whilst this may
have saved the house from major alterations, it
did not prevent it deteriorating into a
terrible condition by the late 19th century, an
east wing having already been demolished before
1812. Finally, in 189b-7 Earl Egerton of Tatton
decided to have the building restored to house
a Clergy Training School, and a Rectory for the
church was built in the north forecourt. While
many fine features were preserved, this
restoration also unfortunately included the
replacement of the south front by Victorian
grey glazed brick, and the introduction of
various other 19th century features elsewhere.

The Hall was purchased by Salford Corporation
in 1959, and was opened in 1972 as a period
house and social history museum.

Chapman ( 1 9 7 1 , 14); Pevsner (1969, 398); VCH
( 1 9 1 1 , vol 4, 204-5, 213)

Peel Hall
Little Hulton

SD 71890343

Pee I Hal I, bui 11 around 1840, and now a
hospital, occupies the site of older Hall. At
one point all that was left of the old Hall was
part of the moat which had been made into an
ornamental lake.

No traces of the old Hal I can be seen now.
The moat has entirely gone, and the lake has
been made into a sunken tennis court.

The present building is of brick and stone in a
mixture of Gothic, Jacobean and Italiante
styles. It was described as 'wi id iy
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picturesque1 by Pevsner!

Pevsner (1969, 409); VCH ( 1 9 1 1 , vol 5, 25, 26,
31, 33, 35)

Pendleton Old Hall
Charlestown

SD 81260031

In 1595 Othes or Otho Holland, occupied a
house, probably the Old Hall, standing near to
New Hall in Pendleton. During its first
renovation, a date was discovered which was
believed to be 1565. Around 1640 the Holland
family moved from the Old Hall to the newly
erected New Hall.

Hampson (1930, 195); VCH (191 I, vol 4, 395)

Summerhill
Eccles

SJ 794994
Listed

This house on tccles Old Road, Salford, was
built around 1820-30. It is a large castellated
mansion of Tudor Gothic style, having five bays
and a raised centre. Summerhill is of little
architectural interest, and is used
school.

as

Pevsner(1969, 396) \

to be that of Ambrose Barlow of the Benedictine
Order, a relative of the family at Wardley, who
was executed for his faith in 1641. Legend has
it that should the skull be removed from its
resting place, trouble will befall.

The Hall is now the official residence of the
Bishop of Salford.

Chapman (1971, 74); Fleetwood-Hesketh (1955,
180); Grayling (1983, 87-88, 104); Pevsner
(1969, 434); Rimmer (1891, 129); Taylor (1884,
66-70); VCH (191 I, vol 4, 384-5)

Worsley Brick Hall
Worsley

SO 74150060

So called to distinguish it from the timber
framed Old Hall, the Brick Hall was a classical
building of the Georgian type, constructed
between 1760 and 1770. It was built for the
Canal Duke as the Old Hall was too small for
his use. John Gilbert, the Duke's Worsley agent
and chief engineer, had moved into the Old Hall
in 1759 when work began on the Canal. He moved
to the Brick Hall when that was finished. The
Hall was demolished in 1840, to make way for
the New Hall.

Grayling (I 983, 27, 37, 52)

Wardley Hall
Worsley

SD 75770218
Listed, Grade 1

The property on which this Hall now stands was
granted to Elias Worsley soon after the
Conquests. The present half timbered Hall was
built on the site of an older structure which
was the ancient seat of the Wardley family, by
Thurston Tyldesley. It is thought to have been
built around 1550, although its appearance
would suggest a date of about 1600, and some
posts date back to the 13th century.

Wardley Hall was built according to the common
medieval plan of an irregular quadrangle and
inner courtyard, and although it has been
greatly restored, it preserves to a great
extent its original features and arrangement.
There was once a moat around the Hall, with an
entrance over the drawbridge and through a
gatehouse, whose date, 1625, marks some
alteration or addition, as the gatehouse is in
fact considerably older than this.

Repairs to the Hall were made in 1 8 1 1 and 1849,
and a more thorough restoration in 1894. By
this time, the east wing had been made into
three cottages which were tenanted by colliers
and the remainder of the Hall had not been
lived in for about twenty years. The lower part
of the Hall was a wash house, the minstrels'
gallery in use as a dovecote, and the principal
entrance built up and a new one constructed on
the west side. Firewood and rubbish occupied
other rooms, and the structure sadly lacked
attention. The work aimed to restore what it
could, and reconstruct the remainder. Wardley
Hall is famed for its skull, which is reputed

Worsley New Hall
Worsley

SD 74150060

When Lord Francis ifgerton inherited the
Lancashire and Cheshire estates of the Duke of
Bridgewater, he decided to have something
larger and grander than either of the two
existing Halls. The New Hall was built between
1340 and 1846, and cost £41,000, and as well a?
the demolition of the Brick Hall, the
Bridgewater Hotel was destroyed to make room
for an entrance to the grounds. Like the Brick
Hall, the New Hall overlooked the Canal. It was
built in a Tudor style, and it was said that,
from its highest point, six or seven counties
could be seen on a clear day.

During the 1914-18 war the Hall was used as an
army hospital, and it was abandoned in a
deteriorating state in the inter-war years, as
no buyers could be found. It was again used by
the army after 1939, and was occupied by the
Lancashire Fusiliers until 1942, when it was
left empty. It was finally demolished between
1945 and 1949. The fine grounds remain.

Grayling (1983, 52-59, 88); Pevsner (1969, 433)

Worsley Old Hall
Worsley

SD 741601OJ
Listed

Worsley Old Hall is a much altered mid 16th
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into a museum, but the expenses of this are too
great.

Chapman (1971, 74); Grayling (1983, 19, 27, 37,
50, 52, 89, 128); Pevsner (1969, 434); Pratt
(1977, 32, 40); Rimmer (1891, 142); VCH (1911,
vol 4, 337, 381); W.U.D.C. (1973,
'Photographs'- Worsley and Little Hulton.

century timber framed building, immortalized in
history as being the headquarters during the
building of the Bridgewater Canal. The manor of
Worsley was held by the Worsley family until
1385 when it passed by marriage to the Masseys
of Tatton, the Breretons of Marple in 1480, and
subsequently to the Egertons, several of whom
became Dukes of Bridgewater.

The original structure of Worsley Old Hall is
thought to date from 1550, when Sir Richard
Brereton, the last of his family, was in
possession of Worsley. However, the Hall has
been considerably altered and restored over the
centuries, so that not much of the original
plan and form is visible. The Hall is said to
have been surrounded by a moat, but no trace of
it can be found. It was a picturesque, two
storeyed building, originally timber framed
with later brick additions. Its large oak
timbers are characteristic of the abundant
supplies within Lancashire and Cheshire at that
time. A band of more delicate diagonal bracings
separate the ground and first floors, forming a
continuous decoration around three sides of a
quadrangle, with the northern side being open.
Between 1760 and 1770 during the construction
of the dridgewater Canal, Francis Egerton, the
third Duke of Bridgewater, had the Brick Hall
built at Worsley. Worsley Old Hall thus ceased
to be the home of the Lord of the Manor, and
was used as a farm and living quarters for the
canal workers. In 1855, when Algernon Egerton
became the owner of the Old Hall, it was
entirely renovated. An entrance at the north
front was built, with false timber framing of
paint and plaster. A new north wing was also
added alongside the older one. This was of one
storey with a timber gable at each end, but was
later raised. In 1891 further alterations were
made. The morning room in the east wing was
extended and a new bay was added on three sides
of the building. In 1906 a smalI north wing was
built together with a billiard room which
almost entirely covered the remaining
courtyard.

The Hall remained a private residence until the
1940's when it was taken over by the National
Coal Board for offices, followed by the South
East Lancashire and North East Cheshire Traffic
Committee in 1965-66. In 1970 the owners of
Worsley Old Hall were the Bridgewater Esters
Ltd. The future of the Hall is uncertain. The
District Council have considered turning it
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STOCKPORT: KEY TO HOUSE DISTRIBUTION MAP

1. Abney Hall
2. Adswood Hall
3. Arden Hall
4. Bird Hall
5. Bosden Hall
6. Bottoms Hall
7. Brabyns's or Brabin's Hall
8. Bradshaw Hall
9. Bramall Hall

10. BredburyHall
11. Bridge Hal I
12. Brinnington Hall
13. Brinnington Manor House
14. Broadstooe Hall
15. CheadleHall
16. Compstall Hall
17. Edgeley House
18. Gatley Hall
19. Gatley Old Hall
20. Goyt Hall
21. Harrytown Hall
22. Highfield Hall
23. Hulme Hall
24. MarpleHall
25. Mauldeth Hall
26. Mellor Hall
27. Mile End Hall
28. Moscow Hal I
29. Moseley Old Hall
30. Norbury Hall
31. OakwoodHall
32. Offerton Hall
33. Old Hall Farm House
34. Peel Moat
35. Portwood Hall
36. Reddish Hall
37. Torkington Homestead Moat
38. Underbank Hall
39. Windlehurst Hall
40. Wood Hall
41. Woodley Manor House or Hall
42. Wybersley Hall
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STOCKPORT METROPOLITAN BOROUGH

Stockport Metropolitan Borough includes
Bredbury and Romi ley, Marple, Cheadle, and
Gat ley, and Hazel Grove and Bramhall, as well
as the ancient town of Stockport itself, which
had a charter in 1220. It extends from the
Lancashire side of the steep Mersey valley
where, in Stockport, the Tame and the Goyt
combine to form the Mersey, southwards into the
Cheshire plain. In the east the land rises to
the Pennines, the highest point being Mel lor
Moor at 327m above sea level. The land falls
steadily westwards, and beyond Marple and
Romi ley there is I i ttle above 100m, whi 1st
where the Mersey leaves the Borough at Cheadle
it is no more than 40m above sea level.

Like much of Greater Manchester and Cheshire,
Stockport lies mainly on boulder clay. There
are two areas of glacial sand and gravel north
and south of the Mersey in Stockport, and a
third area south of Hazel Grove. The river
valley contains fluvio glacial sand and gravel
and alluvium. To the east, the rising hills
display millstone grit and the lower coal
measures.

Stockport is fortunate in possessing a
particularly fine example of timber framed
building in Bramall Hall, owned and carefully
maintained Dy the local authority. It has been
carefully restored, further , work was carried
out in 1984, and it is open to the public.
Its interest is not only archaeogical or
historical like so many old halls; there are
also curious legends attached to the house.

The 'Red Rider' was a weary travel ler dressed
in red who arrived at the Hall one New Year's
Eve in the I630's and was given food and
shelter for the night. The next morning the
owner of the Hall was found dead and the
unknown visitor had gone. A 'Little Red Rider1

is said to appear in the courtyard every New
Year's Eve.

Bramall has not only apparitions, but ballads.
Alice, a daughter of the family of Bramall
Hall, was waiting for her loved one to return
from the wars in Spain, but on his way through
Macclesfield Forest he was set upon by a gang
of thieves and killed. His body was brought to
Bramall Hall and his bride-to-be never smiled
again. Since then:

When sweeps the midnight gale,
And many a sob and wail,
And rustling garments oft are heard,
And sounds that oft appal,
And still is told the hapless tale
Of the maid of Bramall Hall.

Marple Hall, now sadly destroyed, was a home of
the important Bradshaw family who held lands
and halls in many parts of what is now the
Greater Manchester County. Their most famous
member was President Bradshaw of the
Commonwealth, an honest republican who presided

at the trial for treason of Charles Stuart, and
was the first to sign his death warrant. A man
of principle, Bradshaw opposed the usurpation
of power by Cromwell, and on his deathbed
expressed no regret for his part in the death
of the traitor King, but stoutly declared that
if necessary hte would do the same again. The
story was later put about that the Hall was
haunted by the ghost of Charles Stuart.

Another tale has it that Esther, a niece of
President Bradshaw, was engaged to a young man
of a family who had been friends of the
Bradshaws. Although the youth took the Royalist
cause in the Civil War, he was still made
welcome when he visited his betrothed at Marple
Hall. However, it was found that he carried
documents ordering the seizure of Esther's
father and his friends. When he resumed his
journey the lady of the house detai led a trusty
manservant to guide her daughter's betrothed
over a swollen stream, and the young cavalier
was somehow accidentally swept away and drowned
in the stormy waters. According to one version
the girths of his saddle were almost cut
through, though why the servant should spoil
good riding tackle by such an indirect course
of action is not explained. Esther died soon
afterwards of a broken heart, and is said to
haunt the spot where he drowned, floating
through the woods sighing and singing. A
portrait at the Hall was long shown as that of
the unhappy lady.

Ingham (1920, 270-72, 273); Underwood (1978);
Woods (1982, 22)

Abney (tall
Cheadle

SJ 861894
Listed

Abney Hall was built in 1847 for Alfred Orell,
and bought in 1849 by James Watts, who employed
the architects Travis and Magnall to remodel,
enlarge, and complete the building. It was
enlarged in 1893 and remained in the Watts
family until 1958. It was then used as Cheadle
Town Hall and is now owned by Stockport
Metropolitan Borough.
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The building is of red brick with stone
dressings in the Norman and Gothic styles, and
has two storeys with gables and slate roofs.
There are sumptuous interior decorations.

Pevsner (1971, 127, 128)

AdswoodHall
Cheadle

SJ 888878
Listed

Adswood Hall was a brick building with
mullioned windows and arched lights. It had the
date 1659 carved on a stone in the porch, which
probably gives the date of building, though
there may well have been an earlier building on
the site.

The house is said to have had a priest hole. It
is now demolished.

Moss (1970, 177); Pevsner (1971, 129)

Arden Hall
Bredbury

SJ 9I6-79331
Listed

The Arderne family are recorded as early as the
reign of King John, at the beginning of the
13th century. In 1331 Peter de Arderne married
Cecily, daughter and heiress of Adam de
Bredbury, and came to possess a large part of
Bredbury. The Ardernes lived at Arden (or
Harden) for nearly 500 years, until it was sold
in 1823 to Joseph Horsfield, a cotton master of
Slack Mills, Hyde.

The Hall, orginally surrounded by a moot, is
situated on high ground, once wooded,

overlooking the Tame. It is said to date from
1597 and is certainly a fine example of 16th
century architecture. It is said to bear a
resemblance to Poole Hall in the Wirral, and
may have been designed by the same person.

The main part of the Hall is of grey stone with
a tower rising above the rest of the structure.
It had gables, large bay windows, and a flight
of steps leading to the great hall, the windows
of which are said to have held good painted
glass, and which had 'an unusual number of
ancient family paintings, many of which are in
a state of decay.1

The Hall is notable for having two wings or
ranges on the south, forming the sides of a
courtyard. One was probably the servants'
quarters; the other, a completely free standing
two storey building, is described by Taylor as
the family wing. Smith compares Arden Hall to
Denton Hall and Pike House.

By 1882 the Hall was largely derelict, but it
has since been partially restored. The two
wings are let as cottage dwellings, but the
main part of the Hall is used simply as storage
space. Part of the moat is still well preserved
on the south side, along with the bridge, which
gives access to the Hall.

Middleton (1932, 440-445); Ormerod (1882, vol
3, 822); Pevsner (1971, 113); Taylor (1884,
142-146)

Bird Hall
Cheadle

SJ 877884

Bird Hall is shown on OS map 1882 6":I mile
sheet XIX Cheshire.

BosdenHoll
Hazel Grove

SJ 922874

Bosden Hall is shown on OS map 1882 6":l mile
sheet XIX Cheshire.

Bottoms Hall
Marple

SJ 96958815
Listed

The present Bottoms Hall is on the site of a
much earlier building. There is a 'stray
tradition' noted by Swann 'that in the days of
one of our Royal Henries, a noble Duke
attainted of high treason, came hither and
buried himself in oblivion, his family in their
russet garb ever showing the nobility of their
origin.'

The Bottoms Hall estate was bought by Samuel
Oldknow in 1787, and the present Hall built. It
is a large square stone house in a plain
Georgian style, and has an extensive group of
outbuildings used to house the pauper
apprentices, who worked at Oldknow's mill under
a regime of 'benevolent despotism'.

There is also a quaint old bridge over a stream
near to the Hall.

Pevsner (1971, 277-8); Swann (1972, 23-31,
50-51); Swindells (1974, 27, 37)

Brabyn's or Brabin's Hall
Marple Bridge

SJ 964895

Brabyn's Hall was built in 1750 for Doctor
Henry Brabyn, a well known physician. It was
purchased, along wi th part of the estate, by
Nathaniel Wright. He built a weir across the
River Goyt, intending to build a mill with a
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water wheel, but his plans were abandoned.

in the 1860's Brabyn's was owned by the Hudson
f ami ly, from whom it passed to the Local
authority in the 1940's. The Hall was
demolished in 1952 as it had deteriorated too
badly to be used as a community centre as the
council had hoped.

The lodge survives, and the park is open to the
public.

Ormerod (1882, vol 3, 847J; Pevsner (I97i, 278J

Brodshaw Hall
Cheadle Hulme

SJ 862859
Listed

Bradshaw Hall is a plain brick building of the
late 17th or early 18th century, much restored
and altered. It is built on the site of an
earlier house which is said to have burned
down. A manor house here was bought from Sir
John Savage by James Kelsall in 1550. It is
said to be I inked by an underground passage
with Moseley Hall in Cheadle, and Bramhall
Hall, three miles away.

Manchester Evening News (6th June 1961)

tiromall I kill
Bramhall

SJ 89028636
Listed

Bramal I Hal I is situated on high ground near
the confluence of the Carr Brook with the Lady
Brook, (Known in the 17th century as the River
i3rame). It is a large, Tudor style mansion,
although it has been built, rebuilt and
restored at several different periods. It was
for nearly 500 years the ancestral home of the
distinguished Davenport family from Whel trough.
The Bramal I lands passed into the hands of the
Davenports about 1370 or 1380, with the
marriage of the heiress Alice de Bromale to
John de Davenport.

The earliest parts are the south wing and the
chapel, which are thought to date from about
1400. It is possible that they were built by
the Bromale family, as their coat of arms
appears on the outside of the banqueting room.
The construction date of the great hall is

unknown, but it was a single storeyed building
with an open roof. There is evidence that it
was originally separate from the south wing,
the two buildings being linked together later.

Most of the present structure was probably
built when William and Dorothy Davenport
reconstructed the Hall, about 1590, as was
fashionable at that time. Numerous dates and
initials carved on the building show that this
rebui Iding took some 20 years. The Hal I
extended along four sides of an open courtyard.
The gatehouse was on the west side, the main
blocks of the Hall at the east, the kitchens
and servants' quarters in the north wing, and
the chapel and the banqueting hall in the old
south wing. The great hall must have been
rebuilt at this time, adding another storey
containing the withdrawing room. A third storey
was later added to this in the form of a
gallery or 'dancing room1 which ran the length
of the east wing, a typical and most striking
feature of the El izabethan manor house.
Extensive decoration and restoration work to
the interior was also carried out.

There do not appear to be any further major
alterations to Bramall Hall until the 10th
William Davenport and his wife Martha resided
there between 1749 and 1829. During their
occupancy the structure of the Hall was changed
drastically. The whole of the west wing,
containing the gatehouse, was demolished,
leaving this fourth side of the courtyard open.
No trace of this wing now exists. The gallery
was also taken down, as it was believed to be
unsafe.

In 1877 Bramall Hall was sold to the
Freeholders Co Ltd. for £20,000. There had been
a break in the line of direct Davenport
descent, the heirs had not been much in
residence at the Hall, and it had become
increasingly costly to maintain. The next
occupier was Charles Nevill, a textile
businessman who lived there from 1883 to 1916.
It is largely due to Nevill that Bramall Hall
has survived into the 20th century. He was
intensely interested in the history and
architecture of the Hall, and spent large sums
of money and a great deal of time in preserving
Bramall as an historic building. Much of his
work consisted of interior restorations, in
which he uncovered much of the earl ier or
original decoration and features. Exterior work
consisted of replacing windows in a style
contemporary with the building, renewing roofs
and reconstructing chimneys. His aim was to
restore the Hall, not to alter it further. His
addition of the gables on the west front,
however, was an ingenious idea intended to take
the structural weight off the bay windows
underneath.

After Nevill's death and some fruitless
attempts to auction off the Hall in the
depression of the 1920's, a buyer was
eventually found in John Da vies, President of
Manchester United Football Club. In 1935, Hazel
Grove and Bramhall Urban District Council
purchased the Hal I from his widow, and the
future of the Hall was at last guaranteed.
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In 1938, the chapel was restored and reopened.
For centuries this had been the only public

place of worship in Bramhall, but after 1869 it
had been closed, and by 1890 was described as
in a 'dismantled condition1.

The Hall is now owned by Stockport Metropolitan
Borough Council, who are carrying out further
restoration work, and it is open to the public.

Burton (1981, 42); Cheshire Sheaf (1912 Third
Series, 9, 14); Dean (1977, 14); Habershon
(1836, 5-6); Harrison (1902); Neville (1896,
168-170); Pevsner and Hubbard (1971, 112);
Taylor (1884, 147)

Br inn ing ton Hall
Stockport

SJ 904918

The Hall was built about 1850. In the 1890's it
belonged to Joseph Leigh, Justice of the Peace
and Mayor of Stockport.

Brinnington Manor House SJ 911921
Stockport

The house is of late 19th century origin, and
was owned by James Leigh.

Bredbury Hall
Bredbury

SJ 91889089
Listed

Bredbury, or Bradburie Hall as it was known, is
situated near the River Goyt. It was for many
years the home of the Bredbury family. It is
thought to have been built about • 1570,
contemporary with neighbouring Goyt Hall.
However, it was probably built on the site of a
former homestead, as the Bredbury family is
known to have settled in the area from an early
period. They are thought to have been a branch
of the Stokeports, who assumed the local name
for distinction. In 1638 the Hall was occupied
by a branch of the Davenports.

The alterations of 1899 totally changed its
former appearance, however, an illustration
made in 1812 shows that it was constructed or
had been rebuilt in stone, and had gables with
numerous square-headed windows with double
transoms. It was at this time in use as a
farmhouse, but at some date after this in the
19th century it was reconverted into a
desirable family residence. Even at .that time
Middleton described it thus: 'though
interesting in appearance, it commands greatest
attention by its old-time associations rather
than by its architectural beauty.' The building
currently serves as Bredbury Hall Country Club.

The oldest remaining part is of Georgian style,
and only small parts of the Old Hall are left,
though this includes a cruck. It is entirely
surrounded by modern buildings.

Alcock (1981, 119); Heginbotham (1892, 2);
Middleton (1932, 31, 440-442); Middleton (1899,
209-210)

Broodstone Hall
Heaton Chapel

SJ 88949262

This Hall is known from the 13th century. In
1601 it was purchased by the Hulme family, and
later acquired its present name. The site is
now occupied by a school.

VCH(I9I1, Vol 4, 328)

Cheadle Hall
Cheadle

SJ 860886
Listed

Cheadle Hall was a late 18th century brick,
three storey house with a slate roof and some
outbuildings. It was owned by the Reverend
Edward Beresford, Lord of the Manor of Cheadle
Bukeley. In the mid 19th century the house
became a girls' boarding school, then was
converted into a convalescent hospital. It was
later used as a furniture repository, but is
now demolished.

Manchester Evening News (16 March and 2"> June
1878)

Compstall Hall
Compstall

SJ 96209093

Formerly Green Hill, this Hall was built by
George Andrews as his mansion. It stands on
slopes above the River Etherow. Andrews also
built a mill in 1819. The Hall remains as it
has done for many years, as a convalescent home
of the Wallpaper Manufacturers Ltd.

Hunter (1974, Ch. 3)

Bridge Hall
Stockport

SJ 888884

In the reign of Edward II (1272-1207) Bridge
Hall belonged to the de Ponte family, Warders
of the bridge over the Mersey. The Hall was
named after this family.

Ormerod (1882, vol 3, 624, 797)

Edge ley House
Edgeley

SJ 884890

In 1849 the Hall was owned by Richard Sykes,
Justice of the Peace and Mayor of Stockport.

Heginbotham (Vol I 1882, Vol. 2 1892, 348)
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Gat ley Hall
Gatley

SJ 84558860
Listed

GoytHall
Bredbury and Romiley

SJ 92319013
Listed

The Hall was built about the mid 18th century
by William or Thomas Roscoe. William Roscoe had
come to Gatley around 1750 to set up a small
textile manufactory, and according to land tax
assessments, a Thomas Roscoe occupied Gatley
Hall in 1780. An advertisement for the letting
of the Hall appeared in the Manchester
'Mercury' of 1793, and gave a graphic
description.

'Country House and farm. All that Capital
Mansion House called Gatley Hall, being sashed
and modern, and well built, containing 6 rooms
on a floor, with Brew House, barns and stables
and a new commodious edifice adjoining,
intended originally for a cotton manufactory,
now a farm, with a garden and orchard well
stocked with fruit trees, and 2k acres of land,
Cheshire measure."

From 1794 until 1806 the Hall was occupied by
Thomas Bateman, and in 1807 the estate was
bought by Joseph and Sarah Clarke. It passed
through marriage into the hands of the Higham
family. About 1930 it was acquired by Mr Ernest
Struggles, upon whose death in 1969 the Hall
was in a dilapidated state, both inside and
out.

In 1972 the building was bought by Mr David
Pearce and, as a protected building, was
restored by him. Restoration work was still
being carried out until recently.

Mitchell (1980, 9)

Gatley Old Hall
Gatley

SJ 84558860

In the past there have been two bui Idings known
as Gatley Hall, the two Halls being adjacent to
each other at the junction of Old Hall Road and
Ley I and Avenue. However they differed in period
and architectural style. The one now referred
to as Gatley Old Hall was apparently always a
farm, whilst the other was built as a
gentleman's country residence. Gatley Old Hall
appears to be of late 16th century date, and
old photographs show it to have been of genuine
half timber and thatch. It was owned by Will iam
Bamford from some date prior to 1780 until
1824, and the estate then passed to Hesketh
Lloyd Bamford, who is revealed as the owner in
the tithe map of 1841. After about 1887 the
Hall fell into a complete ruin and was disused.
There is no record of its existence beyond
about 1900.

Mitchell (1980, 9, 41, 42, 53 & 54)

Goyt Hall, so called because of its situation
on the banks of the River Goyt, was the manor
house of the Davenport family at Bredbury. This
branch of the Davenports, originating from
Hembury, was one of the chief landowners in the
district, and was connected to the Davenports
of nearby Bredbury Hal I and also, through
marriage, to the Ardernes of Arden Hall.

Goyt Hall was probably built by Randle
Davenport about 1570, and it was in its day a
fine example of an Elizabethan timber framed
house, said to have been one of the most
hospitable manor houses in the area. Originally
it hod only two gabled wings, the other two
being added at a later date. In the 19th
century the Hall was extensively modernised,
which destroyed much of its original character.
The end gable nearest to the porch was pulled
down, and in its place a brick gable was
erected which, according to Earwaker was 'in
the worst possible taste'. The interior was
also considerably altered in its conversion
into a farmhouse, although some of the original
timber framing has been retained. Goyt Hall is
timber framed on a stone base, and is L shaped
in plan.

Earwaker (1877, vol I, 459-460); Heginbotham
(1882, 146); Middleton (1899, 210-211); Pevsner
(1971, H3);Rimmer(l89l,46)

Harry town Hall
Bredbury

SJ 930907
Listed

This house was built in 1671, and is well
preserved in spite of many later alterations.
For many years it was owned by Joshua
Bruckshaw, who filled it with oak furniture
and, in order to create an atmosphere of
antiquity, had various dates carved upon it. In
1878 it was owned by William Walton, and it is
now occupied by the convent of the nativity of
the Sisters of Charity, Notre Dame D'Evron, who
maintain the Harry town High School. The old
post is visible on the west front, which has a
gabled two storey porch and gabled three storey
wing. The south wing is a plain brick Georgian
structure of the early 19th century. The old
house is of stone with a stone flag roof and
some original windows. The east range is
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Victorian 'Gothic'.

Earwaker (I860, vol 1, 411, 460)j Hunter (1974,
ch3)

Highfield Hall
Rom i ley

SJ 926910

This hall was shown on the 6":I mile OS map
1881 of Cheshire.

Hulme Hall
Cheadle Hulme

SJ 876863
Listed

The Hall is a 16th century black and white
house, probably only a portion of the original,
restored and now incorporated in a large later
19th century facsimile building.

Once the Manor of the Vernons and later the
Savages, the old portion of the Hall is timber
framed and of two storeys, wi th a restored
slate roof, gable ends, restored barge boards
and finials. The entrance to the Hall is in
part 19th century, and the old house is
overshadowed by its later additions.

Pevsner(1971, 129)

The Hall was offered to the Council in 1954,
but it was refused because of its poor
condition, and demolished in 1959. The
foundations are still visible as the site is a
public open space, and outbuildings dating from
1669 still remain.

Earwaker (1880, vol 2, 77-78, ill 61);
Middleton (1899, 216); Pevsner (1971, 277);
Rimmer (1891, 53); Swindells (1974, 8, 9, 23)

Mauldeth Hall
Heaton Moor

SJ 87109225
Listed

Now a hospital, Mauldeth Hall was built by
American Joseph Cheeseborough, who arrived in
England in 1811 and helped to found the
Manchester Guardian in 1821. In 1828 he founded
the Manchester Bank, which failed, losing him
96,000 dollars. The house had 39 acres and was
built from Russian factory designs to be
fireproof. It was finished in Id39. It is a
fine villa in the Grecian style with a giant
portico of Ionic columns, and a porch with
Doric columns. In 1854 it became the Bishop of
Manchester's house. In 1880 it was sold to the
Northern Counties Hospital for the incurably
ill, and its architecture has been severely
affected by extensions and alterations.

Pevsner (1969, 120)

Marple Hall
Marple

SJ 94408932
Listed

Marple Hall was the seat of the Bradshawes and
their descendants, the Isherwoods, for over 300
years, and was probably the home of some of the
earlier Lords of Marple. It stood on a rock
overlooking the River Goyt, at the point where
it merges with the Etherow.

The greater part of Marple Hall was developed
from a timber house that formerly occupied the
site. The date of this original building is
unknown, but it was rebuilt about 1658 by
Colonel Henry Bradshawe, shortly after he moved
to Marple.

The portion of the Hall which Henry Bradshawe
erected, had pointed gables and long narrow
windows with stone mullions. Another portion
was added during the reign of Oueen Anne, and
with its loftier windows it displayed a more
modern style of architecture.

Illustrations from the late 19th century show
the front of the house mantled with ivy, and
the two different styles of architecture can
clearly be seen. Remains of a low tower in the
centre of the building also existed, on top of
which was a small terrace enclosed by railings.

One of the Bradshawes who resided at Marple,
John Oradshawe, was an eminent lawyer and
presided at the trial of Charles I. He and
Colonel Henry Bradshawe were grandsons of Henry
Bradshawe who bought Marple in 1606 from the
Stanleys, to whom the estate had passed from
the original Lords, the Vernons of Haddon.

Mellor Hall
tVtellor

SJ 98548926
Listed

Mellor Hall is on a site that goes back to the
Middle Ages, and it passed in turn through the
de Staveley, Mellor, Radcliffe and Stafford
families. In 1686 it was bought by James
Chetham, who built the present Hall shortly
after. A stone in a gable at the rear of the
Hall is carved I C 1691, and a barn at the
south west is dated 1688. The Hall is stone
built, of two storeys, with a stone roof and
chimneys. The door has a notable carved
pediment.

When the Hall was sold in 1922 the interior
included: 'spacious entrance hall with oak
panelling oak floor and fireplace; large sized
dining room similarly panelled; drawing room
and arched brick cellars; a fine wide Jacobean
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oak staircase has spiral rails leading to four
large well-lighted bedrooms. It also has an old
world style garden forecourt with central
flagged path and flower gardens enclosed by
large double gates and terraced steps'.

Pevsner and Hubbard (1971, 279); Swann (1972,
23-259, photos 9)

Mile End Hall
Stockport

SJ 906883

The first record of the Hall is in 1614 when it
belonged to the Davenport family. In 1687 the
Hall was the home of Alexander Lowe, Mayor of
Stockport. Dr John Mitchell demolished the old
Hall and built a new one in 1796. The Hall has
also been known as Myles End, Myle End and Myle
End House. There are Roman remains on the site.

Heginbotham (1892, I 16)

Moscow Hall
Davenport

SJ 899875

The Hall is shown on OS map 6":I mile sheet 19,
Cheshire.

Moseley Old Hall
Cheadle and Gatley

SJ 86408890
Listed

This restored 17th century black and white
house was probably the manor house of the
Moseleys, a local family. Sir Nicholas Moseley
was Lord Mayor of London in 1599. It is a
timber framed, plaster and brick building of
two storeys, with a stone base and a stone flag
roof. Internal features include exposed
timbering and a partly restored original
staircase. The house is well restored and
retains most of its original features. Its
outbuildings are let off as garages, builders'
workshops, and so forth. Moseley Old Hall is
now poorly situated between urban development
and the railway.

Norbury Hall
Hazel Grove

SJ 923855

Norbury Hall was built before 1605 by the
Hydes, between Norbury Brook and Norbury Moor.
It was a timber and plaster building which was
demolished by 1890.

Heginbotham (1892, vol 2, 200); Ormerod (1882,
vol 3, 834)

Ookwood Hall
Rom i ley

SJ 94359030
Listed

In its prime this was a magnificent mock-Gothic
mansion, built in 1844-5 by Edward Walters for
Ormerod Heyworth, who owned Oakwood Mill. It
had panelled and tapestried walls, painted
ceilings and plaster cornices covered in gold

leaf. It was surrounded by formal Italian
gardens. The Hall is situated above the River
Goyt and has a slender octagonal tower, and is
mainly stone built, of two storeys. After being
sold by the Heyworths in the late 19th century
it was put to various uses such as a remand
home and a private school, before being left
empty for some time. Though partially
demolished, it is now a private residence.

Hunter (1974, ch 3); Pevsner and Hubbard (1971,
323)

Offerton Hall
Stockport

SJ 92458875
Listed

There has probably been a house on this site
since before the Norman Conquest, ancl it was
for many years the home of the de Offerton
family, until the 15th century.

It was probably the Winnington family who were
responsible for enlarging the Hall at the time
of Elizabeth I, when the carved brick chimneys
were built and a fine oak staircase installed.
The building was refaced with brick in the 18th
century.

The Hall has an interesting 'Chapel' or 'Monks'
Room' tucked into a gable, which may have been
a secret room dating from the time of religious
persecution in the 16th century, and there is
also said to be a secret underground room.
There was once a large old stone built barn,
possibly 17th century or earlier, with gables
and round windows.

Cross (1975)

Old Hall Farm House
Woodford

SJ 889818
Listed

This house, probably late 16th century with
later additions, is built of timber frame and
brick with a stone slated roof and plastered
stocks. It is of two storeys with casements and
wooded mullions with leaded lights. There is a
projecting wing on the left with two overhangs,
and a four window front.

Pevsner and Hubbard (1971, 391)

Peel Moat
Heaton Norn's

SJ 87489248

This feature is something of an enigma. The
moat surrounds a slightly elevated plot of land
about 32 yards square. The moat itself varies
from 6 to I I yards in width and 2 to 3 yards in
depth, and is drained but still damp. Trees
have grown over the area and are said to have
been planted as early as the 17th century, but
it is said that remains of stone and brick were
to be seen on the platform around 1800.
Didsbury Church records have a 'John Hulme of
Didsbury from ye Peel' buried in May 1748, so
that if this is a reference to Peel Moat,
Heaton Norris, it was clearly inhabited then.
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There is a story that the 'Peel'
stronghold, sacked by Oliver Cromwell.

was

Baird (1899, 224-9); Crofton (1885, 192-4); Kay
(1905, 167-71)

Portwood Hall
Stockport

SJ 905909

This Hall in Stockport was described by
Earwaker as "the ancient manor house of
Brinnington1. By the end of the 19th century,
Portwood had virtually been swallowed up by
Stockport, and was rapidly being built over.

Portwood had once been one of the residences of
the Dukinfield family. It was normally the home
of the eldest son, whilst his father was alive,
or of the widowed mother during the last years
of her life. In Robert Dukinfield's will of
March, 1546-7, Portwood Hall is mentioned with
'ye orchards, garden and dere park1, revealing
the extent of the grounds. It was a half
timbered house which was considerably
modernised at various times, before eventually
being divided into separate dwellings.

Earwaker (1880, Vol I, 14)

Reddish Hall
Reddish

SJ 89919324

Reddish Hall was a Tudor building of two
storeys. Originally built around a quadrangle,
the Hall later had an E shaped plan, and was
said to be surrounded by a moat. It was built
of timber and plaster on a stone base, and the
main front had three gables and was completely
covered with qudtre-foil panels.

The great hall had some noteworthy carved
wainscotting, which showed the collared lion of
Reddish in the upper panels.

Reddish Hall was demolished around the year
1780, and no trace remains. The area is now
occupied by a housing estate.

Booker (1857, 21 I); VCH (1911, vol 4, 326)

Torkington Homestead Moat
Hazel Grove

SJ 93968759

Also known as Broadoak Moat, it is 15 yards
wide surrounding an earth platform which is 48
yards by 49 yards in extent. There are no
foundations of buildings. Torkington Homestead
Moat is a well preserved homestead moat, dating
from the 14th century, which is still water
filled.

Kay (1905, 42-4)

Underbonk Hall
Stockport

SJ 89579056
Listed

A well-preserved 16th century timber framed
manor house of two storeys with attics. This
was, in fact, the town house of the Arderne
family of Arden and has been used as a bank
since the 19th century.

Windlehurst Hall
High Lane

SJ 955863

A mid 19th century brick house of two storeys
with a large barn, it now stands derelict.

Wood Hall
Reddish

SJ 91389037

In the early part of the reign of Charles I,
this hall was the residence of members of the
Stanley family.

At one time during the 19th century the
residence of John Walthew, a well known cotton
manufacturer, Wood Hall was owned in the
present century by Robert Marsden, who sold it
to Stockport Corporation in 1938.

Holt (1926, 104)

Woodley Manor House
or Hall
Woodley

SJ 93909260
Listed

Woodley Manor House, also referred to as
Woodley Hall, is a brick building of the 17th
century with later additions, now plastered
over and displaying a stone cross wing at each
end with coped gables and mullioned windows.
The roof is of stone and slate, with brick
chimney stacks.

The building may never have actually been a
manor house. It seems to have had an obscure
history but was in the Cheetham family for some
generations and may have been the dwelling of
Robert Cheetham which was licensed for
religious worship in 1705.

The Hall was for many years divided into three
cottages , nos I, 3, and 5 Hall Lane, before
giving way to a works' depot.

Cocks (1924, 6, 7, 19); Hunter (1974, Ch. 3)

Wybersley Hall
High Lane

SJ 96258545
Listed

The earliest reference to a place by the name
of Wybersley is in a deed of 1205-6, by which
the manor was granted, along with Marple, to
Robert de Stokeport. By the next century it had
passed into the Vernon family, with whom it
remained until the 16th century. Eventually the
manor came under the ownership of the
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Bradshaws, who also owned the much grander
Marple Hall.

Now a small farm house, Wybersley Hall stands
some two miles from Marple Church and a half
mile from High Lane. The front of the Hall has
an early 19th century Gothic appearance, being
castellated and stepped, whilst the back of the
house is built of stone.

Andrews (1895, 209); Bannister (1971, 122);
tarwaker (1880, vol I, 60-2); ingham (1920,
241); Ormerod (1819, vol 3, 407); Swindel Is
(1974,23-24)
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TAMESIDE: KEY TO HOUSE DISTRIBUTION MAP

1. Alt Hill
2. The Ashes
3. Botham's Hal I
4. Broadbottom Hall
5. Cinderland Hall
6. Den ton Hall
7. Dukinfield Hall
8. Dukinfield Lodge
9. Gorse Hall

10. Grows I1 Th1 Wood
11. HarridgeHall
12. HeyrodHall
13. High Ash
14. Higher Motley Hall
15. Hollingworth Hall
16. Hyde Hall (Denton)
17. Hyde Hall (Hyde)
18. Limehurst
19. Lower Motley Hall
20. Mossley Manor House
21. Mottram Old Hall
22. Newton Hall
23. Ryecroft Hall
24. Shepley Hall
25. StayleyHall
26. Taunton Hall
27. Tetlow Fold
28. Thorncliffe Hall
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TAMESIDE METROPOLITAN BOROUGH

Tameside Metropolitan Borough is made up of
Mossley, Longdendale, Sfalybridge, Dukinfield,
Hyde, Ashton-under-Lyne, Denton, Audenshaw and
Droylsden. It comprises 40 square miles of
contrasting environments which extends from the
moors above Mossley and Mottram-in-Longdendale,
to the Medlock Vale between Droylsden and
Failsworth. Much of the Borough lies above the
200m contour, the highest point being
Bowerclough Head, 490m above sea level. Most of
the settled land lies to the west of Mottram
and Mossley, between 80m and 200m above sea
level, with the lowest point being the River
Tame in Denton, below the 60m line.

Between the Peak District and Manchester the
main feature is the River Tame which introduces
alluvium and gravel to an area of boulder clay;
glacial sand and gravel is found at Hattersley.
In the east as the land rises Kinderscout and
Pule Hill grit and the coal measures are
exposed.

There are no publicly owned halls open to the
public in Tameside, but Newton Hall is
privately owned and has been renovated, though
it is not in use as a private dwelling. It can
be visited by appointment. Newton Hall is a
particularly interesting building by virtue of
its early date and the method of its
construction. It is a cruck framed building of
the 14th century, which since 1968 has been
extensively renovated by William Kenyan and
Sons.

Tameside also has another attractive hall of a
very different kind which is notable not for
restoration but for the lack of it. Stayley is
a good example of a 16th century stone hall
built in an attractive and easily defensible
position overlooking the river valley. However
it is in a very poor condition, having been
allowed to stand empty for many years.

Stayley Hall is also the setting for a legend
which is another variant on the husband
returning unrecognised from the wars, a theme
common to many times and places. Before Sir
Ralph de Stavelegh left for the Crusades, he
took his wife's wedding ring and broke it in
half, taking one half with him as a sign that
he would always be true. After much fighting

Sir Ralph was captured by the Saracens and
imprisoned many months in a dungeon. One night
he dreamed that his wife was threatened by some
evil and prayed for a safe return home. He then
fell back to sleep, and awoke to find himself
near to Stayley Hal I. A strange banner was
flying from the Hall and he was told that as
Sir Ralph had been killed in the Holy Land, the
lands had been granted to another Knight who
was now pressing Sir Ralph's lady to marry him.

Sir Ralph approached the Hall in the guise of a
pilgrim from the Holy Land, sending the
half-ring by a maid to his wife, who invited
him in to ask news of her husband. He

maintained his disguise and got from her the
story of how she was being made to marry
against her will as she protested that the
image of her dead lord had never left her. Upon
this Sir Ralph made himself known to her; the
Iady was overjoyed, and the suitor thrown into
a dungeon and punished.

Alt Hill
Ashton-Under-Lyne

SD 944019

Alt Hill was originally a home of the Lees
family, T shaped with a great hall, small
solar, and servants' quarters. It passed by
marriage to Sir Joseph Radcliffe sometime
between 1653 and 1677, and it seems that most
of the house was rebuilt then, judging by the
dates and initials on doorheads.

Judging by the architectural style and the date
on a drop spout (1713), the Hall was probably
further renewed about that time.

Baines {1889, vol 2, 342); Neville (1896,
161-2)

The Ashes
Stalybridge

SJ 97499789
Listed

A stone house of the early 18th century, it
stands on the side of a hill known as Wild
Bank, formerly Well Bank, and would at one time
have been surrounded by a grove of Ash trees,
from which its name derived.
It is a plain house of two storeys, attic
gables and a stone roof. The house originally
had stone mullion windows, though some have now
been blocked in. The front door is of heavy
studded oak. Above the door is the inscription
T I K 1717, presumably the date at which the
house was built. It is now two residences.

Earwaker (1880, vol 2, 168)
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lio thorn's Hall
Longdendale

SJ 983929
Listed

This Hall, although dating to the 17th century,
was probably erected on the site of an earlier
building. The Episcopal Registry at Lichfield
records that in 1461 a licence was granted by
the Bishop of Coventry and Lichfield to Richard
Carlile, enabling divine service to be
celebrated in an oratory in 'their manor house
of BothamV.

It is built of stone (coursed rubble) with a
stone roof, on a T plan with two storeys. Some
windows are mull ion, others 19th century. There
seem to have been three different phases of
building. The north projecting gabled wing had
wooded lintels. Inside there is the original
wide ground floor fireplace with bressumer.

Ormerod(l882, vol 3,864)

Broodbottom Hall
Longdendale

5J 99479363
Listed

Broadbottom is mentioned at the time of Edward
III, and a family of that name existed at the
time. The present building dates from 1680, and
was erected on the site of an earlier building
of the De Wolegh family.

Middleton (1899, 315); Proceedings Trans Lanes
Ches Antiq Soc (1898, vol 16, 147-8)

daughter Elizabeth, who married Sir John
Egerton of Wrinehall, ancestor of the Earl of
Wilton, who was the Lord of Denton at the turn
of the century.

Denton Hall was apparently built in the 15th
century. It was a black and white timber and
plaster building on a low stone base.
Originally it appears to have been either
quadrangular in form or built around three
sides of a courtyard. The house had a great
hall which was 35 feet long and 23 feet in
width, and had a massive open timber roof. In
1911 the Hall was used as a farmhouse, and only
a portion of the south or centre wing,
containing the great hall and the smaller
chamber beyond, were left standing, together
with a detached building, used as a barn, on
the east side.

Today the great hall of the 15th century has
entirely disappeared, the remains being
demolished in 1931 after a destructive fire the
previous year. Now only a semi derelict
fragment is left, including a number of
medieval timbers dating from the 16th century.

The site is now occupied by outbuildings.

Pevsner (1969, 105); VCH (1911, vol 4,
311-315); Smith (1970, 156); WMkins- Jones
(1978,47)

Dukinfield Hall
Dukinfield

SJ 935U9700

Cinderland Hall
Droylesden

SJ 91359976
Listed

This is a much restored two storey farmhouse.
Some parts, such as the roof timbers and rear
wall may date back to 1626 or 1656. It was
built on the site of an earlier hall which was
the residence of Randolph Hulton until his
death in 1572.

Denton Hall
Denton

SJ 91399468

During the 14th century, much of the Denton
estate came into the hands of the De Holland
family. In 1683 the inheritance passed to a

Dukinfield Hall was for many centuries the
ancestral home of the Dukinfield family.

Although the Hall is now demolished, the
structure was said to date from the reign of
Henry VII, in the late 15th century. That
building, however, was most certainly the
successor of an earlier building. The chapel
which was attached to the Hall was licensed in
1398, and the Dukinfield family are known to
have held the manor from the Bramhall Lords in
the 12th century.

Drawings of the Hall and descriptions written
in the 19th century show that it was
constructed in the usual Cheshire black and
white style. The gables all bore quatrefoil
decorations, but each appeared to be of a
different pattern. Although many of the walls
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had been refaced in brick and plaster, it is
reasonable to assume that the whole of the Hall
would have been covered in similar timber
framing. The north eastern front had three
large projecting bays and gables, a large one
on the one side and two adjoining ones on the
other. The south western side also had
corresponding gabled bays, but these had been
rebuilt in brick. At the south eastern end
there was a narrow timber pojecting bay and
gable, and next to it a large brick chimney
stack had been built.

Dukinfield Hall is reputed to have undergone
considerable repairs in the mid 19th century.
It had remained the residence of the lords of
the manor of Dukinfield until 1770, when the
Astleys, the successors of the Dukinfields,
built Dukinfield Lodge. After this the Hall was
probably tenanted. In 1877, after a period of
abandonment, it was converted into five
separate cottages. The mullioned windows were
removed and smaller modern sash windows were
put in their place. Extensive interior
alterations took place along with others to the
building itself. Previous to this in 1873, a
new chapel was built on to the old one.

During the early 20th century Dukinfield
Corporation tried to persuade the National
Trust to take over the building, but to no
avail. In 1950 the Hall was condemned as being
unfit for human habitation, and was demolished
shortly afterwards. The Chapel survived the
Hall, but was badly damaged in a fire, and the
19th century extension was finally pulled down
in 1981, leaving only the 15th century chapel.
In 1982 the site was excavated by G.M.A.U.

Earwaker (1880, vol 2, 25); Middleton (1889,
201); Ormerod (Io77, vol 3, 814)

Dukinfield Lodge
Dukinfield

SJ942398I7
Listed

Dukinfield Lodge was built in 1770 for the
Astley family, who had inherited the Dukinfield
lands, including Dukinfield Hall. It stood on
the site of the old Manor House, which was the
seat of the Dukinfield family before the
construction of the Hall.

Aikin (1795, 451); Heginbotham (1892, vol 2,
168-169)

Etherow House
—E> r-oy4esde n-

-Si-000-950-
—L-is-ted-

Etnerow House was built in 1830. It is of stone
with a stone slated roof and stone stack.

Gorse Hall
Stalybridge

SJ 962978

This now vanished 19th century hall was built
for John Leech. It replaced the nearby Old
Gorse Hall, which became cottages.

In 1909 the Hall was the scene of a well known
murder.

Hill (1907, 31)

Grows I1 Th1 Wood
Stalybridge

SJ 984005
Listed

This was a stone building with a stone slated
roof dating from the 18th century. It is now
demolished.

Harridge Hall
Stalybridge

SD 986001

Harridge Hall was described in 1907 as 'a
building of the type now fast disappearing1,
which suggests timber rather than stone
construction. It was situated near Carr Brook,
on the line of the old Roman Road.

H i l l (1907, 32)

He/rod Hall
Stalybridge

SJ 97229975

Heyrod Hall was built close to the River Tame,
north east of Stalybridge. In the early 15th
century, the estate of Heyrod belonged to John
del Heyrod, and there may have been a hall here
at this .time. Judging from a datestone of 1638,
the old Hall was built, or rebuilt, in the
early 17th century. This Hall was demolished in
1843, at the time of the construction of the
railway which runs nearby. The present Hall is
an undistinguished mid 19th century building.
It is a two storeyed stone house, part of which
is left empty, part still inhabited.

Butterworth (1832, 129); Hill (1907, 30-1)

High Ash
Audenshaw

SJ 91709720

On the site of the present residence called
High Ash, there formerly stood a fine old
building, said to have been built in 1444.

The building consisted of large and spacious
rooms, wainscoted and panelled, and was
undoubtedly the residence of some family of
distinction, as was seen on removing the
several coats of plaster from the walls in
1814. When the house was taken down, a number
of paintings of lifesize figures were found,
excellently preserved, and at the head of the
apartment were the richly emblazoned arms of
Henry VI.

High Ash was formerly the seat of Robert
Sandford, a descendent of the Sandfords of
Thorpe Salvini, and ancestor of the Sandfords
of Nuthurst. John Sanderson or Sandiford, held
a great part of Audenshaw in 1422, and from him
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the Hall descended in twelve generations to
John Sandford, who, with his two brothers, lost
a large part of their estates in the civil wars
of the 17th century.

Today there is no evidence of the former
structure, and the site now contains a modern
farmhouse.

Baines(l889, vol 2, 336)

Higher Motley Hall SJ 975960

The Hall is shown on OS map 1881, 6":l mile,
sheet 11 Cheshire.

Hollingworth Hall
Longdendale

SK 00769782

Hollingworth Hall, which is now demolished, was
the seat of the Hollyngeworthes. They were said
to be one of the few Saxon families who held
the seat of their ancestors up until the middle
of the 19th century. The family is certainly
known here from the time of King John.

Originally the building was of a quadrangular
plan, consisting of a great hall, chapel and
gatetower. It is thought to date from the early
15th century, retaining the site of an even
earlier building. However, in the 17th century
the Hall was considerably reconstructed.
Further rebuilding also occurred, so that by
the end of the 19th century the Hall displayed
features of several different periods. It had
the basic characteristics of a 17th century
building, but parts of the interior revealed
the original structure.

At some time in the Hall's history, a gatehouse
existed opposite to the drawing room. By the
late 19th century, all that remained of this
was the archway, which was characteristic of
Tudor work. It is probable that the gate-tower
of the original structure was reduced in height
and made into a gatehouse or porter's lodge. In
the late 19th century, Mr. Taylor, the owner at
the time, completely demolished this porter's
lodge. In its place he erected a porch which
re-used some of the original stone, and
incorporated the archway and Hollyngworthe coat
of arms, consisting of three holly leaves in a
diagonal band, from the former gatehouse.

Middleton (1899, 224-227); Waite (1898, 107)

Hyde Hall
Denton

SJ 91819427
Listed

Hyde Hall is situated in a position of natural
defence in the valley of the Tame, a quarter of
a mile south east of Denton Hall. It was the
fami ly home of the Hydes of Denton, who were
descended from Alexander Hyde in the early
1300's, and who were still to be found at
Denton in the middle of the 17th century.
Subsequently the Hall passed by marriage to the
Asshetons, and by purchase to the Hultons.

Hyde Hal I is a black and whi te two store/
building of timber and plaster on a stone base,
evidently erected at two different periods. The
oldest portion probably dates back to the 16th
century, (15th according to Middleton), and it
appears to have had the usual H type plan with
central great hall and east and west wings. In
the 17th century the whole of the north and
south sides of the house were rebuilt in brick,
and then covered in plaster at a later date. A
main entrance was also erected, consisting of
an open porch with stone seats at each side,
built in brick with stone dressings, and with
the date 1625 on the door head. Also since the
Hall's original erection, the east wing has
disappeared, and the west has been remodelled
and a new building attached.

Hyde Hall is now used as a farmhouse and riding
school, and the demolitions, refacings and
rebuildings have largely changed its original
appearance.

Middleton (1932, 425-430); Pevsner (1969, 106);
VCH(I9II ( vo!4, 315)

Hyde Hall
Hyde

SJ 94129484

The Hyde family of Hyde is one of the oldest
and most notable in Cheshire, and traditionally
Matthew de Hyde, who founded the family,
erected a castle of hall on the site of Hyde
Hall as early as the 12th century. The Hall
continued to be the home of the Hydes and their
descendents the Hydes-Clarkes, until the middle
of the 19th century.

Hyde Hall was situated on low ground near the
Tame River, on the verge of the Cheshire county
boundary. It was probably built in Queen
Elizabeth's reign, and rebuilt by Edward Hyde
at the time of the Restoration in the 17th
century. Ormerod states that it was cased in
brick towards the end of the 18th century, and
that it was 'generally called Hyde Mill from an
ancient mill near the mansion1.

A description of the Hall in the middle of the
19th century tells of the great hall as a
handsome apartment, wainscot ted from top to
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bottom, with an elaborate chimney piece. In the
windows of the hall and the other rooms in the
front of the house were deep, old-fashioned
seats. The main entrance to the mansion was up
a flight of stone steps, which led to a wide
entrance hall, running from the front to the
back of the house.

Hyde Hall was demolished in 1857. In 1924, Hyde
Corporation purchased the site for use as a
playground and park. Mill Lane was formerly the
private carriage drive to the Hall.

Aikin (1795, 450); Middleton {1932, 403-424);
Ormerod (1882, vol 3, 809); Wilkin-Jones (1978,
48)

Mottrom Old Hall
Longendale

SJ 994963
Listed

Limehurst
Ashton-under-Lyne

SJ 93550125
Listed

For many years now an inconspicuous farmhouse,
Limehurst was once the centre of a large estate
stretching from Gambrel Bank down to the
boundaries of the Taunton Hall estate and
Waterhouses. It originally belonged to the
Bardsley family, and was held by Richard of
Bardsley in 1422. In the early 19th century it
could still be referred to as a mansion, and it
was still surrounded by ornamental yews and
firs.

When first built in the late 16th century,
Limehurst would have been a hal I of local
importance, equivalent to many which are now
better known. It has been compared with Hall I'
Th1 Wood, Bolton.

It was originally of timber construction; a
pair of cruck blades remain in the north west
gable, now framed together to form a truss and
cut off below the knee. Probably these
originally stood on the stone base, a two
storey cruck. Most of the timber construction
has now been replaced by brick. It has a stone
flag roof, and cambered heads to some windows.
Inside it has an original staircase and doors,
and a wide inglenook.

Bowman (1950, 280-281); Butterworth (1823,
IIO);Partington(l952)

Lower Motley Hall SJ 968950

The Hall is shown on 1881 6":l mile OS map.

This early 19th century Hall was built on the
site of the ancient Nether Hall, which was
owned by the Calveleys for about 300 years,
until around 1650. It was later held by the
Booths, before being purchased by William
Wright in 1738.

Mottram Old Hall was a black and white timber
building, which originally had been surrounded
by a moat, three sides of which were still in
existence in 1880. About a quarter of a mile
away from this site was Mottram Hall, as it was
in 1880; this was a large brick mansion that
had been erected around 1753, and was in use as
a farmhouse about 1880. The Old Hall is built
in stone, of two storeys, with hipped slated
rock and stone stacks.

Earwaker (IB82, vol 3, 4H3-4); Orrnerod (I860,
vol 2, 352)

Newton Hall
Newton

SJ 74189593
Listed

Moss ley Manor House
Moss ley

'

SO 9702
Listed

The Manor House is now numbers 3 and 5
Roughtown Road in Mossley. It is a three
storeyed stone house with a south facing front
of two gables, built some time during the 17th
century. It is possible that the Kenworthy
f ami I y once I i ved here. The bui Iding has
chamfered mullioned windows.

Holt (I974); Pevsner (I969, 352)

Newton Hall was the home of the Newton family
for over 400 years. The Hall was built in the
half timbered style, and was partly demolished
in the early 18th century, when the male line
of the Newtons ended and the estates were sold
to the Dukinfields. The site then became
occupied by Newton Hall Farm. Portions of the
old mansion were included in the outbuildings,
one of which is the restored building which
remains today. It is a cruck-framed building
which has been carbon dated to about 1380. It
is one of the few surviving and earliest of its
type in the country. The cruck blades spring
directly from the ground sill and continue in
one sweep to the roof apex, 22 feet in height.

Restoration by William Kenyan and Sons, began
in 1968, removing the 9 inch thick brickwork
and slate roof, and repairing the structure
wi th engl ish oak. About 35 per cent of the
original wall timbers remain. A glass panel has
been inserted into the side of the building so
that the timber structure is on view. The
windows are small and typically 14th century.
The building is open to the public on weekdays.

Middleton (1932, 431-433); Wilkins-Jones (1978,
50-51)
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Ryecroft Hall
Audcnshaw

SJ 915978
Listed

Now the council offices, this was originally
the house of Abel^ Buckley, owner of the
Ryecroft cotton mills at Aston-under-Lyne.
Constructed around I860, it is built in a
mixture of Tudor and Gothic styles.

Pevsner (1969, 739)

Shepley Hall
Audenshaw

SJ 92942681

'Shepley, the residence of Christopher de
Vernon in 1422, was afterwards occupied,
successively, by the family of Manners de
Shepley, whose heiress Jane conveyed it by
marriage, in the reign of Henry VI, to Geoffrey
de Ashton, third son of Sir Thomas Asheton, of
Ashton-Under-Lyne, by Elizabeth Byron; and thus
a branch of the Ashtons became seated at
Shepley which they retained until 1713, when
Samuel Ashton Esq. sold the estates to John
Shepiey of Stockport, Merchant, and, finally,
by that' ascendency which manufacturing opulence
had in this part of the country gained over all
other interests, it has become vested in the
heirs of the late John Lowe, Esq., a successful
calico printer.1

Shepley Hal I is now demol ished and the si te
occupied by council houses.

Baines(l889, vol 2, 336)

Stoyley Hall
Stalybridge

SJ 97579969
Listed

The present Stay ley Hall in Stalybridge appears
to have been buiIt in the late ^6th century on
the site of an older hall built by the Staveley
family about the 14th century. Sir William
Booth, the High Sheriff of Cheshire, inherited
the Stayley estates in 1560, and was probably
responsible for the rebuilding of the Hall. It
is marked on Christopher Saxton's map of
Lancashire dated 1577.

When it was rebuilt some of the former hall may
have been incorporated into its structure, as
some parts are timber framed. It was rebuilt in

stone, and the south facing front consisted of
five gabled bays which were doubly recessed.
One mullioned window was placed in each storey
of every bay. The front has a two storey porch,
and wings lead from the main block.

Parts of the building have been sublet as
cottage tenements over the years, so that the
interior has been considerably altered. In the
1740's and 50's Robert Lees was a tenant. He
was a keen follower of John Wesley, and used
his home as a meeting place for local
Methodists, John Wesley himself made two
appearances, and a plaque on the front of the
Hall commemorates these visits.

In 1871 the Hall was visited by John Higson,
who reported that the first floor was in a
dilapidgted condition. Stayley Hall still
stands today, but it is in an advanced state of
decay.

Earwaker (1880, vol 2, 165-168); Ormerod (1882,
vol 3, 867-868); Wilkins-Jones (1978, 49-50)

Tounton Hall
Ashton-under-Lyne

SD 92670040
Listed

Taunt on is an Anglo-Saxon name meaning a
settlement or ton on a tongue of land, the old
farm of the name being Tongton. Presumably it
was a portion of land which stretched between
the woods and the moss. Taunton Hal I and the
Old Hall farm which once adjoined the Hall are
said to be very ancient. It is thought that
there was a bui Iding on the si te long before
the Norman Conquest.

The first known occupiers were the Claydon or
Clayden family, who probably descended from
Willfric of Manchester, when they received four
oxgangs of land from Albert de Grelle in 1160.
These lands included Taunton. When the War of
the Roses broke out in the mid 14th century,
Thomas Claydon was living at Taunton Hall,
which was then a timber building. It was
probably during the Elizabethan period that the
first stone building was constructed. This was
the time when many families rebuilt and
extended their homes. An old fireplace bearing
the dates 1600 and 1700 is believed to be
concealed and plastered over in one of the
walls,and the gate piers are said to be
probably Jacobean. There was a dates tone over
the main door, but this also has been covered
by plaster and is indecipherable.

It is impossible to assign an accurate date to
the present structure. It is a two storey
house, constructed in brick with large quoins,
standing on a stone plinth. The back wing
retains a cruck truss from earlier period of
the building, probably late medieval. The
original walls have been plastered and
Iimewashed, and the windows and doors are alI
modern. It has been recorded that some
documents relating to the Barbour family were
once discovered hidden at Taunton Hall. The
Hall still stands today, but the Old Hall Farm
which was tenanted separately in the 19th
century, is in a much better state of
preservation.

Bowman (1950, 265); Pevsner (1969, 71)
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Tetlow Fold SJ 96739546
Hyde

Tetlow Fold was named after Reginald Tetlowe,
to whom a 90 year lease was granted in 1649 for
the 'new stone buildings...and the adjacent
buildings with certain fields'. Two lintel
stones on the front of the oldest part of the
Tetlowfold buildings give dates of 1645 and
1726.

The initials of Reginald Tetlowe are inscribed
with the earlier date, which is presumably the
time of the construction, and the initials T W
S with the 1726 inscription probably mark the
rebuilding and enlarging which took place. Only
three wails of the original small stone built
house remain, with the back wall, front bay and
main entrance being restorations, probably of
1726. Although the building is not considered
to be an outstanding architectural example, it
retains some early features, such as its stone
mullioned windows with three, four, or five
lights.

The earl ier datestone, which was at one time
displaced, has now been reinserted. The
building is now in use as a storehouse.

Earwaker (I860, vol 2, 160); Middleton (1932,
224)

Thomcliffe Hall SK 002967
Longdendale Listed

This building dates mainly from around 1880,
and is stone built in the Jacobean style. Most
of the 18th century building was taken down
around 1800. The Hall stands on the site of
much earlier buildings.

Earwaker (1880, vol 2, 146)
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TRAFFORD: KEY TO HOUSE DISTRIBUTION MAP

1. Bank Hall
2. Bentley Hall
3. Bowdon Old Hall
4. Carrington Hall
5. Davenport Green Hall
6. Davyhulme Hall
7. Dunham Hall
8. Flixton House
9. Hale Hall

10. HullardHall
11. Latham Hall
12. Longford Hal I
13. LostockHall
14. The Manor House
15. New Croft
16. The Old House
17. Riddings Hall
18. Shaw Hall
19. Timperley Hall
20. Trafford Hall
21. Trafford Old Hall
22. Urmston Hall
23. Warburton Park Farmhouses
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TRAFFORD METROPOLITAN BOROUGH

Covering about 40 square miles, Trafford
Metropolitan Borough extends south and east
from the Irwell and Manchester Ship Canal, to
the Bollin in the south. Its highest point is
in the south-east at Hale Barns (65m), the
Borough being generally low lying, around
!5-20m above sea level. It covers the Mersey
valley which crosses the borough east to west,
and Carrington Moss to the south of the river.

Apart from the Moss the surface geology of
Trafford is boulder clay in parts with
f luvio-glacial gravel and alluvium along the
Mersey and Bollin, and a large area of glacial
sand and gravel at Dunham and eastwards.

The Borough shares its name with the de
Trafford family, whose lands are now largely
occupied by the industrial estate of Trafford
Park. The only house open to the public is
Dunham Massey, which is one of the grandest in
the Greater Manchester County and is owned by
the National Trust. There is a story that
Dunham is haunted by the ghost of an architect
who was thrown from the roof by a master-mason
following an argument about how the Hall should
be built. He is supposed to utter soft mourning
sounds, perhaps of dismay at seeing the Hall
built as the mason had wished, and not
according to his plans.

There is another legend which says that a young
heiress fell in love with the son of a
neighbouring lord, and that this passion was
forbidden by the Baron whose ward she was.
After clandestine meetings the young lover
organised a raid on Dunham in order to 'abduct'
the maiden, and they were promptly married.

Longford Hall is owned by the Borough council
and its grounds are now a park and sports
ground. Unfortunately the Hall itself is in
poor repair and closed until the necessary
funds can be found.

Ingham (1920); Woods (1983)

There is a record of the Hall's being rebuilt
in 1761, and it is a brick building of three
storeys with a two storey porch of the 17th
century type. The roof is of 19th century
fishscale slates.

The Hall retained a moat up to 1914.

Dore (1972, 55, 68); Ingham (1920,
Twycross(l847-8, 35)

275);

Bentley Hall
Davenport Green, Hale

SJ 79678704

This was a picturesque thatched and half
timbered building of cruck construction. On a
beam over the top middle window were the
initials GB IB 1708. It was probably
reconstructed in that year. It was demolished
in 1888 and Latham Hall was built on the site.

Dore (1972, 52-54)

Bowdon Old Hall
Bowdon

SJ 761866
Listed

This Hall dates back to the 17th or 18th
century, although it has alterations and
additions of a later date. Bowdon Old Hall is
of two storeys with attics, and built of red
brick with stone angle quoins.
The front has five transomed windows with small
leaded lights, and there is a moulded brick
band below the windows. The house has a central
entrance with a segmental door canopy according
to the . style of the late 17th century. The
garden front is stuccoed and was altered in the
19th century. The ground floor has two large
bay windows and a central porch with a arched
entrance.

Bank Hall SJ 77658586
Hale Listed
Bank Hall probably dates back to the early 18th
century, though it occupies an ancient site
which, it has been proposed, may have been a
monastic institution, although there is no real
evidence for this. The estate is mentioned in
1377 when Alice, widow of Robert de Hale, sued
Robert de Massey del Bonk for her dower. The
Vaudrey, or Vawdrey, family obtained possession
and held the property from medieval times until
1763.

The Hall was taxed on four hearths in 1664. A
beam dated 1607 is evidence of this earlier
building, as is a fine oak King post, morticed
for other timbers, which has been re-used in
the present Hall.

Carrington Hall
Carrington

SJ 743928

This Hall was described in 1819 as 'an ancient
building of brick, considerably dilapidated and
used as a farmhouse.'The Hall was the home of
the Carrington family from at least the time of
Edward III up to the late 16th century, when it
passed by marriage to the Booths of Dunham
Massey. The building was still standing in
1880, when it appeared on the 6" OS map.

Ormerod (1819, vol 1, 41 I)
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Davenport Green Hall
Hale

SJ 80378638
Listed

The Hall is a typical example of Cheshire box
frame construction, with a later brick
addition. A timber is dated 1617 and carries
the initials E T; another has the initials 1 G.
This doubtless refers to a member of the
Grantham family, who lived here in the 17th
century. Richard Grantham of Davenport Green
Hall commanded a company to fight in support of
Parliament.

The returns of 1664 show three fireplaces. By
the 19th century Davenport Green Hall was a
farm let out on a yearly tenancy. It is now a
private house.

Dore(l972, 4,54, 84)

Davyhulme Hall
Davy hu I me

SJ 74909549

Davyhulme gave the surname of Hulme to one and
possibly two families who held the lands of the
Bartons and their successors, the Lords of
Manchester. It was held by John de Hulme in the
reign of Henry II. The Hall was purchased by
William Allen, a Manchester banker, who sold it
in 1788, having become bankrupt. It was bought
by Henry Norris, and descended in the Norreys
family until 1887.

Davyhulme Hall was built entirely from brick,
although some old beams could perhaps have
belonged to a former house on the site. In
front of the Hall was a sundial which was made
in Manchester in 1809. Shortly after the death
in 1887 of Robert Henry Norreys, Davyhulme Hall
was demolished, and the grounds used as
golf-links.

Twycross (1847-8, 74); VCH (1911, vol 4,
372-373)

Dunham Hall
Dunham Massey

ST

Listed, Grade I

The Hall stands on the site of a Norman castle,
although it is highly probable that some kind
of defensive works existed at Dunham even in
Saxon times. The Norman site lies north west of

the present building, and the keep stood upon a
conical mound, which can still be seen from the
gardens across the water of the remaining part
of the moat. The castle stood near the Roman
Road of Wat ling Street, and occupied a powerful
defensive position. In I 173 Homo de Massey, the
owner, held the castle against Henry II during
the rebellion. In 1323 there is evidence that
additions or repairs were made,

The medieval remains at Dunham were apparently
demolished before the Elizabethan period. The
Elizabethan Hall was built by Sir George Booth,
I st Baronet (1566-1652). It was erected around
a courtyard, and probably comprised only three
sides: north, east and west. In 1616 Sir George
also built barns, mills, gardens, and stables.
All that remains of this work is a small water
mill close to the Hall and the great walled
orchard.

In 1655 the south side of the house was bui It
by the 1st Lord Delamere (1621-1684). He also
constructed the chapel out of two ground rooms
on the south side.

The house was rebuilt in 1732-1740, and the
present Hall is basically this building with
some alterations. It was Duilt by Richard
Norris for George Booth, 2nd Earl of Warrington
and 3rd Baron Delamere, (1675-1758). The
building surrounded two courtyards and
incorporated parts of the earlier structures.
The 2nd Earl was also responsible for the
Dunham Parks as they exist today.

Between 1905 and 1907, William Grey, 9th Earl
of Stamford (1850-1910), had the builder J
Compton Hall remodel the south front and give
it its present attractive and dignified form.
There was also a new lodge at the entrance of
the deer park, and internal improvements
involving the entrance hall and dining room.

The present structure is a brick house with
certain stone accents repeating the
quadrangular plan. The south front is of two
storeys with eleven bay windows. Most of the
original cross-windows were replaced by dormers
between 1905 and 1907. J. Compton Hall gave the
house the sumptuous, if chronologically
incorrect, frontispiece with columns in three
tiers and an open segmental pediment inside a
normal pediment - a mid 17th century motif.
The frontispiece is of stone. The east side was
altered in 1822 by John Shaw, giving it the one
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storeyed, wide segmented bow. In the courtyard
the principal feature is the great hall with
very tall, three transomed windows. Other
windows in the structure are mainly sash and
casement.

Internally the house has a good suite of
reception rooms including the great hall and
the salon (1822 with a segmental bay and stone
parlour with 17th century panelling). The
chapel, dated 1655, has oak panelling from
floor to ceiling, and has interesting old
silver gilt plate dated from between 1706 and
1717. The house also contains notable
collections of furniture and paintings, and a
valuable library.

Family histories of the owners of Dunham Massey
date as far back as 1086, when the Domesday
Book notes an Hamo de Massey living at
'Doneham". The 6th and last Massey, Baron
Hamon, died in 1342. In 1402, when Richard de
Venables, heir to the estate, drowned, his
sisters became co-heiresses. One married Robert
del Bothe (or Booth), younger son of Sir John
del Bothe of Barton. Robert also claimed Dunham
Massey manor in his own right as an heir by
marriage through the Fittons and Venables to
the last Baron of Dunham. In 1433 it was agreed
that half the lands, rents and services at
Dunham be granted to him.

In 1661 Sir George Booth of Dunham (1621-1684)
was created Baron Delamere at the coronation of
Charles II. He had been elected Member of
Parliament for Cheshire in 1654, and during the
Civil Wars was a Parliamentarian being accused
of high treason. His views later changed,
however. As a strong Presbyterian, (united with
the Royalist cause), he soon became
pro-Restoration, and was thus ultimately
ennobled. His second wife was Elizabeth,
daughter of Henry Grey, Earl of Stamford, and
their son Henry was created Earl of Warrington
in 1690.

In 1883 with the death of the 7th Earl, the
Barony of de la Mer and the Earldom of
Warrington finally became extinct. Dunham was
then held by the Stamfords and Greys of Groby.

There are a number of important, preserved
outbuildings at Dunham. Two stable blocks, west
of the Hall, are of two storeys with stone
dressings and hipped flag roofs, generally
similar to the Hall in design and detail. The
right hand block has a large bold clock turret
(dated 1721) with a pilaster and pediment
opening through the building underneath it.

A mill stands near the stables. It is two
storeyed, of brick with stone dressings, flag
roof and gables with stone copings. Some of the
windows are the original stone-mull ioned
casements, but others are later. A wheel is
housed in an arched opening, flanked by stone
butts.

In the gardens north of the Hall is. an
orangery: a pleasant 18th century building of
brick with flag roof and tall, semi-circular
headed windows.

Finally, a deer house stands in the park near
the main entrance. It was built in 1740 of
brick with segmental headed openings for deer.
These buildings, together with a fine,
well-timbered park, form an intrinsic part of
the lay-out for preservation purposes.

The Hall and stables are Grade I Listed
Buildings, the mill, orangery and deerhouse
Grade II.

Pevsner and Hubbard (1971, 203-205); Swarbrick
(1925, 53-80)

Flixton House
Trafford

SJ 74659442
Listed

This two storeyed 18th century house has
undergone considerable alterations and
additions. It has an outbuilding to the north
and a south facing front with four windows. The
stone doorcase has an open pediment with Doric
columns and a wooden door. There is a wing to
the north and a walled yard, and the. house has
a slated roof.

Pevsner(1969, 113)

Hale Hall
Hale

SJ 78108620

It is known from illustrations and documents
that a Tudor or Early Stuart house with
irregularly spaced bays and gables was
regularised in .1644 by Sir Gilbert Ireland. He
connected the existing bay windows with arches
and built an even parapet above. This side of
the house faced north.

In 1806 John Nash designed a new south facade
with more uniform bays and arches.

In the late 1960's the Hall was in ruins with
only the south facade still recognisable.

Pevsner (1969, 117)

Hullord Hall
Stretford

SJ 823953

This was a relatively unimportant, low
thatched, half timber house which was burned
down in 1786, when it was a farm house with 107
acres, tenanted by a Mr. Newton. It had
probably become known as a Hall because of a
earlier connection with the Trafford family. A
brick house replaced that which was burned
down.

City News, 16th Sept 1922
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Latham Hall SJ 79678704
Davenport Green, Hale

Latham Hall was built in place of Bentley Hall.

Dore(l972, 52-54)

moat, which probably indicates a medieval
origin. The house was still standing in 1911,
but has since been demolished.

Fleetwood-Hesketh (1955, 143); VCH(19II, vol 5,
55)

Longford Hall
Stretford

SJ 80729445

Longford Hall, originally a large farm house,
was once the property of Thomas Walker, the
Borough Reeve of Manchester in 1790, a noted
supporter of political reform. It was later
acquired by John Ry lands, who had it rebuilt
between 1855 and 1857 in an Italianate style.
It was subsequently purchased, with Longford
Park, by Stretford Council, who extended the
Hall in 1933 and used it as an art gallery and
for civic functions.

It is presently closed because serious
structural defects have made it unsafe. The
cost of restoring the Hall may be as much as £1
million, and Trafford Council is looking for a
private company interested in turning the
building into a restaurant, club and wine bar.

Manchester Evening News (23rd March 1984, 17th
April 1984); Massey (1976, 41, 47, 90, 101,
103); Pevsner (1969, 405)

Lostock Hall
Stretford

SJ 78049S65

Dating from at least the late 16th century, and
probably later rebuilt, Lostock Hall was a
plain brick building one mile from the villaqe
of Barton. It was occupied and possessed by the
Barlow family, the head of which in 1595 was
Humphrey Barlow. The site is now built over.

Baines(l890, vol 3,271)

The Manor House
Ashton-Upon-Mersey

SJ 764913

There is some doubt as to whether this was ever
a manor house. The oldest part is late 17th
century, and a new wing was built in the late
19th century. In the 1850's the house was
extensively changed, and the staircase is all
that survived of the old house. Some old
outbuildings were also demolished. A second
house was bui It on the north side of the manor.
In I860 the name of the house changed to
'Sunnyside1, but reverted to 'The Manor' in the
1880's.

6":I mile OS map 1880, sheet 9 Cheshire

New Croft
Urmston

SJ 77939432

New Croft was regarded as a manor and was held
at one time by the Traffords. It was a plain
brick building which nad been surrounded by a

The Old House
Hale

SJ 77008625
Listed

This detached house on South Downs Road in Hale
dates back to the 17th century, although it has
undergone restorations and additions. The Old
House is timber framed according to the
Cheshire tradition, and is now covered in
roughcast with an old flag roof. The initials
of three members of the Ashley family and the
date 1688, have been carved on to the oak beam
of a door lintel, to commemorate the Ashlev
family, who bought the property in 1654.

The house is of two storeys with three gables,
and has a porched entrance. Evident
modernisation has been successfully carried
out. Although the Old House was probably a farm
originally and in two separate tenements, they
were converted into one dwelling house some
time after the estate was purchased by Checkley
in 1796.

Dore(l972, 53)

biddings Hall
Altrincham

SJ 77908970
Listed

Said to date from 1665, Riddings Hall
incorporated the remains of an historic house.
It was once the home of the Gerrard and Vaudrey
f ami I ies, and there is supposed to have been a
house here before the Conquest. The moat, part
of which survived into the I960's, certainly
indicates a medieval origin.

By the present century the Hall had been
reduced in size to a two storey farmhouse, of
brick and with an old flag roof. Part of the
timber framing survived. By the I960's the
building was in a ruinous condition, and by
1971 it had been demolished, and the remaining
part of the moat filled in.
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Shaw Hall
Flixton

SJ 75329388

Shaw Hall is said to have been built during the
first quarter of the 17th century, and lies a
quarter of a mile north of the River Mersey.
This former seat of the Asshaw and Egerton
families was probably built by Leonard Asshaw
on the site of an older house, and over the
years was almost entirely modernized, to the
extent that virtually no ancient features
remained. Shaw Hall is noted for being the
residence of Peter Egerton, who was one of the
defenders of Manchester in 1642, and a Sheriff
of the county. As General Egerton he received
the surrender of Lathom House.

The house was of two storeys with fifteen rough
cast gables and a good many chimneys. At one
time a cupola and bell were on the roof, but
these disappeared. All the windows in Shaw Hall
were late insertions, with only a few of thfe
original stained glass windows being left in
place, depicting the Asshaw and Egerton arms.
Apart from the brick walls on the west side of
the Hall, the walls were covered with a
substance of modern rough cast.

A moat is supposed to have surrounded Shaw
Hall, but by 1847 this had almost disappeared,
and its site was planted over by the beginning
of this century. The outline of the Hall
appeared not to have been greatly altered, and
its outward appearance was not considered to be
of special interest. The Hall was divided into
two separate dwellings, and some of the
original fittings remained, but the plan was
considerably changed. Shaw Hall was still
standing in 1955, but it1 has since been
demolished, and its site is now covered by a
housing estate.

Fleetwood-Hesketh (1955, 143); Rimmer (1891,
118); VCH (1911, vol 5,46)

Timperley Hall
Altrincham

SJ 77708811
Listed

Timperley Hall, also known as the Old Hall
Hotel, dates from the late 18th century. It is
a brick mansion and was built to replace the
old hall which stood inside the moat at the
rear.

The old hall was possibly pulled down when the
new hall was built, as there is no trace of it
on the 1893 Tithe map. The area inside the moat
was then, as it is now, used as a garden.

The oldest reference to the old hall comes on
the death of William Aderne in 1584, when his
holdings included a total of 178 acres. The
hall and its lands, covering perhaps a quarter
of Timperley, then passed by marriage to the
Brereton family of Ashley. The hall was
acquired by George Johnson in the mid 18th
century, who left it to his son, the Reverend
Croxton Johnson, Rector of Wilmslow.

In the 1890's the new hall and land nearby was
let to the Timperley Golf Club which was
founded in 1893. The old coach house was later

altered to form part of the clubhouse. The Golf
Club and Hotel stand next to the water-filled
moat, which is well preserved and partly lined
with brick and stone.

City News (May 1st 1909); Ormerod (1852, vol I,
547);Pryor(l982)

Trafford Hall
Trafford Park

SJ 78679780

Trafford Hall was originally built during the
middle of the 16th century, but in 1762 it was
largely rebuilt for John Trafford in the
classical style.

The 18th century Trafford Hall was a porticoed
mansion of two storeys in plain stucco. Its
south facing front had four engaged columns and
a pediment. With the construction of the
Manchester Ship Canal Trafford Park was
virtually an island, and in 1896 the estate was
sold and eventually became one of the first,
and largest, industrial estates.

The Hall itself was used as the club house of
the Manchester Golf Club, and, when the park
was built over, as estate offices. It stood
empty for some years before being demolished
after war-time bomb damage.

Chapman (1971, 72); Fleetwood-Hesketh (1955,
141); Pevsner (1969, 405); Rimmer (1891, 159)

Trafford Old Hall
Stretford

SJ 80259525

Trafford Old Hall, otherwise known as 'The
Moat1, stood back from the south side of
Chester Road, between the junction with Talbot
Road and Henshaw's Blind Asylum. It was the
home of the Trafford family who settled in
Trafford as early as 1017.

The extent of the Hall is indicated by the
inventory of the effects of Sir Edmund
Trafford, made in 1590, which lists
thirty-three rooms. The Hall was the principal
residence of the Trafford family until around
1720 when Trafford Park in Wickleswick was
chosen.

The Hall appears on Greenwood's map of 1818,
and Johnson's map of 1820 as 'Old Trafford1.
In those days it had an unobstructed view down
to the River Irwell, and across to Ordsall
Hall. There was a subterranean passage between
the two halls. At one period the Hall was a
'quaint black and white building' but was later
uniformly plastered over.

Alongside of the Hall stood a farm and
tradition has it that about 1422 the main body
of the Collegiate Church of Manchester was
removed to Trafford. The church was originally
a modern structure and was still standing at
Trafford in 1656 when it was known as 'the
greate Barne'.

In 1939 Trafford Old Hall was demolished under
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clearance and improvement orders. It had been
divided into three separate dwellings but had
become so severely dilapidated that
preservation was not worthwhile.

City News (1st May 1896); Crofton (1903, vol
51, 35-44); Hollinworth (1656, 47); Manchester
Faces and Places (May 1897)

Urmston Hall SJ 76779424
Urmston

This Hall was a picturesque building probably
dating from the late 16th century. It was of
two storeys on a stone base with the main front
facing north. This was of timber frame
construction with a single gable, bearing the
date 1721. This was probably the date at which
the west and south fronts were rebuilt in
brick, and a brick extension erected on the
south east.

At the beginning of this century the Hall was
described as being 'only in a moderate state of
repair1, and was used as a farmhouse. It
retained its original thick, 'nail studded oak
door with ornamental hinges and a ring handle.
It was demolished earlier this century.

Fleetwood-Hesketh (1955, 176); VCH (1911, vol
5,84)

Warburton Park Farmhouse SJ 702902
Warburton Listed

This house was once the moated Hall of the
Warburton family of Warburton and Arley. It was
rebuilt in the mid 18th century, but retains
some of its original Elizabethan fabric. It is
now generally brick of the 19th century. Two
ponds are the remains of its moat. East of the
farm, marked by a small clump of trees, is a
disused burial ground, covered by a mound.
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WIGAN: KEY TO HOUSE DISTRIBUTION MAP

1. Abram Hall
2. Ackhurst Hall
3. Alder House
4. Astley Hall
5. Atherton Hall
6. Bamfurlong Hall
7. Bedford Hall
8. Bickershaw Hall
9. Billinge Hall

10. Bispham Hall
11. Bolton Houses Moat
12. Bonnet Hall
13. Bradley Hall
14. Bradshaw Hall Farm
15. Brick House
16. Brown House
17. BrynHall
18. Byrom Hall
19. Carey Hall
20. Chaddock Hall
21. Chanters
22. Cleworth Hall
23. Crooke Hall
2k. Etherstone Hall
25. The Firs
26. Garrett Hall
27. Garswood Manor House
28. Giant's Hall
29. Gidlow Hall
30. The Grange
31. Grave Oak Hall
32. Haigh Hall
33. Hall of Ince
34. Hawkley Hall
35. Higher Hall
36. Hindley Hall
37. Holly Hall
38. Hopecarr Hall
39. Ince Hal I
40. Ince Peel Hall
41. Kenyan Hall
42. Kirkless Hall
43. Langley Hall Farm
44. Langtree Hall
45. Langtree Hall West
46. Light Oaks Hall
47. Lightshaw Hall
48. Lodge Hall
49. Lonsdale's
50. Lowe Hall Moat
51. Lower Highfield Moat
52. Lowton Hall
53. Manor House Farm
54. Manor House
55. Moat (Haigh)
56. Moat (Leigh)
57. Moat (Platt Bridge)
58. Moat House
59. Morley'sHall
60. Moss Hall
61. Mossley Hall
62. Netherbarrow
63. New Hall Moat
64. Old Bryn
65. Old Hall Moat
66. Orrell Hall

67. Orrell House
68. Orrell Mount
69. Peel Hall (Ince)
70. Peel Hall (Tyldesley)
71. Parsonage Farm Moat
72. Pennington Hall
73. Pennington Old Hall
74. Platt Fold
75. The Rectory House

(Wigan Hall)
76. Sandy Pool

(Shuttleworth House)
77. Skakerley Old Hall
78. Shevington Old Hall
79. Standish Hall
80. Tunsted House
81. Urmston in the

Meadows
82. Westleigh Hall
83. Westwood Hall
84. Whitehead Hall
85. Winstanley Hall
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WIGAN METROPOLITAN BOROUGH

Wigan Metropolitan Borough is the largest and
most westerly of the boroughs of Greater
Manchester. It has a population of around
309,000- and covers the area of fourteen former
local authorities. Apart from Wigan itself
there is another major urban centre in Leigh
and the number of other significant towns in
the borough means that it is decentralised and
has a variety of urban and rural landscapes. In
the north of the borough the land rises to over
150m at Haigh, but to the south is
predominantly low lying.

Large areas of Wigan are boulder clay but sand
and coal measures are found around Winstanley,
Pemberton and Billinge. The Orrell coalfield,
now worked out lies very close to the surface
and open cast mining is still found in the
higher land around Haigh and Standish and peat
around Ince. Alluvium is found along the valley
of the River Douglas: the only important river
in the Greater Manchester County which does not
form part of the Mersey basin. In many ways
Wigan is distinct from the rest of Greater
Manchester County. Its farming has tended more
towards arable and mixed farming than to the
more pastoral economy of the Manchester
embayment and the north Cheshire plain.

Wigan has many and varied halls scattered
across its 51,000 acres, and many have not only
escaped modern urban expansion but remain in
attractive rural settings which give the lie to
the images often associated with Wigan by
outsiders. Some examples of these are Billinge,
Bispham, Garrett, Langtree, Morley's, and
Winstanley Halls among others.

Haigh Hall is owned by Wigan Metropolitan
Borough. The house has been restored and like
the park is now open to the public. The park is
being developed as a centre for leisure
activity and has the only mini-zoo in Greater
Manchester. Haigh is also associated with
famous legend of 'Mobs Cross'. This tells how
Sir William, the lord of Haigh Hall in the
early 14th century, went off to foreign wars
and after he had been gone for seven years his
wife Mabel, thinking him dead, married a Welsh
knight. However Sir William returned disguised
as a palmer and Mabel wept to see someone who
reminded her of her lost husband. The Welsh
knight grew angry at this, Sir William revealed
himself, and after a chase, slew the knight at
Newton-le-Willows. After serving an outlawry of
a year and a day for the killing Sir William
was re-united with his wife and the couple
happily lived out the rest of their lives
together. Mabel however had to do penance for
the rest of her life by walking barefoot from
Haigh to the cross in Wigan, which, ever since,
has been known as Mob's Cross. Mabel's ghost
was said to haunt a gallery at the Hall.
Although there are many stories told of the
'knight returning from abroad1, a tradition
which goes back to Odysseus, in this case there
may be some truth in it, as Sir William

Bradshaigh and his wife certainly existed;
their tombs may be seen in the church. Sir
William was the son of Sir John Bradshaigh and
married Mabel, the only daughter and heiress of
Hugh Morris de Haighe and Blackrode.

Ince Hall is another hall with a legend
attached. It is said that a lawyer forged the
will of a dying owner of the hall in his own
favour. The disinherited son fought a duel with
the lawyer wounding him, as he thought,
mortally, so that he fled the country fearing
for his own life. The daughter found her
father's genuine will and then vanished, her
murdered body being eventually discovered. Her
ghost tormented her killer, the lawyer, as he
dragged out a miserable existence at the Hall.
The ghost of a young lady is said to be
frequently seen at the spot where her remains
were found.

In 1594 Cleworth Hall was the scene of a
celebrated case of demoniacal possession
affecting John, aged 10, and Anne, aged 9, the
children of Nicholas Starkie. A certain Edmond
Hartley cured them, but when his demands for
payment were refused, he threatened revenge,
and the same day seven more people were
possessed. Hartley was hung at Lancaster for
witchcraft and clergymen exorcised those
possessed. It was the same John Starkie who was
a Colonel in the army of Parliament in the
Civil War.

Standish Hall is notable for the same reason as
Agecroft Hall (Salford); being shipped to the
United States and rebuilt there. In the case of
Standish a more recent building of 1748 was
left behind, but this has been allowed to decay
shamefully and would certainly have been better
looked after in America.

The Halls of Wigan are considerable for the
number of moats, as compared to other parts of
the Greater Manchester County. This reflects
both the need for artificial defences in a less
rocky terrain, and the ease with which they
could be constructed on the clayey soil. The
strong Catholic sympathies of many of the
landed families in this area, increasing as you
move west away from the puritan strongholds of
Bolton and Manchester, make it likely that a
higher proportion than normal of the halls have
hiding places, but by its very nature it is
hard to get accurate data on this. Among the
halls with recusant connections are Ackhurst,
Bedford, Bryn, Higher, Hopecarr, Ince, and
Morley's Halls. Garrett Hall is stated
definitely to have had a priest hole.

Bond, Ackers, Ward (1979, 30); Chapman (1971,
28-32); Eyre (1979, 54, 56); Harland (1873,
38-41)
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Abrom Hall
Abram

SD 60620125 Astley Hall
Tyldesley

SD 69950090
Listed

This was probably the oldest of the three halls
in Abram, and like the other two was moated. In
the reign of Henry II, it was the manor house
of the Lord of the Manor, Richard de Edburgham.
It was probably entirely rebuilt in the late
16th century, around 1598. It was demolished in
the early I970's.

Baines (1891, vol 4, 308); Levine (1981, 65);
Leyland(l882, 9-16)

Ackhurst Hall
Gathurst, Orrel

SD 54520684
Listed

Ackhurst Hall is dated 1616 with additions and
alterations of 1686 and later. It is a stone
built, former yeoman's hall, now a farmhouse,
with timber farmed interior walls in the
eastern section.

Two storeyed with an attic and five windows,
the Hall has two gabled projections, one with
an arched porch at ground floor level,
surmounted by a tablet inscribed 1686. The
windows are mullioned transoms, some with
chamfer and cavetto, and have weather moulded
hood bands. The eastern portion includes part
of the original winding secondary staircase
(leading to an attic, reputedly used as a
chapel), and two stone mantels. The main stairs
are now modern.

The house was held, until about 1770, by the
Leigh family of Ackhurst and Gathurst Fold
Estate. The family were of the Roman Catholic
faith, some being Jesuit priests. In about 1770
the estate was sold to William Porter who,
apparently, had been steward to Sir Roger
Bradshaigh at Haigh. The Ackhurst and Gathurst
estates comprised about 216 statute acres.

Anderson (1975, 10, 22); Pevsner (1969,
361-362); Sinclair (1882, 62); Trans Lanes Ches
Hist Soc(l899, 206)

Alder House
Atherton

SD 68010316
Listed

This house is a three storeyed stone mansion
with mullioned windows and a stone flag roof.
It gave its name to Alder Street and dates from
1697, when it was built for Ralph and Ann
Astley. Ralph Astley was a well-to-do iron
merchant engaged in the nail-making trade which
was the main occupation of Atherton at the
time.

The house passed through various hands, and in
1916 was bought for the sake of coal mining
rights by a company which gave it to the local
council in 1922.

Bond, Ackers, Ward (1979, 20, 21); Lunn (1971,
83)

This was once known as Dam House from the
nearby mill dam. The present building dates
from 1650 when it was built for Adam and
Margaret Mort. It is on the site of an earlier
building which came into the possession of the
Mort family in 1595. They were a wealthy
family. Adam Mort in his will of 1631 provided
for the setting up of a chapel and grammar
school.

It is a three storey stone building with gables
and mullion windows, and a massive projecting
chimney. The staircases have been altered, but
some Jacobean panelling remains.

It is now used as an administration block for
Astley Hospital.

Bond, Ackers, Ward (1979, 24, 25); Lunn (1968,
I)

Atherton Hall
Atherton

SD 66850152

The present Atherton Hall is of 1930 with older
wings; it incorporates only one doorway from
Atherton New Hall which stood on the site until
demolished in 1824.

Atherton New Hall was a replacement for
Atherton Old Hall which remains nearby, on Old
Hall Lane. The new hall was begun by 'Mad
Richard' Atherton in 1723, to a plan by William
Wakefield, and was completed nearly 20 years
later in 1742 at a cost of £63,000. A vast
cubical hall at the entrance gave it an air of
magnificence, but detracted from the interior
accommodation. Ionic fluted pillars and
pilasters supported a 102 feet long facade. The
surrounding woodlands were noted for their
beauty.

In 1797 the hall passed by marriage to Lord
Lilford. After the hall had been empty for some
years Lilford decided on demolition because of
the prohibitive cost of maintenance.

Aikin (1975, 298); Baines (1891, vol 4, 336);
Lunn (1971, 95, 133-4, 154, 160); Pevsner
(1969, 73); Rose (1882, 78)

Bamfurlong Hall
Abram

SD 60110160

Bamfurlong, or Bromfurlong, Hall was a timber
framed plaster and brick building, with the
relatively unusual feature for these parts of a
jettied upper storey. A surviving timber bears
the inscription J A 1577, though this date may
refer to alterations rather than to original
construction, as the Hall has also been
described as being of the time of Henry III.
The moat indicates medieval origin for the
site, and a small part of it has survived. It
was unusual in that it was oval and enclosed
two 'islands' side by side. This may suggest
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that this is one of the earlier homestead
moats.

The Hall was held by the Ashton family for a
long period, then passed via a junior branch of
the Gerards, to the Gerards of Ince.

Bai nes (1891, vol 4f 308); Levine (1981, 63,
65); VCH (1908, vol 2, 548); VCH (1911, vol 4,
113)

Bisphcwn Hall
Billing*

Bedford Hall
Leigh

SJ 67429892
Listed

The present bui Iding dates from the early
1700's and is of local hand made bricks and
lime mortar. The Hall was probably the original
home of the Lord of the Manor of Bedford, but
the manor had been divided by 1291 when Bedford
Hall is first mentioned and the Hail was let
out to tenants. In 1305 the tenant was taken to
court by the Lord for felling oak trees in
Bedford Wood to rebuild the Hall.

The Hall was later acquired by the Lathom
f ami ly, who were recusants, and in 1633
sheltered Ambrose Barlow 'famed to be a Popish
priest1 who was later executed. (See Morleys
Hall).

Bond, Ackers, Ward, (1979, 14, 15); Leigh
Journal, Centenary Supplement XIX; Pevsner
(1969, 137)

Bickershaw Hall
Abram

SO 62640185

This is another of the three moated sites in
Abram, though no trace of the moat is now
visible. The Hall was used as a residence until
1931, when it was bought by Mr. Littler of Bryn
Hall, who had it pulled down in 1948-9. It is
now the site of the nurseries of Bickershaw
Hall Farm. Some fragments of wall and a mosaic
floor in an outbuilding survive from the Hall.

The Hall has a legend of a knight who was
killed in a duel here and afterwards appeared
on stormy nights riding towards the drawbridge
where he had met his end.

Levine (1981, 65); Ley land (1882, 20-24); VCH
(1908, vol 2,546)

SD 52350248
Listed

The original Bispham Hall was probably built in
1346, when the estate was acquired by the
Bispham family, who retained it up to the 18th
century.

The present Hall dates from 1573 (or 1599-60
according to different authorities), and
incorporates part of the original structure -
the hall and part of the west front.

Bispham is described by Pevsner as one of the
best Elizabethan survivals in south Lancashire.
It remains almost unaltered except for the 18th
century additions. It has a symmetrical facade
and has five gables. The upper windows in the
front still retain original lattices of
greenish glass.

The library with its curious 'umbrella' window
was added in the 18th century, perhaps in 1727,
the date on a lead water spout.

The estate is now owned by the Boy Scout
Association and the Hall is in a derelict
state, almost entirely unroofed, following a
fire some years ago. It had been used at some
point as a barn. In September 1983 the Greater
Manchester Council made an application to turn
it into an Adult Training Centre, and it is
hoped that this fine hall will eventually be
restored.

Fleetwood-Hesketh (1955, 28); Pevsner (1969,
362); 'Proceedings' Trans Lanes Ches Antiq Soc
(1948, vol 60, 171); VCH (1911, vol 4, 85)

Billinge Hall
Bi Hinge

SD 51250156

Billinge Hall was the manor house of the Manor
of Bi 11 inge, and in 1212 the Lord was Adam de
Bi 11 inge. The present stone bui Iding probably
dates from the 17th century and is of stone
with two storeys and a stone flag roof. The
roof is due to be repaired. There are gabled
wings at each end and a centre doorway, with a
slightly bayed window to one side, now blocked
up.

VCH (1911, vol 4, 83)

Boltan Houses Moat
Bickershaw

SD 62560129

The position of this moat off Bolton Houses
Lane is now waste land, and the moat which was
still visible 40 years or so ago has now
vanished.

Wigan Survey (forthcoming)
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Bonnet Hall
Tyldesley

SO 71650210

This Hall appears on the 6" OS map of 1848 and
is probably now the building known as Stone
House.

Bradley Hall
Standish

SD 572112
Listed

This is a manor house of the 16th or 17th
century. In the mid 19th century it was recased
in hard made brick, in the Tudor style. It
stands on a stone plinth and has stone quoins.
The roof is partly stone, partly slate. Inside
can be seen parts of the original timber framed
structure, including the remains of a probable
hall. The gables*"" have ornamental barge boards
and the windows are mullioned with square
heads. There is a massive chimney breast on the
west side.

Bradshaw Hall Farm
Aspull

SD 618069

Now a farm, Bradshaw Hall may originally have
been surrounded by a moat, of which the pool on
the north side may be a surviving portion.

Brickhouse
Leigh

SJ 67109925

This was the site of a moat of uncertain date,
which has now almost entirely disappeared.
Brickhouse farm, which stood here, was probably
post medieval, but may well have replaced an
earlier building of some importance.

Wigan Survey (forthcoming)

It was built around a courtyard and had a
strong gate house to guard the entrance, over
the surrounding mount. Internally, the Hall had
a railed gallery supported by richly carved
pillars and arches.

The hand of Edmond Arrowsmith, a Romanist
priest executed in 1628, was kept at Bryn for
some time - his mother was a Gerard.

Baines (1891, vol 4, 373); Fox (1897, 10, II);
Roby (1928, vol 2, 183)

Byrom Hall
Golbourne

SD 62509882
Listed

This Hall was the home of the Byroms who had it
built in the 17th century, probably on the site
of an earlier building, if we judge from the
presence of a moat. It is a three storey brick
house which was extensively rebuilt in 1713, so
that there are no architectural details by
which the original structure may be dated. A
spout-head on the north wall bears the family
crest and the date 1713. The moat is now filled
in.

There was a Henry de Byrom in Leigh in the- 14th
century. In 1642 a Henry Byrom was killed at
the Battle of Edgehill. Samuel 'Beau' Byrom,
who was born around 1685," was a reckless
gambler and spendthrift, who sold the estate to
a kinsman, Joseph Byrom. Samuel ended up in the
Fleet debtors' prison in London, and died
destitute, while Joseph gave money to help
build' St. Lukes Church in 1732. In 1740 the
Hall was inherited by John Byrom, remembered as
a hymn writer, who lived there until his death
in 1763.

Baines (1891, vol U, 372); Bond, Ackers, Ward,
(1979,'-32, 33)

Brown House
Pennington

SJ 66059989

In 1700 this was known as New Hall when it was
owned by John Brain who had built it. In the
early 19th century a fold had grown up around
the main house. Brown House was still standing
in 1847 when it was marked on maps. The name
survives in the street name.

Lunn (1959,49)

Carey Hall
Leigh •'

SJ 65579810

Carey Hall is really not much more than a
farmhouse, with little indication of the status
claimed by its name. A two storey building with
flagstone roof and limewashed walls, it may
date from the 17th or 18th centuries, and has a
slate roofed extension of the 19th century.

Wigan Survey (forthcoming)

Bryn Hall
Ashton-in-Makerfield

SD 58810165

Once referred to as New Bryn to distinguish it
from Old Bryn (SD 57790150), this Hall is said
to have been built in the reign of Edward VI.
It was a residence of the Gerard family until
they moved to New Hall in the early years of
the 19th century. It was allowed to fall into
decay and has since disappeared.

Chaddock Hall
Tyldesley

SD 71140104
Listed

The estate of 'Chaidock' is mentioned in 1332
when it was in the possession of a yeoman
family of that name, of whom Henry and Adam
contributed to the subsidy levied at that time.
The estate remained in the Chaidock family
until Grace Chaidock and her second husband
James Markland sold it to Samuel Clowes, a
wealthy merchant, in 1731.
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The date 1780 on a drainpipe is when the Hall
was restored, and most of the Hall can be dated
by the stone inscribed 1698. An interior wall
of oak beams, wattle and daub, could well be a
surviving part of the original Hall. This is
similar to nearby Garrett Hall.

Fleetwood-Hesketh (1955, 180); VCH (1909, vol
3,442)

Bond, Ackers, Ward, (1979, 30, 31); VCH (1907,
vol 3, 437)

Chanters
Atherton

SD 68140293
Listed

Chanters derives its name from the chantry or
chapel which stood there in medieval times,
material from which was incorporated when the
house was built. A stone lintel bears the
inscription 'W A 1678', which gives the date of
construction. 'W A ' may refer to William
Atherton, brother of John Atherton of Atherton
Hall.

The Hall was occupied by a series of tenant
farmers. It is now surrounded by a housing
estate, and has been restored after falling
into decay.

It has three storeys, a gabled wing, and a
gabled porch, with a powder room above.

Bond, Ackers, Ward, (22, 23); VCH (1907, vol 3,
437)

CrookeHall
Shevington

SD 55300726

Crooke Hall was the seat of the Catterall
family from 1421 to 1713, when Peter Catterall
sold it to Edward Holt, who purchased it on
behalf of his brother, Robert, later to become
one of the undertakers of the Douglas
Navigation.

The Hal I was a good example of a two storey
half-timbered building of the early 17th
century, with a central hall and projecting
gabled end wings. Up to first floor level the
wal Is were brick, or brick-clad, on a stone
base; above this the wall was of timber
uprights and diagonal bracings. Below the sill
of the window over the porch was an inscription
with the date 1608.

By the early fifties only the west wing
survived and that had been condemned by the
council and seemed to be in danger of immediate
collapse.

Anderson (1975, 20, 21, 177); VCH (1911, vol 6,
202, 203)

Etherstone Hall
Leigh

SD 64909960

At the beginning of the 15th century Etherstone
Hal I was part of a large estate around
Pennington held by the Pemberton family. In
1862 the Hal I and estate was purchased by
Thomas Jones a wealthy cotton broker who built
a new hall, the old hall being let out as a
farmhouse.

The 19th century Hall was pulled down in 1908,
the old Hall survived until quite recently. The
site is now waste land with only trees to show
where the Hall was.

Bond, Ackers, Ward (1979, 12, 13); VCH (1907,
vol 3, 428)

Cleworth Hall
Tyldesley

SD 70450247
Listed

The present building dates from 1805 with later
additions and alterations.

Old Cleworth Hall was an important local home
for many centuries, passing through various
families into the Starkie family. John Starkie
served as a Colonel on the Parliamentary side
in the Civil War, and defended the Hundred of
Blackburn with Colonel Assheton. After the
capture of Houghton Tower, Colonel Starkie's
eldest son Nicholas was killed in an explosion.

Towards the end of the 17th century the
Starkies resided more at their home of
Huntroyde, near Burnley, and Cleworth Hall
became only the home of a tenant farmer.

The Firs
Leigh

SD 64450038

Perhaps not strictly speaking a country house,
the building of the Firs was itself part of the
process whereby an area of farm land was turned
over to industry and 19th century urban
development. As Bond et al (1979) point out,
'the Industrial Revolution brought about the
rise of a new class of industrial magnates who,
having made their money in trade, bought land
and built gentleman's houses. The Firs is a
classic example of this process.'

In 1843 Firs Farm was bought by John and
William Hall, who built Firs No I Mill which
stimulated further building in the area, though
tenant farmers continued to work the farm. The
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Firs was built in 1875 for Ralph Tunnicliffe,
who had bought the business four years earlier
and built a second mill at Firs Lane.

After 1900 the business was in the hands of
John Holden, who had three more mills built
between 1902 and 1914. He went on to gain a
knighthood and to be Mayor of Leigh in two
successive years (1911-13), a distinction
equalled only by his son George in 1920-22.
Eventually Firs Park was given to the council
and the Holdens ceased to live at the Firs,
this too being acquired by the council in 1931.
From 1931 until 1979 The Firs was a maternity
home. It is now unoccupied and boarded up.

The Firs represents one end of the line of
development of the country house. If its
setting was suburban rather than rural, it had
the defining characteristics of a home of those
with wealth, status, and considerable social
influence and political power in the locality.
For a brief period in the late 19th and early
20th centuries, it was the industrial society's
equivalent of the manor house.

Firs Cotton Mill, built in 1902, is the only
one of the group of three cotton mills built
here to survive. It is a four storey brick
building.

Bond, Ackers, Ward (1979, 8, 9)

Giants Hall
Standish Lower Ground

SO 56600772
Listed

Garrett Hall
Tyldesley

SD 70760161
Listed

This Hall was the manor house of the lords of
Tyldesley, and doubtless has medieval origins,
though it is first mentioned in the 16th
century. After it passed to the Stanley family
i n 1652 the Hal I became the home of tenant
farmers. Thomas Stanley joined the Jacobite
rebellion of 1715 and was outlawed. In 1732 he
sold Garrett Hall to the Clowes family of
Manchester, who also bought Booths and Chaddock
Halls in the 18th century, as they sought to
find socially acceptable investments for their
mercantile wealth. The Hall eventually passed
to the Bridgewater Estates.

The Hall today is a 16th century timber framed
building of two storeys, now cased in brick. It
has been much altered and added to in the 18th
century and later. It used to have a priest's
hiding hole.

Bond, Ackers, Ward (1979, 28-29); VCH (1909,
vol 3,

SJ 5799
Listed

Garswood Manor House
Ashton-Jn-Makerfield

This is on 18th century brick two storey house,
probably built on the site of an earlier manor
house. Its two window recessed centre includes
an entrance with a wide fanlight. This is a
Grade II Listed Building and the adjacent and
contemporary barn is Grade 111.

This is a 17th century stone built hall of two
and three storeys. It has a stone flagged roof
and three brick chimneys. The gabled three
storey wing has a datestone bearing the
inscription 1675 W L P. This could date the
whole Hallj it more likely refers to just this
wing, and the two storey part could be a little
earlier in the century. The two parts have
similar mullioned windows.

Gidlow Hall
Aspull

SD 62480706
Listed

Gidlow Hall was rebuilt in 1840 and is now a
two storey stone farm house. It incorporates
parts of the 16th century hall it replaced,
including a datestone inscribed F R 1574 with a
rose. This hall in turn probably replaced a
medieval original, judging from the existence
of a moat. The moat is still waterfilled.

VCH (1911, vol I, 121); VCH (191 I, vol 2, 548)

The Grange
Atherton

SD6U650I75

There was said to have been a medieval grange
here, about a quarter of a mi le south west of
Lodge Hall. This gave its name to Grange Farm,
which was converted into four cottages, and
finally knocked down sometime in the last 30 to
40 years.

A grange was an estate which was worked by the
chief tenant by using hired labour and without
subletting any part of it. It usually implied
monastic ownership.

Lunn(l97l,84)

Grave Oak Hall
Leigh

SJ 66589835

Grave Oak Hall faces the site of Hopecarr Hall
across Pennington Brook. It is now a farmhouse
of modern brick, and is known as The Oaks Farm,
but the name of Grave Oak goes back at least as
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far as 1357, when Ethelred Graveoak is recorded
as living in the area, perhaps on this actual
site. His name is notable as a late instance of
a Saxon name.

The Hall was long the home of the Bradshaws.
Christopher Bradshaw died here in 1597, in 1656
it was the residence of George Bradshaw, and in
1690 of John Brillinge. In 1702 it was leased
by Roger Bradshaw of Haigh.

Lunn (1959, 193-4, 202); VCH (1907, vol 3, 434)

Haigh Hall
AspwW

SD 59740852
Listed

The existence of a Hall at Haigh can be traced
back to the middle of the 12th century, when
'the manor was held by the Le Norreys family for
four generations. At the end of the 13th
century the estate passed by marriage to Sir
William Bradshaigh (related to the Bradshaws of
Marple Hall), and remained with his descendants
until 1770. From 1549 until it passed out of
the family, the lords of Haigh were always
named Roger Bradshaigh.

The Bradshaighs were responsible for building a
chapel in the reign of Edward II, and in Queen
Elizabeth's time the Hall was given a new
front. Further rebuilding took place in the
(probably late) 17th century, as can be seen
from a print showing the Hall as it was in the
early 18th century. An observatory was built on
the hill behind the house, also in the 17th
century. This building activity was made
possible by the wealth produced by the family's
involvement in the growth of the coal and iron
industries in the area.

After 1790 the estate passed to the 23rd Earl
of Crawford, who restored the house which had
been empty for ten years, and continued to
develop the local iron industry. Haigh Iron
Works was built around 1770. The old hall was
demolished in 1820, having suffered from
subsidence caused by the coal mining.

The new Hall, which survives to the present
day, was built for the 14th Earl of Crawford,
between 1830 and 1849, in accordance, it is
said, with the Earl's own designs. It stands on
the site of the old Hall, and cost £100,000.
Most of the materials came from the family
estate. The Hall has two and a half storeys,
all in beautiful ashlar sandstone, and is built
around a small courtyard. The previous
ornamental gardens were replaced by the more
fashionable landscaped parkland. The subsidiary
staircase appears to be 18th century, probably
a survival from the earlier hall. The hall
housed the Earl's notable collection of
pictures and books.

During the wars of 1914-18 and 1939-45, Haigh
Hall was used as a hospital, and one time bombs
actually landed in the grounds. The Hall was
sold after the death of the 27th Earl in 1940,
and bought by Wigan Corporation in 1947. It was
used for a while as an exhibition centre, and
later, rooms were leased to a caterer. Since
1974 Haigh Hall and Estate have been developed

by Wigon's leisure department and are open to
the public.

Baines (ed Croston 1891, vol 4, 291); Chapman
(1971, 28-32); Fleetwood-Hesketh (1955, 92);
Pevsner (1969, 134); Talbot (1977, 30);
Twycross (1847, 14); VCH (1911, vol 4, 115-18);
Whitehouse(1829, 84)

Hall of Ince
I nee

SD 59210429
Listed

Also known as Old Ince Hall, this was one of
the halls of Ince noted by Kuerdon in 1696. It
was the home of a branch of the Gerard family
until 1716, when Richard Gerard sold it to John
Walmersley, in whose family it remained for the
net 200 years. It was mainly 17th century,
though part of the timber framing may be
earlier. It was much altered, and had a
modernised appearance. About 1900 the timber
frame at the back was replaced by brick, and
the rest covered over by stucco. The roof had
old stone slates. A three storey gabled hall,
it was divided into three cottages.

Old Ince Hall was nevertheless demolished in
1970.

Baines (1835, vol 3, 567); Gregson (1869, 237);
VCH (1911, vol 4, 104)

Hall Worsley
Pemberton

SD 56340501

A hall surrounded by an oval moat, shown on the
OS First Edition 6" map. The Hall is first
recorded in 1590, when James Worsley died
"holding the capital messuage or manor house
called the hall of Worsley1.

VCH (1911, vol 4, 81 n)

Hawkley Hall
Ashton-in-Makerfield

SD 57520310

Hawkley Hall was an Elizabethan mansion
standing on the ancient Hawkley Estate, which
before the Norman Conquest formed part of the
Manor of Pemberton belonging to the Manor of
Newton. The Hawkleys, the original owners, came
over to England with William the Conqueror, and
the Hall bore the Hawkley arms, a gold cross
upon a blue shield. It is possible that there
may have been a Hall upon the estate at that
time, although there is no mention of an
earlier building. It is said that in 1374
Hawkley Hall passed into the Molyneux family of
Rainhill, when Roger married Elizabeth, heiress
of the Luce family of Hawkley. It remained in
the Molyneux family until 1805, when it passed
to Reverend Hockenhull of Lymm in Cheshire, who
assumed the Molyneux name.

In 1840 Hawkley Hall was auctioned off by the
Reverend's son at the Royal Hotel in Wigan. The
sale particulars listed the estate as the
'Mansion House called Hawkley Hall with several

190



compact Farms, Cottages, Coal and Canal mines
and Stone Quarries,1 a total of 212 acres. The
buyer was Squire Bankes of nearby Winstanley
Hall, who subsequently leased the Hall as a
farmhouse.

Hawkley Hall as it stood was built at some time
in the Elizabethan era, but the structure was
considerably rebuilt in the 17th century. An
effaced plaque on the front of the Hall bore
the letter 'M' and a date which appeared to be
1609, marking the period of rebuilding
undertaken by the Molyneuxs. The two storey
building originally consisted of the central
portion and a projecting wing to the left, but
at a later date, probably in 1609, a
corresponding right wing was added. At an even
later date two outbuildings were adjoined to
the Hall at the rear. The rebuilding of the
Hall gave it a 17th century appearance,
obscuring many of its original features. It was
described in this century as an ordinary stone
building with few architectural points about
it.

In this century the Hall suffered the same fate
as many in the area. An attempt to sell it for
use as a private nursing home failed, and the
property became damaged by nearby open-cast
coal mining. The vandals moved in and the Hall
was subsequently demolished. An unfortunate end
for a building which boasted to have
accommodated Oliver Cromwell and his officers
during the Civil War whilst they were fighting
in the Wigan area.

'Hawkley Hall' Anonymous Pamphlet. (n.d.);
Hawkes (1951, 8); Whitehouse (1829, 36)

Hindley Hall, which has been a golf club since
1905, is generally dated 1807, though the year
1767 has been suggested. The Hall is probably
built on the site of an earlier hall which was
referred to by Mannex as the 'residence of
Roger Hindley's descendant in 1613. Seat of
James Duckenfield in 1664'. The present Hall is
a three storey brick house with stone cornice,
doorcase and floor bands. Some dummy windows, a
common feature of Georgian architecture, have
been painted, which is less common.

Nearby are Hindley Hall Farm and outbuildings.
The farmhouse has two storeys and is of brown
brick. An inscription on one of the
outbuildings gives the date 1818.

Fleetwood-Hesketh (1955, 148); Mannex et al
(1854,584)

Holcroft Hall
Golborne

SJ 67909510
Listed

Originally dating from the 16th century, the
Hall was rebuilt two centuries later. The older
part features a massive chimney and old beams,
and the barns and granary date from the 17th
century.

Holly Hall
Golborne

SJ 59009800
Listed

Despite its name this is not really much more
than a cottage with wings added on. It is a two
storey brown brick building of the early 18th
century.

Higher Hall
Westleigh

SD 63350170

Higher Hall was first built for Richard de
Westleigh, lord of the manor, in the early 13th
century. Later that century the Hall passed to
the Urmston family who held it for the next 400
years. In the 17th century Richard Urmston, a
staunch Roman Catholic, refused to sign
Parliament's 'Protestation1 of loyalty to the
established church and had his property
confiscated, though it was later restored.

The Hall passed in 1699 to Richard Shuttleworth
who forfeited it for his part in the 1715
rebellion. A subsequent owner lost the Hall at
dice.

In 1832 the Hall was bought by John Kempsley, a
Member of Parliament for Wigan who completely
rebuilt it. The Hall was later a ladies' school
for a time, and finally a farm again. It was
pulled down around 1900 because of subsidence
caused by coal mining. The site is now part of
an open cast mine.

Bond, Ackers, Ward, (1979, 4, 5); VCH (1911,
vol 4)

Hindley Hall
Hindley

SD 61680588
Listed

Hopecarr Hall
Bedford

SJ 66779863

This was the home of the Sale family from 1291
or earlier, to 1770. They were the leading
family in the area as Bedford Hall was usually
occupied by tenants rather than the owners. The
Sales were stubborn Catholics who suffered
frequent fines for their faith. In 1593 William
Sale was fined £60 for not attending church.
Three of the family became priests.

After the Sales sold Hopecarr it was leased
out. It was acquired by the local authority in
1885 and the site used for a sewage works.

Bond, Ackers, Ward (1979, 18, 19); Lunn (1959,
187, 190); VCH (1908, vol 2,550)

Hurst Hall
Golborne

SJ 66809690
Listed

A complex of brick buildings dating from the
16th century which encloses three sides of a
yard. The Hall has mullion windows at ground
and first floor level and the roof is gabled.
The barn has a pair of wooden uprights
supporting a roof truss, and the original
purlins have cusped braces arranged as
ornamental rectangles.
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InceHoll
I nee

SD 60040580
Listed

Ince Hall or New Hall was almost completely
rebuilt after a fire of 1854, and tittle
remains of the original building. From about
the beginning of the 17th century this was the
home of another branch of the Gerard family of
Ince. The date 1601 is embossed on a gable and
this seems to be the date of construction by
Roger Browne.

The Hal I was once surrounded by a moat and
approached by an avenue of elms, but no sign of
either remains today. Before the 1854 fire it
was a picturesque black and white timber frame
building with a spacious entrance hall,
oak-panelled rooms and an oak staircase.

Baines (1891, vol 4, 316); Roby (1928, 303);
VCH (1835, vol 4, 104); Whitehouse (1829, 31)

Ken/on Hall
Golborne

SJ 645958
Listed

This is a much remodelled two storey farmhouse,
which was apparently once a Venerable1 timber
framed, wattle and daub structure. There is a
datestone of 1613, and part of the old exterior
wall is visible on the east side.

Baines (1891, vol 4, 371); Trans Lanes Ches
Antiq Soc (May 1903, vol 21, 121)

Kirkless Hall
Aspull

SD 60320633
Listed

This is a brown brick farmhouse dating from
1663 on a former medieval moated site. The
south wing has lozenge pattern brickwork at
floor and in gable. It has been much altered
and added to, and is presently undergoing
renovation. The moat is no longer visible.

drainage ditch.

Taylor (1975, 36)

LongtreeHall
Standish

SD 553121
Listed

Sometimes referred to as Langtree Old Hall,
this building contains elements of various
dates. The moat is an indication of some
antiquity. The site doubtless goes back to at
least the late middle ages. A Si ward de
Langtree is mentioned in a charter of around
1190, and he held a part of the manor of
Standish in 1206. This holding continued in the
family and became virtually a manor in itself,
covering Worthington, Langtree, and Shevington.
However i t is uncertain as to whether the
medieval manor house was at this si te or the
other at Langtree West (SD 55301203). The
fami ly were recusants and suffered the
penalties accordingly. Although Thomas
Langtree, Lord of the Manor during the
Commonwealth, did not take any active part
against Parliament, his lands were sequestered
and he was overwhelmed by debt. The family died
out and the 'manor' ceased to exist as a unit,
the various lands being sold off.

The present two storey building is of roughcast
stone and has two brick chimneys and a slate
roof. There is a stone band at first floor
level. There are beams and an oak staircase.
The moat is still visible throughout, though
partly filled in and dry except for the north
west corner, which has been converted into a
duck pond.

Baines (1891, vol 4, 226)j VCH (1911 , vol 6,
197)

Langtree Hall West
Standish

SD 55201203

Langtree Hal I West has now disappeared; al I
that remains standing is the associated farm
house, sometimes referred to as Langtree Old
Hall. Baines says that 'There are two ancient
halls in this place each called Langtree Hall
and both claiming equal antiquity.1 However the
moat here though mentioned by Baines has almost
entirely disappeared and the present building
is probably only late 18th century, though the
thickness of some of the walls may indicate
some part surviving from the 17th century. It
is a two storey building of stone with a stone
flagged roof and gabled wings on the left and
right.

Baines (1891, vol 4, 226); VCH (1911, vol 6,
197)

Longley Hall Farm
Atherton

SD 66680475

Near this farm on the A ther ton-Wes thought on
border is the site of an ancient moat, now
largely filled in or reduced to a narrow

Light Oaks Hall
Glazebury

SJ 67559671
Listed

A brown orick mansion, now a farmhouse, this
bui Iding is dated 1610, though a house is
mentioned on the site in 1356. It was once a
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three storey building but has been reduced to
two.

Wigan Survey (forthcoming)

This was a brick 17th century mansion, once
owned by the Leighs. It was demolished at some
point between 1925 and 1959.

Baines(l89l, vol 4, 372)

Lightshaw Hall
Golborne

SJ 61559955
Listed

At various times the home of Holland and
Tyldesley families, the present building is an
undistinguished post-medieval building of
brick, although there is a reference to the
site as early as 1352. It has two Gothic
moulded beams supporting a roof truss.

The moat in its present form is very doubtful
and may be no more than a combination of
drainage ditches.

VCH(I9I I , vol 4, 148-9)

Lodge Hall
Atherton

SD 67810226

This old manor house was the home of the
Athertons up to the 17th century. It is now
Lodge Farm.

Whellan(l850, 1027)

Lonsdale's
Pennington

SJ 64189840

It is thought that this was the site of a house
in 1379.

Lunn (1959, 26); Rose (1882, 16)

Lowe Hall Moat
Hindley

SD 60650320

This homestead moat is thought to date from the
16th century. The moat is partly filled, but
its extent can still be seen.

VCH(I908, vol 2,550)

Lower Highfield Moat
Aspull

SD6U7l079b

A moat survives here but it is very eroded and
partly filled in. The present farm house and
buildings are brick built on a stone base. It
is possible they incorporate parts of the old
manor house.

Wigan Survey (forthcoming)

Lowton Hall
Golborne

SJ 63119728

Manor House Farm
Leigh

SD 614980

Situated not far from Morleys Hall, Manor House
Farm has been demolished. A statue of an angel
was found in the garden in I970's, and also the
entrance to a tunnel.

Manor House
Worthington

SD 57891021
Listed

The present building dates from 1671 and is
constructed of stone and early brick. Some
patches of modern brick show where restoration
has taken place. There were outbuildings but
these have been demolished. A jury bench inside
indicates that this may have been a courthouse.

Moat House
Haigh

SD 60030909

The moat is dry and has been used as a sunken
flower garden. Part was filled in and used to
form an air raid shelter.

VCH(I908, vol 2, 550)

Moat
Leigh

SJ 6704991 I

There was a moat here but it has disappeared.

Wigan Survey (forthcoming)

Moat (Platt Bridge)
Hindley

SD 613029

A medieval moat appears here on the 1830 I" OS
map. It is now covered by a spoil heap.

Wigan Survey (forthcoming)

Morley's Hall
Leigh

SJ 68969927
Listed

The present Hall dates mainly from the
rebuilding of 1804, and the two storey
farmhouse is chiefly of brick. It incorporates
16th and 17th century remains, and is still
surrounded by its medieval rnoat.

A family called Morley resided here as far back
as 1303. In 1540 the Hall was visited by John
Leland, who described it as a timber building
on a stone foundation, and surrounded by a
moat.
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As the property of the Tyldesley family, the
Hall became a meeting place for recusants and
in 1641 Ambrose Barlow was arrested here as a
priest and later executed.
Sir Thomas Tyldesley, like most Catholics, took
the King's side against Parliament during the
Civil Wars, and he was killed in 1651 at the
Battle of Wigan Lane, where a monument
commemorates the event. Later Tyldesleys also
took part in the rebellions of 1715 and 1745,
and in 1745 they sold the Hall to the Legh
family of Chorley.

Baines (1891, vol 4, 327); Bond, Ackers, Ward
(1979, 26, 27); Leyland (Bk 5, 83); VCH (1907,
vol 3, 447)

Moss Hall
Ince Moss

5D 60570463
Listed

This is an early 18th century building with
alterations. It is mainly two storeys with a
three storey wing on the north. The roof is of
stone flags. A barn has a stone inscribed W F A
1778, the initials standing for William and
Frances Anderton.

Mossley Hall
Golborne

SJ 62829903

The moat here has almost completely disappeared
through ploughing and infilling.

Taylor (1975); VCH (1908, vol 2, 550)

Netherbarrow
Leigh

SJ 68129832

A house of 16th or 17th century date and
relatively substantial for this period.

Wigan Survey (forthcoming)

New Hall Moat
Tyldesley

SO 6991011

The whole of this moat is water filled and in
very good condition; a brick causeway gives
entrance on the south east side to the central
platform. There are no visible traces of
foundations except for the New Hall, in the
central area.

Twycross (1847, 24); VCH (1908, vol 2, 550)

OldBryn
Ashton-in-Makerfield

SD 57790150

This homestead moat once surrounded the manor
house of the Gerards, but was abandoned when
they moved to (New) 6ryn Hall in the 16th
century. The moat is now no more than a slight
depression in a field, but it appears to have
been rounded rather than rectangular in shape,

and narrower than many moats. This has been
interpreted as evidence for an earlier date,
and applied also to the moat of Bamfurlong
Hall.

Baines (1891, vol 4, 381); VCH (1908. vol 2,
546, 548)

Old Hall Moat
Leigh

SD 64800083

There was a Hal I and moat here, but they have
been destroyed some time during the Iast 40-50
years. The whole area has been levelled and is
part of public playing fields.

VCH (1908, vol 2, 550)

Orrell Hall
Orrell

SD 53850615
Listed

Orrell Hall is an ancient stone house, mainly
of the 17th century with alterations. It was
the residence of William Orrell before 1558,
and by the beginning of the 18th century it had
passed to the Prescotts, who in 1769 sold it to
Holt Leigh, in whose family it remained in the
19th century. From the 16th century until the
mid 19th century when the coal was worked out,
the estate was the site of extensive coal
workings, known as the Orrell Hall Colliery.
The owners would lease the right to win coal to
'coal masters', such as the noted John
Halliwell, who leased the colliery in 1755.

Anderson (1975, 10, 22, 23, 178-86); VCH (1911,
vol 4)

Orrell House
Orrell

SD 53450630
Listed

Orrell House dates from the early 18th century
with various alterations.

It is a two storey stone building with a brick
front. A stone tablet has the date 1737 and the
name John Jackson. The Salterford estate
attached to Orrel I House was another important
area of coal working. In 1597 when the Earl of
Derby sti 11 owned the manor, the tenants of the
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Salterford pits had agreed to pay him £5 a year
in rent. John Jackson was a man of some
importance locally and an original shareholder
in the Leeds and Liverpool Canal. In the 1770's
he erected a 'Newcomen' type beam engine to
pump water from the workings. A pub nearby is
stilt known as the 'Old Engine' and the road
until recently as Jackson's Lane.

Michael, the son of John, sold the estate in
1780, following his bankruptcy. It was
purchased by Jonathan Blundell of Liverpool,
who in 1776 had contracted to purchase all the
coal produced at Jackson's col I iery, and
constructed a wagon or tram road to take it to
the canal.

Coal working ceased in the mid 19th century.
The estate continued in the Blundell family for
another hundred years.

Anderson (1975,, 22, 57, 146-61)

cruck timbers (said to be 14th century) can
still be seen. A first floor has been inserted
as well as other more recent alterations.

Baines (1891, vol 4, 230); VCH (1911, vol 4,
104); Wigan Observer (Aug 17th 1904)

Peel Hall
Tyldesley

SJ 66849972
Listed

A brick mansion of two storeys with shuttered
windows, this 16th century hall was remodelled
in the early 19th century. The points of the
gables still show above the later parapet and
partly rest on elongated fluted columns. An
earlier building on the site was owned by the
Canons of Cockersand.

Wigan Survey (forthcoming)

Orrel Mount
Orrell

SD 53050495
Listed

The Mount is of stone with a three storey
centre, and two storey wings, and dates from
the early 19th century.

It was built for John Clarke of Liverpool, the
banker and coal owner who owned the Orrel Post
House estate on which it stands, as well as the
Crooke Hall estate and other land in Orrell and
Ashton-in-Makerfield. In 1812-13 Robert
Dalglish, the manager of the Orrell Colliery,
constructed a steam locomotive of the
Blenkinsop type and ran it on the colliery
railway.

Although the colliery prospered Clarke was made
bankrupt by the failure of his banking
partnership in I b 16, and The Mount was sold,
with his other land. Clarke kept only the
colliery which, under Dalglish's management,
eventually paid off his debts.

Orrell Mount was afterwards a convent for nuns
and was later divided into two sets of offices
for the District Valuers and Inland Revenue. It
ts now a restaurant.

Anderson (1975, 10, 169, 177)

Parsonage Farm Moat
Leigh

SD 65110145

The moat which was here is now filled and no
trace remains.

VCH(I908, vol 2,550)

Peel Hal!
Ince

SO 59790575
Listed

The oldest of the Ince Halls, this is now a
farmhouse, and i ts moat was f i I led in. The roof
has some old stone flags. It is a timber framed
building now partly encased in brick, but the

Penning ton Hall
Leigh

SJ 65339905
Listed

-"

This Hall probably stood on the site of the
medieval manor house; Adam Pennington was Lord
of the Manor in 1294.

In 1625 it was acquired Dy Roger Bradshaw and
remained with that family until 1717, the lands
being run by estate managers. In 1726 the Hall
was bought by James Hilton, a silk merchant,
and in 1748 his son Samuel had the Hall rebuilt
on a grand scale. It was a three storey red
brick mansion with a stone cornice. The east
front had a slightly projecting centre and
there was a wing with a bowed projection. There
was a stable for 19 horses and other extensive
outbuildings.

In 1807 the Hall was acquired by the Gaskell
family of Yorkshire, who let it to a succession
of tenants; usually well-to-do local
manufacturers who included Jabez Johnson, who
was host to W.E. Gladstone in 1868, and F.W.
Booth, who founded Booth's Mill in 1862.

It was later owned by George Shaw, a brewer who
gave it to Leigh Corporation when he retired in
1920. The Hall served as Museum and Art Gallery
from 1928 onwards, but when the Hall was found
to have dry rot it was demolished in 1963.
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Bond, Ackers, Ward, (1979, 10, II); Chapman
(1971, 58); VCH (1907, vol 3, 414)

Pennington Old Hall
Aspull

SD 62120658
Listed

This" is a two storey brown brick farmhouse with
an old flag roof. The ground plan conforms to
the standard 'hall1 pattern. There are gabled
wings set at right angles to a central block,
in which the door is set off to one side.

There is a pattern of raised bricks on the
gable end of one wing, and this includes the
date 1653. Pennington Hall was renovated in
1983 at a cost of £11,500.

Wigan Survey (forthcoming)

Platt Fold
Leigh

SD 66330035

This Hall was a property of the Atherton family
of Atherton. It had three dates inscribed on
it: 1686; 1718; 1719. It has now been destroyed
and the site is now a modern housing estate.

6aines(l89l, vol 4, 327)

The Rectory House (Wigan Hall)
Wigan

SD 57930592
Listed

The present rectory, a large brick building of
the late 19th century, stands on the site of
the Nth century manor house, which was rebuilt
in the 17th century. In the middle ages the
lords of the manor were the rectors, hence the
alternative name for the modern rectory.

Baines (1891, vol 4, 283); Bridgeman (1888,
678); Whitehouse (1829, 22)

Sandy Pool (Shuttleworth House)
Leigh

SJ 67229870

The present building is an undistinguished
brick house mainly of the 18th century, though
it incorporates earlier work. It was the home
of the Shuttleworth family from at least 1301
until the 18th century, and they were of
considerable local importance, in part because
Bedford Hall was occupied only by a succession
of tenants.

Bond, Ackers, Ward (1979, 16, 17)

Skokerly Old Hall
Tyldesley

SD 69550268
Listed

This is a two storey brown brick building on a
stone plinth, dating from the early 16th
century with subsequent alterations.

Shevington Old Hall
Shevington

SD 53940868

This was built by the Woodward family at some
time before 1613, and was inhabited by the
family for two centuries. It 'fell into
disrepair and was finally demolished to make
way for the M6 motorway.

Baines (1897, vol 4, 327); VCH (1911, vol 6,
202)

Standish Hall
Standish

SD 55630909

Standish Hall was constructed at several
different periods, and the portions which
remain today are only fragments of the former
Hall. It was the ancestral home of the Standish
family, who can be traced back to a Thurston de
Standish, holding lands at Shevington in the
early 13th century.

The original building was timber framed on a
stone base, and appears to have been built in
the usual H shaped plan.' The middle wing- of
this building was constructed about 1574, and
formed the east wing of the later Hall. It was
of typical Tudor style and housed the great
hall, later turned into a billiard room. There
was also a moat encircling the Hall, but this
is said to have been filled in about 1780 when
much of the original building was removed.

In the 18th century many alterations were made
to the Hall. In 1742-3 the south wing was
rebuilt as a chapel, and later on in the
century a brick wing was added to the north of
the original structure. In 1748, the large
three storey brick wing was built. A spout head
bears this date and also the initials of Ralph
and Mary Standish. A long single storey wing
also added to this at the west in 1822 by
Charles Standish.

In 1920 the last member of the Standish family
died and the entire estate, "including the Hall,
was subsequently but up for auction. The Hall
at this time was described as consisting of
several wings of different periods with a small
black and white portion sandwiched between and
flanked by the disused Catholic chapel. At the
auction the Hall failed to reach its reserve
price of £4,800 and was withdrawn. Some parts
of the Hall later were sold off separately and
some were demolished. The original Tudor
building and the adjoining derelict chapel were
dismantled and shipped to America. Miles
Standish, who was born at the Hall sailed on
the Mayflower to Plymouth Rock with the
'Pilgrim Fathers'. An article which appeared in
the New York Herald in 1923 stated that its
'historical and traditional significance is so
much greater here than it is in England.'

What remains of Standish Hall now is the
Georgian building built by Ralph and Mary in
1748. It features an added pediment and a porch
brought from somewhere else. It is now in a
state of ruin and beyond any hope of being
saved, currently in use as a poultry and pig
farm. The Americans appear to have been right.
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Aspinall (1982, 22-25); VCH ( 1 9 1 1 , vol 6,
196-98)

Tunsted House
Pemberton

SD 55650465

A moated homestead, now destroyed, depicted on
the OS First Edition 6" map. Tunsted Hall was
first recorded in an Inquisition Post Mortem of
1582.

V C H ( I 9 I I , vol 4, 82n)

Urmston in the Meadows
Pennington

SJ 63739882

This was a medieval moated site which is now
covered by a lake, The Flash.
It was shown on the 6" OS map 1845-47.

Westleigh Hall SJ 64800080

Westleigh Hall, or Old Hall, was the home of
the Bradshaw family up to the early 15th
century. In 1250 Roger de Bradshaw had held a
quarter of the manor of Westleigh.

The estate passed . through the Harrington,
Sherrington, Parr and Green families at various
times through marriage or purchase. In 1756
Edward Green settled the estate upon his
daughter Ellen, wife of John Ranicors of
Bedford. They had the Hall pulled down and
built a square, three storey brick house in a
plain Georgian style. This survived until the
present century. The daughter of John and Ellen
inherited Westleigh and married into the Marsh
family, who became wealthy from textiles and
were noted local philanthropists. After 1895
the family left the Hall empty and it was
damaged by mining subsidence. In 1931 the last
of the family gave it to Leigh Corporation, who
had it demolished and the grounds laid out as
the Marsh Playing Fields.

Bond, Ackers, Ward (1979, 6, 7)

Westwood Hall
Jnce-in-Makerfield

SD 58590462

Now demolished, this was an 18th century
building with alterations. It had two storeys
and was of brick rendered to look like stone.
There was a private chapel. It was formerly the
residence of ..the Walmersley family but was
later divided into two.

Baines (1891, vol 4, 31 I); Twycross (1847, 45)

White Hall
Shevington

SD 53240888
Listed

This two gabled house dates from 1709. It has a
stone base surmounted by brick and cement
walling, which may well conceal timber framing.

Whitehead Hall
Astley Green

SJ 70749969

Whitehead is mentioned as being in the
possession of Richard Whitehead of Astley, in
1683. It is now used both as a farmhouse and a
private residence. The whole of the exterior is
now covered by modern plaster and brick.

VCH(I909, vol 3,448)

Winstonley Hall
Billinge and Winstanley

SD 54430310
Listed

Winstanley Hall is a particularly fine example
of an Elizabethan stone mansion, but its story
can be traced to before the 16th century. Half
a mile away are three surviving sides of a
homestead moat of the middle ages (SD 54250348)
and this was probably the site of the medieval
home of the Winstanley family. In 1212 the
extensive manor of Billinge and Winstanley had
been divided into three. One was held by the
lord Adam de Billinge and two subordinate
manors were held by Simon and Roger de
Winstanley. The Winstanleys continued in
possession until 1596 and it was they who in
1548 began to build on the present site a
replacement for the old manor house. A
datestone of 1584 probably marks the completion
of the Tudor building. Its facade is very like
those of nearby Birchley and Bispham Halls, and
typical of many 16th century halls throughout
Greater Manchester, having a recessed and two
projecting wings with square projections for
the hall bay window and entrance porch.

In 1596 the estate was bought by James Bankes,
a goldsmith and banker of Wigan and London, for
£3,100 paid over two years. Coal mining was
already being carried on in the area at this
time, and was referred to in the documents
relating to the sale. After the building of the
Leeds Liverpool Canal gave access to the
markets of those towns the Orrel Coal industry
became exceedingly important, and the Bankes
Collieries were amongst the most prosperous.
They were notable for being carried on by the
Bankes family themselves, whereas most
landowners were content to lease out the rights
to coal mining. This prosperity was marked by
rebuilding of the Hall, in 1780, 1819, 1834 and
1843. A new main entrance was designed by Lewis
Wyatt, and extensive stables were added. The
tithe barn is original, probably from 1570.

The Hall remained with the descendants of James
Bankes until the present century. A large part
of the extensive park, (a third of the
township) has been spoiled by coal working, but
the Hall still has the benefit of extensive
views, taking in Haigh Hall, Rivington Pike,
and the Yorkshire Hills.

Anderson (1975, 10, 26); Baines (1891, vol 4,
305); Bankes (1939, 31-46); Bankes and Kerridge
(1973, 19-21, 25-6); Fleetwood-Hesketh (1955,
29, pi 57); Pevsner (1969, 18, 430); Twycross
(1847,50)
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Worthington Hall SD 58101100
Worthington Listed

The Hall dates from the 16th century and has a
stone base with a timber framed superstructure
and stone wings. The centre portion is half
timbered with an elaborate patterning of
timbering and oak pegs, and the Tudor doorway
has a lintel carved with the lettering 'Edward
Worthington 1577'. To the left and right of
this centre portion the structure is relatively
modern.
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